REALTY CHECK:

Why the U.S. Government Should Nurture XR Development





This page is intentionally left blank.





AUTHORED BY

Susan Ariel Aaronson

Research Professor and Director of the Digital Trade and Data Governance Hub The George Washington University*

Adam Zable

Director of Emerging Technology, Digital Trade and Data Governance Hub The George Washington University*

Joan V. O'Hara

Senior Vice President for Public Policy XR Association

Miranda Lutz

Director of Public Policy XR Association

About The Digital Trade and Data Governance Hub



Since 2019, the Digital Trade and Data Governance Hub at The George Washington University has educated policymakers about digital trade, data governance and data driven change. The Hub is the only organization in the world that maps various types of data governance to show commonalities and differences. The Hub is now also part of the NIST-NSF Trustworthy AI Institute.

About The XR Association



Founded in 2018, the XR Association (XRA) is the voice of the immersive technology industry. Representing the businesses large and small that are shaping the immersive future, XRA provides insight to XR stakeholders on the issues that matter most. The XR Association is leading the way for the responsible development and adoption of XR.

*Any opinions, findings, and conclusions or recommendations expressed in this material are those of the authors and do not necessarily reflect the views of the George Washington University.

Table of Contents

Executive Summary	3
Introduction	8
Study Methodology	10
Chapter I: What is XR and Why Does it Matter?	12
The Basics of XR Technology	13
XR is Already Driving Economic Growth	14
XR Impacts Essential Sectors and Public Welfare	15
Design, Engineering, and Manufacturing	15
Healthcare	16
Workforce Development	17
Public Safety and Disaster Preparedness	18
National Security and Defense	19
XR Technology Will Help the United States Address Strategic Challenges	19
The United States has Designated XR a Critical Technology	21
XR is Forecasted to be the Next Major Computing Platform	21
Chapter II: We are at a Pivotal Moment	23
A Brief History of the Federal Government's Role in U.S. Technology Development	24
Where We are Today	
Other Nations are Invested in XR	27
Opportunity for Both International Cooperation and U.S. leadership	
Chapter III: The Enabling Environment and Fostering a Systemic Approach	30
Capacity and Support for Innovation	31
Regulatory Certainty	32
Trust	
Chapter IV: Case Studies	34
The Republic of Korea (South Korea)	
The United Kingdom	
The European Union	
The People's Republic of China (China)	
United States	
Chapter V: Findings and Recommendations	73

Executive Summary

In a world where geopolitical power is increasingly linked to technological advancement, the United States government should nurture XR development in a strategic and systemic way. If it fails to do so, other nations may step in to lead the world in the development, adoption, and governance of a technology that is poised to transform the way we live, work, communicate, and deliver essential human services.

Immersive technology – also called "XR" – includes virtual reality (VR), augmented reality (AR), and mixed reality (MR). This technology enables the integration of the physical world and various virtual elements and can be accessed through a variety of devices like head-mounted displays (HMDs), smartphones, tablets, and smart glasses. What is commonly referred to as "the metaverse" describes an emerging immersive, interconnected, and interoperable digital space that will leverage XR technology. While many in the United States still think of XR primarily in the context of gaming or entertainment, U.S. allies and competitors alike recognized years ago the power of this technology to impact critical sectors from manufacturing and infrastructure to healthcare and education, and they have developed a vision for its future. The United States is behind the curve.

XR technology matters because it is already driving economic growth, upskilling the workforce and creating new jobs, and it promises to become a multi-trillion-dollar industry by the end of the decade. It has also been designated a critical technology by both the National Science and Technology Council and the Department of Defense (DoD) because of its importance to national security and the economy. In 2022, Congress listed immersive technology in the CHIPS and Science Act (P.L. 117-167) as one of the 10 "key technology focus areas" designated for U.S. government investment. XR will help the United States address some of its most important strategic challenges such as industrial productivity, workforce development, education and opportunity, and environmental sustainability. What's more, XR is widely expected to become the next major computing platform, succeeding the smartphone (as the smartphone succeeded the personal computer). Yet, despite the government's acknowledgment of XR's importance and America's current standing as the world's largest market by revenue for immersive technologies and one of the world's largest producers of XR content and hardware, the United States has thus far not developed a strategy or institutional structure to nurture the XR sector. This failure puts the U.S. at a significant disadvantage and stands in contrast to other nations. If the United States does not correct course, it risks missing its opportunity to lead.

Case Studies: The Enabling Environment and Fostering a Systemic Approach

For a new technology to flourish, policymakers must create an enabling environment that rests on three core pillars: capacity and support for innovation; regulatory certainty; and trust. However, because technologies constantly evolve, policymakers must also adopt a systemic approach. The Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD) notes that a systemic approach allows a government to encourage innovation, provide a predictable regulatory environment, protect users from harm, and build trust as technologies change over time. South Korea, the United Kingdom (UK), the European Union (EU), and China have made significant progress toward creating an effective XR enabling environment. Although none has maximized every aspect of a systemic approach to nurturing XR, each government has a vision for XR's role in society and the economy, and is actively working to achieve that vision on multiple fronts.

The Republic of Korea (South Korea)

South Korea is already a global leader in leveraging immersive technology to improve public services and the government is focused on creating the environment needed for the XR industry to grow. The Korean government implemented its Digital New Deal initiative to nurture the "hyper-connected and immersive emerging industries which will lead the digital future" and support Korean businesses to "go global" with innovative digital products and services. Korea has also established the Immersive Economy Policy Council to facilitate collaboration between the government and the private sector to nurture XR. It has published strategic roadmaps to proactively address regulatory challenges and opportunities associated with XR, and has implemented public service platforms using XR, like Metaverse Seoul.

The United Kingdom

The UK is emerging as a global leader in the realm of digital twins (digital representations of physical objects, people, or processes, contextualized in a digital version of their environment) and has prioritized immersive technology as an essential component of its vision for a 21st century Cyber-Physical Infrastructure. The UK has also developed strategies and policies to nurture XR content creation and is starting to put in place the building blocks for a strategy to govern the metaverse.

The European Union

The EU aims to be the world leader in the industrial use of XR and a dominant force behind the metaverse. The European Commission recently announced an investment of more than \$10 billion in funding for critical technologies, including virtual reality, as part of its Strategic Technologies for Europe Platform (STEP). And in July 2023, the EU released an official recommended strategy, "An EU initiative on Web 4.0 and virtual worlds: a head start in the next technological transition," to set out proposed actions to ensure XR technologies develop in line with European values.

The People's Republic of China (China)

China has integrated XR into its national industrial and technology strategies to position itself as a leading producer of immersive technology and to secure a commanding role in the XR sector. China has carefully engineered numerous strategies, such as the Action Plan for the Integration and Development of Virtual Reality and Industrial Applications (2022–2026), and has demonstrated a willingness and ability to subsidize, nurture, and govern data-driven technologies at both the national and regional levels. Moreover, certain cities have already taken significant steps to streamline and consolidate supply chains, hoping to facilitate the emergence of Chinese companies that can dominate the future of XR production.

The United States

The United States is home to some of the world's largest producers of XR content and hardware, and the U.S. government has supported research in immersive technologies and invested in underlying infrastructure, like 5G. These lines of effort are further strengthened by the passage of the CHIPS and Science Act. However, the U.S. has not articulated a vision for XR. The U.S. is the world's epicenter for disruptive innovation, thanks to its exceptional research infrastructure and low barriers to entrepreneurs and start-ups. America should be the world leader in XR.

Opportunity For Both International Cooperation and U.S. Leadership

At the conclusion of their 2023 Annual Summit in Kyoto, Japan, the leaders of the world's largest economies, the G7, issued a Leaders' Communiqué that addressed the coming impact of XR technology and the metaverse, stating: **"We recognize the potential of immersive technologies, and virtual worlds such as metaverses, to provide innovative opportunities in all industrial and societal sectors, as well as to promote sustainability.** For this purpose, governance, public safety, and human rights challenges should be addressed at the global level. We task our relevant Ministers to consider collective approaches in this area, including in terms of interoperability, portability, and standards with the support of the OECD. We express our interest in possible joint cooperation in research and development on computing technologies. We also task our relevant Ministers to consider promote digital trade."

Thus, the United States has an invitation to partner with like-minded countries to shape the future of XR. In addition to the G7, there are a number of other multilateral fora where the U.S. is already helping bring together allies to shape the future technology landscape: the EU-U.S. Trade and Technology Council (TTC), the International Telecommunication Union (ITU), the Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD), and the United Nations (UN) all provide opportunities for the U.S. to foster international cooperation on XR technologies. **America's technological prowess, economic influence, and commitment to democratic values, however, make the U.S. well-positioned not just to participate, but to lead initiatives to develop, deploy, and govern XR.** As a pioneer in the creation of the technology, the U.S. possesses significant expertise and resources to guide international standards, regulations, and best practices in the field. In so doing, the U.S. can foster cross-border collaborations, facilitate knowledge exchange, and help ensure the responsible and ethical advancement of immersive technology worldwide. But first, the United States must develop its own strategic vision for XR.

Recommendations

The U.S. government should develop a strategy, a structure, and policies to nurture XR in the way that it has for other critical technologies. Specifically,

1. Congress should introduce legislation authorizing an advisory council to develop a strategy to nurture XR in the United States.

2. Congress should empower U.S. government agencies to model how digital twins can be leveraged by the government to serve the public interest.

3. Congress should pass a comprehensive federal data protection law.

4. The White House should establish structures to coordinate, enhance, and fund federal XR research and development.

5. The Department of State should host a global summit to foster debate and cooperation around complementary regulatory and governance frameworks and ensure that XR technology reflects democratic values.

Introduction

U.S. policymakers have long believed that both America's soft power and its military might are built on a foundation of technological superiority.¹ In the most recent U.S. National Security Strategy, Biden Administration officials asserted that critical and emerging technologies "are poised to retool economies, transform militaries, and reshape the world."¹¹ One of these transformative technologies is immersive technology (also called "XR").

XR – a suite of technologies that includes virtual reality (VR), augmented reality (AR), and mixed reality (MR) - will revolutionize the way we work, play, learn, engage with one another, and deliver essential human services. In fact, governments and business leaders around the world expect XR to underpin the next iteration of the internet and the future of computing.^{III} In May 2023, the G7, a group composed of the leaders of the world's seven largest economies, issued a public statement outlining areas of consensus on global issues. In their official Leaders' Communiqué, the G7 stated, "We recognize the potential of immersive technologies, and virtual worlds such as metaverses, to provide innovative opportunities in all industrial and societal sectors, as well as to promote sustainability."^{iv} These leaders focused on immersive technologies because they understand XR is already supporting economic growth and that it is vital to the future of many sectors. Moreover, XR can help nations achieve imperative objectives such as responding to natural disasters, improving education and healthcare outcomes, and training the workforce of the future. For many countries, XR is essential to national security and economic progress. Indeed, the U.S. has designated XR a critical technology.^v

However, despite its importance to national security and economic progress, the U.S. has not:

- Developed a vision or strategy for XR and the XR ecosystem;
- Consistently invested in XR related research and development and infrastructure;
- Developed an effective enabling environment that is transparent and predictable and protects users from harm;
- Adopted a systemic approach to XR, one that can evolve as the technology changes over time, encourage continued innovation, build regulatory certainty, and sustain user trust.

In contrast, as of September 2023, the Republic of Korea, the United Kingdom, and the European Union and have all moved closer to these objectives. What's more, the People's Republic of China has included the development and deployment of XR in various government strategies at both the national and provincial levels.^{vi}

While many in the U.S. still think of XR as a niche technology used primarily for gaming and entertainment, officials in other nations recognized long ago that XR has the potential to revolutionize nearly every facet of our lives – and they are determined to get there first. If the United States does not correct course, it risks missing the opportunity to lead the world in the development, adoption, and governance of this powerful technology.

In this paper, we explain why XR is a transformative suite of technologies, and we discuss how it will impact national and international economies. We then examine five case studies to compare what various nations are doing to gain competitive advantage. Finally, we offer recommendations for how the United States can increase its competitiveness and serve as the world's leader.

Study Methodology

This study focuses on what governments are doing to encourage the competitiveness of their XR sectors. According to competitiveness scholar and Harvard Business School professor Michael Porter, competitiveness is a dynamic process which will change over time as consumer demand, technology, society, and the polity evolve.^{Vii} Porter notes that a government's proper role in the competitiveness equation is one of "catalyst and challenger."^{Viii} Similarly, the OECD stresses that policymakers must find ways to adapt governance as technologies change.^{ix} Therefore, governance is a key aspect of competitiveness.

Yet policymakers do not have an easy time governing emerging technologies because, as an analysis for the National Academy of Sciences (NAS) notes, they "involve a complex mix of applications, risks, benefits, uncertainties, stakeholders, and public concerns."^X Certainly, no single entity is capable of fully governing emerging technologies. Instead, policymakers must create "a governance ecosystem that cuts across sectors and disciplinary silos and solicits and addresses the concerns of many stakeholders."^{xi}

XR is a particularly complex system because it involves the concurrent, rapid evolution of supporting infrastructure: 5G; the cloud; components such as displays, sensors, batteries, and semiconductors; multiple stakeholders including funders, users, developers, and suppliers; and data inputs. Thus, in this paper, we view XR as part of a system of technologies intertwined with society.^{xii} Such a system requires a matching system of governance. According to the OECD, a systemic approach allows officials to encourage innovation, provide a predictable regulatory environment, protect users from harm, and build trust.^{xiii} Moreover, because XR technology and its components are rapidly changing, so too is competitive advantage.

A systemic approach to XR allows governments to address these complexities and encourage innovation while also providing a predictable regulatory environment that protects users from harm and builds trust cohesively, comprehensively, and consistently. Thus, we analyze XR governance as a key component of XR competitiveness, and we use a comparative approach to illuminate why the United States must develop a strategy for nurturing XR in order to remain competitive. We compare efforts in the Republic of Korea; the United Kingdom; the European Union; the People's Republic of China; and the United States. We acknowledge that this group does not present a representative sample of regions, types of governance (democratic/authoritarian), economic systems, levels of development, or XR expertise. However, we chose these countries and the EU because they already have active XR sectors, and we seek to understand how policymakers are trying to advance XR development.

Specifically, we investigated:

- Has the government put forward a vision for nurturing XR?
- Has the government taken steps to support its immersive economy (funding R&D, and funding the underlying infrastructure for XR such as 5G)?
- Has the government adopted a regulatory approach that is transparent and predictable, supportive of innovation, and likely to build and sustain trust among XR stakeholders?
- Is the government's approach systemic?

In the pages that follow, we provide an overview of the state of the XR industry and detail the major investments, initiatives, and programs each government uses to support its XR sector. Next, we describe the regulatory environment for XR. We utilize the World Bank's definition specific to digital policies, which includes "policy, legal, market, and social considerations that interact at both domestic and global levels to create fertile conditions for [information and communication technology] ICT-led growth."^{xiv} We also discuss whether the government consults with its public.

Finally, we summarize our findings and provide recommendations as to how the United States can nurture XR in a transparent and effective manner. We believe these ideas are consistent with America's long history of promoting key technologies and can help American stakeholders sustain an innovative, trustworthy, and competitive XR sector.

CHAPTER I What is XR & Why Does it Matter?

The Basics of XR Technology

The U.S. Government Accountability Office (GAO) defines "immersive technology" as a suite of technologies that enables the integration of the physical world and various virtual elements.^{XV} Immersive technology – also referred to as extended reality, or "XR" – includes augmented reality, mixed reality, and virtual reality, and can be accessed through a variety of devices like head-mounted displays, smartphones, tablets, and smart glasses.



Virtual Reality:

VR uses computers and HMDs to replace or occlude a user's physical environment with a virtual one. A virtual environment can be any setting that can be represented in digitized form - anything from a semiconductor manufacturing plant, to a surgical theater, to a recreation of ancient Rome.

Augmented Reality:

AR uses computer graphics and visualization technology to layer digital content onto a user's view of their physical space, thus providing an enriched, composite experience. For example, an AR-enabled windshield could display information about a driver's speed or nearby traffic conditions without obscuring his view of the road.





Mixed Reality:

MR blends augmented and virtual reality, allowing users to experience simulated content within their physical environment and to manipulate and interact with virtual elements in real time. In MR, a surgeon can place a 3D image of a patient's heart in her workspace, allowing her to turn, reposition, resize, and otherwise adjust the image to explore different parts of the anatomy. To create the immersive experience, XR technology relies on inputs from various components (many of which are already in use in other popular devices like smartphones and fitness wearables) such as internal and external cameras, inertial measure units (IMUs) like gyroscopes and accelerometers, and microphones. Outward facing cameras visually capture the user's environment to track movement within the physical space, improving the experience and helping the user to avoid bumping into physical objects. Inward facing sensors capture eye gaze, allowing the device to display content within the user's view. And IMUs measure the device's movement to support positional tracking, which also helps XR devices accurately display digital content relative to the physical world.^{xvi}

XR is Already Driving Economic Growth

XR and its component sectors, from cloud computing to AI and sensors, are already essential to the U.S. and global economy. In 2022, UK Research and Innovation, a body of the UK government that directs research and innovation funding, examined how organizations developing or applying immersive technology create economic, social, and cultural value in the UK. It found that some 2,106 immersive technology companies in the UK employed over 16,000 workers and achieved 83% growth in the last five years – despite the impact of



the pandemic during much of that period.^{xvii} Although statistics on XR vary, Statista found that the global XR market is growing rapidly, reaching \$29.26 billion^{xviii} in 2022 and expected to rise to over \$100 billion by 2026.^{xix} PwC estimates XR will add as much as half a trillion dollars to the U.S. GDP, and \$1.5 trillion to the global economy, by 2030.^{xx} McKinsey & Co. forecasts that the metaverse will grow into a \$5 trillion industry by 2030.^{xxi}

Regardless of which numbers prove to be most accurate, it is clear that immersive technology will contribute to economic growth worldwide.

XR Impacts Essential Sectors and Public Welfare

XR technology is already transforming various sectors of the economy including manufacturing, healthcare, education, public safety, infrastructure, and defense.

Design, Engineering, and Manufacturing

In the manufacturing sector, XR technology is making it easier to design and model products virtually without having to create costly prototypes. For example, Siemens and LG Energy Solution have used digital twins to optimize battery development and performance by testing for potential failure points before the battery is built. Boeing's use of digital twins has revolutionized the way the company designs aircrafts, allowing engineers to simulate how various parts will perform over the lifecycle of the airframe.^{xxii} Digital twins are also helping the United States to understand, prepare for, and mitigate the effects of climate change. After Hurricane Michael destroyed parts of Tyndall Air Force Base in Florida, for example, the Department of Defense used a digital twin to redesign the base from the ground up and create a new climate-resistant infrastructure.^{xxiii}

Manufacturers are also using augmented reality on the factory floor to provide guided instructions and real-time assistance for assembly and fabrication. For

instance, engineers and mechanics at Lockheed Martin used AR glasses to overlay images onto their physical work environments to see renderings of cables, bolts, parts, part numbers, and instructions on how to assemble components for the Orion spacecraft – reducing errors and significantly accelerating production.^{xxiv}



Digital Twin

A digital twin is a form of immersive technology designed to digitally reproduce a physical space, object, system, or process. The physical object being studied—for example, a wind turbine—is outfitted with sensors which produce data about different aspects of the object's performance such as energy output, and external factors like temperature



Source: U.S. Government Accountability Office

and weather conditions. This data is then relayed to a processing system and applied to the digital copy. Governments and firms use these digital twins to model power generation; monitor large infrastructure

such as drilling platforms or bridges; improve manufacturing processes; and model how an earthquake might affect basic public services and the surrounding environment.^{xxv}

Healthcare

Immersive technology is enhancing medical training and healthcare, expanding access to cutting-edge therapies, and improving patient outcomes. According to the U.S. Food and Drug Administration (FDA), which has approved nearly forty XR devices for use over the past ten years, "Augmented Reality and Virtual Reality (AR/VR) have the potential to transform health care, delivering altogether new types of treatments and diagnostics, and changing how and where care is delivered. Central to their potential in diagnosis and treatment is their ability to deliver both standard and entirely new types of content in highly immersive and realistic ways, remotely, and tailored to a variety of clinical contexts. Physicians, patients, and caregivers can enlist AR/VR to help them prepare for, or perform, certain treatments or procedures." ^{xxvi} In 2020, for instance, neurosurgeons conducted Johns Hopkins' first AR-guided spinal surgery by projecting images of the patient's internal anatomy based on CT scans.^{xxvii} Outside of the operating room, the Department of Veterans

A study from UCLA's David Geffen School of Medicine saw a 230% boost in overall performance in tibial intramedullary nailing, a procedure to repair a fractured tibia, among VR-trained surgeons relative to their traditionally trained counterparts.^{xxx}

Affairs uses VR technology to provide cognitive behavior therapy to soldiers with difficult to treat post-traumatic stress disorder and to reduce discomfort in amputees experiencing phantom limb pain. ^{xxyii} A also allows care providers to practice complex techniques in life-like, no-risk virtual environments. Case in point, students at the UC San Francisco School of Nursing are using VR to practice treating postpartum hemorrhaging, one of the leading causes of maternal morbidity. ^{xxix}

Workforce Development

Across many sectors, XR is helping to prepare people for the future of work. According to the World Economic Forum's 2023 Future of Jobs report, 44% of workers' skills will be disrupted over the next five years.^{xxxi} In a world where generations of technology are outpacing generations of workers, XR has become an essential tool for upskilling, retraining, and continuing education within the workforce. For instance, in the utilities industry, New Jersey Natural Gas is using VR to train workers on a range of modern public safety skills like fire suppression and natural gas leak emergency response. Fiber optics provider Millennium uses VR training programs to educate workers on procedures to efficiently identify and solve problems in the field.^{xxxii} Texasbased immersive learning firm, Interplay Learning, has partnered with the Associated Builders & Contractors Union to provide VR training in skilled trades such as HVAC, plumbing, solar, and electrical work and recently launched a Department of Labor-approved apprenticeship program. Meta is partnering with Interplay Learning to address the skills gap in vocational training by scaling Interplay's VR content through partnerships with high schools, community colleges, trade schools, small and medium sized businesses, and workforce development organizations. xxxiii

What's more, immersive technology allows workers to learn in-demand skills at their own pace from any location, and to receive instant feedback, helping create educational and workforce training opportunities in rural and underserved communities. Immersive technologies are also cost-effective, reducing the need for expensive training facilities.

According to a study from PwC & Talespin -

- VR learners required less time to learn: VR-trained employees completed training up to 4x faster than classroom learners, and 1.5x faster than e-learners.
- VR learners demonstrated higher confidence in what they learned: VR-trained employees were 275% more confident to act on what they learned after training - a 40% improvement over classroom learners, and a 35% improvement over e-learners. ^{xxxiv}

Public Safety and Disaster Preparedness

Public safety professionals from law enforcement officers, to firefighters, to emergency medical personnel are using XR to better serve their communities and improve on-the-job safety. VR is helping police officers develop the skills needed to handle tense situations by allowing them to virtually practice deescalation techniques and understand how body language and verbal commands influence outcomes.^{XXXV} Firefighters are using MR to see through smoke and identify people and objects in a burning building.^{XXXVI} XR technology

can also assist with disaster coordination in real time.^{xxxvii} The University of Calgary, for example, is exploring the use of interactive 3D AR maps to examine flood patterns, assess damage, and determine evacuation routes.^{xxxviii} Meanwhile, Ohio State University has developed an immersive technology program to train first responders for mass casualty incidents like a bombing.^{xxxix}



Source: National Institute of Standards and Technology

National Security and Defense

The United States military was one of the earliest adopters of immersive technology and it continues to use XR for training and warfighting.^{xl} The Army's Synthetic Training Environment, which utilizes XR, helps to prepare soldiers for combat in different environments from dense cities to remote jungles. The Department of Defense has also explored ways to use VR to train medical personnel for work on the battlefield, as military medics often face situations that are difficult or dangerous to replicate in real life.^{xli} The Air Force is using XR to provide dynamic flight and sensor information to pilots, thereby improving their situational awareness. Meanwhile, the Army is developing the Integrated Visual Augmentation System (IVAS) – a day/night, mixed reality head-mounted device – to improve soldier mobility and lethality in^{xlii}combat.

XR Technology Will Help the United States Address Strategic Challenges

The CHIPS and Science Act of 2022 (Public Law No. 117-167) was enacted to strengthen American manufacturing, supply chains, and national security, and invest in research and development, science and technology, and the workforce of the future to position the United States as the leader of the industries of tomorrow.^{xiii} The bill articulates five societal, national, and geostrategic challenges faced by the United States and highlights the essential role technology will play in confronting them. **Specifically, CHIPS and Science names 10 key technology focus areas that must be prioritized to ensure America's status as the global leader – among them is immersive technology.** As the White House said in announcing the President's signing of the bill, "the CHIPS and Science Act makes the smart investments so that Americans can compete in and win the future."



Societal, National, and Geostrategic Challenges identified in the CHIPS and Science Act:

- 1. United States national security.
- 2. United States manufacturing and industrial productivity.
- 3. United States workforce development and skills gaps.
- 4. Climate change and environmental sustainability.
- 5. Inequitable access to education, opportunity, or other services.

Key Technology Focus Areas listed in the CHIPS and Science Act:

- Artificial intelligence, machine learning, autonomy, and related advances.
- High performance computing, semiconductors, and advanced computer hardware and software.
- Quantum information science and technology.
- Robotics, automation, and advanced manufacturing.
- Natural and anthropogenic disaster prevention or mitigation.
- Advanced communications technology and IMMERSIVE TECHNOLOGY.
- Biotechnology, medical technology, genomics, and synthetic biology.

- Data storage, data management, distributed ledger technologies, and cybersecurity, including biometrics.
- Advanced energy and industrial efficiency technologies, such as batteries and advanced nuclear technologies, including but not limited to for the purposes of electric generation.
- Advanced materials science, including composites 2D materials, other next-generation materials, and related manufacturing technologies.

The United States has Designated XR a Critical Technology

The U.S. government designates some technologies as "critical" to both economic growth and U.S. national security. The U.S. first designated variants of XR as critical technologies in 1995. ^{xiv} More recently, the National Science and Technology Council included augmented reality and virtual reality on the "Critical and Emerging Technologies List Update" of 2022. ^{xivi} This list identifies technologies that have the potential to further U.S. national security objectives including the protection of American citizens, the expansion of economic prosperity and opportunity, and the realization and defense of democratic values as outlined in President Joe Biden's Interim National Security Strategic Guidance. ^{xivii} Also in 2022, policymakers included immersive technology on the Department of Defense critical technologies list ^{xiviii} for its role in enhancing warfighter training, as well as its potential to help the military become more effective, resilient, cost-efficient, and sustainable. ^{xiix} Augmented and virtual reality are named under the subheading "Effective Adoption Areas," denoting technologies "where there is existing vibrant commercial sector activity."¹

XR is Forecasted to be the Next Major Computing Platform

In 2016, Goldman Sachs proclaimed that immersive technology would become the next major computing platform.^{II} In 2021, former Vice Minister of the Chinese Ministry of Science and Technology, Wu Zhonqze, said, "the metaverse will definitely become a wind vane of global technology development in the next decade, and will also become a new high ground of competition in the digital economy of all countries."^{III} Indeed, many technologists and policymakers see immersive technology as the next major computing platform and essential to the evolution of the internet.^{IIII}

As Apple CEO Tim Cook said, "AR is a profound technology that will affect everything [...] The future is going to be about augmented reality, wearable computing, and immersive experiences." ^{liv} Apple backed-up this statement with the highly-anticipated release of its mixed reality HMD, the Apple Vision Pro, in June 2023. That announcement echoed Meta CEO Mark Zuckerberg's



commitment to immersive technology. Zuckerberg also predicts XR will be "the next chapter of the internet" and will offer "completely new experiences that

don't really fit how we think about computers or phones today."^{IV} In September 2023, Meta released its third iteration of the market-leading Quest VR headset as well as the second generation of its AR glasses. Similarly, Jensen Huang, CEO of NVIDIA, believes virtual worlds are "where we will create the future" and transform how the world's biggest industries operate.^{IVI}

What is the Metaverse?

XR serves as the foundational technology for what is often referred to as "the metaverse." Although many different definitions have emerged, the metaverse is generally understood to be a persistent, online immersive space where users can engage with one another and manipulate the digital environment around them. It is yet to be seen how exactly this virtual world will evolve. But on the most bullish end of the spectrum, some envision "a massively scaled and interoperable network of real-time rendered 3D virtual worlds that can be experienced synchronously and persistently by an effectively unlimited number of users with an individual sense of presence, and with continuity of data, such as identity, history, entitlements, objects, communications, and payments."^{Ivii}

CHAPTER II We are at a Pivotal Moment

U.S. firms lead the world in the development of XR and provide many of its key components. But without further U.S. government support, that lead may wane. Other nations - including South Korea, the United Kingdom, the European Union, and China - have developed strategies and policies to build a competitive advantage in XR, ^{Iviii} providing regulatory certainty for their domestic companies as they innovate.^{Iix} The U.S. has not yet adopted such an approach.

A Brief History of the Federal Government's Role in U.S. Technology Development

The United States has always been a nation of tinkerers, inventors, and researchers.^{1x} Many of the nation's founders including Benjamin Franklin, Thomas Jefferson, and George Washington were also inventors.^{1xi} Collectively and over time, tinkering, inventing, and research helped the United States become a global technological leader.^{1xii} Yet, throughout our history, Americans have debated the proper role of government in nurturing innovation.^{1xiii} In general, policymakers have been reluctant to pick winners and losers.^{1xiv} Still, U.S. government support can be an important contributor to the development of an enabling environment that supports invention and technology breakthroughs.

Over the course of the past two centuries, the U.S. government's involvement in technology development has ebbed and flowed. In the 19th century, the government funded key investments in infrastructure and President Lincoln signed the Pacific Railway Act – facilitating completion of the Transcontinental Railroad and setting the stage for decades of commercial and industrial expansion. ^{IXV} In the mid-20th century, policymakers recognized that technology could help the Allies win World War II and encouraged researchers, companies, and soldiers to tinker. Over time, many of the technologies developed during World War II such as microwaves, computers, and antibiotics, became commercialized, moving from military to consumer use. ^{IXVI} But the U.S. lacked a formal strategy and structure to encourage further research and development at that time.

Then, in 1950, the White House called for, and Congress approved, the creation of the National Science Foundation (NSF) "to promote the progress of science, to advance the national health, prosperity, and welfare, and to secure the national defense." ^{Ixvii} This approach to supporting science and technology worked well for some 50 years. As a result of a national vision and a coordinated approach, America put a man on the moon in 1969, and research

and development commissioned by the DoD led to the creation of the internet in the 1970s. But by the 1990s, technologies like artificial intelligence, advanced manufacturing, biotechnologies, and human-machine interfaces, had become increasingly complicated, intertwined, and global – and America risked losing its competitive edge.



Source: National Aeronautics and Space Administration

In recognition of this new complexity, the U.S. Congress mandated that the government develop a list of critical technologies that experts viewed as essential ^{Ixviii} to both the nation's security and its economic prosperity. Policymakers were now obligated to build strategies and institutions to nurture innovation, research and development, and technology transfer. ^{Ixix} Soon thereafter, the U.S. began to invest in a wide range of basic and applied research and provided incentives for innovation. By 2020, however, this system began to show cracks as other countries invested even more money in research and development and skills training, and developed their own incentives to stimulate innovation in key sectors. ^{Ixx}

Where We Are Today

To bolster U.S. innovation, in 2022 Congress passed the landmark CHIPS and Science Act, which appropriated billions of dollars to jumpstart U.S. semiconductor capacity. The act also greatly increased authorizations for federal science and technology research and development programs, allocating \$174 billion through Fiscal Year 2027 to support the nation's science and technology base. In addition, the CHIPS and Science Act authorized \$10 billion over five years for the newly established Regional Technology and Innovation Hubs program at the Department of Commerce, ^{Ixxi} and authorized the creation of the Regional Innovation Engines program under the NSF. These programs were designed to support "technology development, job creation, and the expansion of U.S. innovation capacity." ^{Ixxii}



Source: U.S. Department of State

In January 2023, the U.S. Department of State announced that it was creating a new position, a Special Envoy for Critical Technologies, because "the competition to develop and deploy foundational technologies is intensifying." ^{IxxIII} The authors of this report believe this intensification is occurring for several reasons. First, technological innovation has become

increasingly important to all nations. Recent global history has vividly demonstrated that early success in specific technology spheres such as ecommerce and social media results in substantial compounding and selfpropagating advantages for the earliest creators of infrastructure, standards, and policy of such technologies. For example, American companies Facebook (now Meta), Amazon, Twitter (now X), Google, Uber, and Airbnb have become global economic engines, spawning supporting industries and further growth in their own right. Recognizing this, Chinese officials made technological innovation a top priority, beginning in 2015 with the "Made in China 2025" strategic plan. Then, in 2023, the Chinese Communist Party (CCP) reorganized the government to take greater control over emerging technologies. ^{Ixxiv} Secondly, competition is intensifying because emerging technologies not only fuel economic growth but underpin military power.^{Ixxv} And finally, a growing number of countries including the UK, Germany, France, Sweden, China, and South Korea not only put large amounts of money into research, but their governments also make substantial, enduring investments in STEM education from primary to doctoral levels. These countries are creating a formidable cadre of skilled workers and technologists.^{Ixxvi}

Not surprisingly, scholars and analysts increasingly argue that America's approach to fostering the competitiveness of its technologies must change because of this intensifying competition. ^{Ixxvii}

Other Nations are Invested in XR

Other countries around the world are investing in XR and supporting innovation in the field. China has already carefully engineered numerous strategies to secure a commanding role in XR, such as the Action Plan for the Integration and Development of Virtual Reality and Industrial Applications (2022-2026), and has demonstrated the willingness and ability to subsidize, nurture, and govern data-driven technologies. ^{Ixxviii} Similarly, South Korea has implemented its Digital New Deal initiative to nurture the "hyper-connected and immersive emerging industries which will lead the digital future" and support Korean businesses to "go global" with innovative digital products and services. ^{Ixxix} And in the EU, the European Commission (EC) recently announced an investment of more than \$10 billion in funding for critical technologies, including virtual reality, as part of its Strategic Technologies for Europe Platform (STEP). ^{Ixxx} The UK and France have also developed strategies and policies to nurture XR and put in place the building blocks of the metaverse.^{Ixxxi}

Opportunity for Both International Cooperation and U.S. Leadership

As noted previously, the G7 issued a Leaders' Communiqué upon concluding their annual summit in Japan which recognized that technology development is outpacing technology governance. They pledged to "work with technology companies and other relevant stakeholders to drive the responsible innovation and implementation of technologies," and "to discuss ways to advance technology for democracy and to cooperate on new and emerging technologies and their social implementation, and look forward to an inclusive, multi-stakeholder dialogue on digital issues[...]." ^{lxxxii} With respect to immersive technology, the G7 recognized the potential impact of the metaverse, stating:

"We recognize the potential of immersive technologies, and virtual worlds, such as metaverses to provide innovative opportunities in all industrial and societal sectors, as well as to promote sustainability. For this purpose, governance, public safety, and human rights challenges should be addressed at the global level. We task our relevant Ministers to consider collective approaches in this area, including in terms of interoperability, portability, and standards with the support of the OECD. We express our interest in possible joint cooperation in research and development on computing technologies. We also task our relevant Ministers to consider ways to further promote digital trade."

Thus, the United States has an invitation to partner with like-minded countries to shape the future of XR. In addition to the G7, there are a number of other multilateral fora where the U.S. is already helping bring together allies to shape future technology landscape: the EU-U.S. Trade and Technology Council (TTC), the International Telecommunication Union (ITU), the OECD, and the United Nations (UN) all provide opportunities for the U.S. to foster international cooperation on XR technologies.

What's more, America's technological prowess, economic influence, and commitment to democratic values make the U.S. well positioned to lead initiatives to develop and

deploy XR. As an early leader in the creation of the technology, the U.S. possesses significant expertise and resources to guide international standards, regulations, and best practices in the field. In so doing, the U.S. can foster cross-border collaborations,



facilitate knowledge exchange, and help ensure the responsible and ethical advancement of immersive technology worldwide. But first the United States must develop its own strategic vision for XR.

CHAPTER III The Enabling Environment and Fostering a Systemic Approach

For new technology to flourish, policymakers must create an enabling environment that nourishes innovation while protecting market participants and the public alike. Most countries also seek to create an enabling environment that builds trust and provides certainty to market actors. ^{Ixxxiv} This paper examines three core pillars of an enabling environment: capacity and support for innovation; regulatory certainty; and trust. These pillars are also key elements of a systemic approach. The OECD notes that a systemic approach comprehends that new technologies are often part of a complex ecosystem that evolves over time. Hence, a systemic approach not only encourages innovation, provides certainty, protects people from harm, and builds and sustains trust, but it also evolves as the technology evolves.

Capacity and Support for Innovation

Innovation capacity reflects the fundamental conditions, investments, and policy choices that create the environment for innovation in a particular place.^{Ixxxvi} National innovation capacity depends in part on the technological sophistication and the size of the scientific and technical labor force in a given economy. It also reflects the array of investments and policy choices of the government and the private sector that affect the incentives for a country's research and development activities.^{Ixxxvi} While the United States has long ranked as the world's top nation for innovation capacity, others have stepped-up their efforts, particularly in the field of XR.

For example, as far back as 2016, South Korea's Ministry of Science, ICT (Information and Communications Technology), and Future Planning recognized XR development as one of nine national strategic projects that would be "responsible for the future." ^{Ixxxviii} Through the years, South Korea has maintained its commitment to fostering XR by investing more than \$175 million to support the production of 3D objects under its Digital Twin Activation Strategy and establishing the Emerging Metaverse Industry Promotion Strategy. ^{Ixxxix} Similarly, in 2018, China's Ministry of Industry and Information Technology published the Guiding Opinions for Accelerating the Development of the Virtual Reality Industry, which outlined strategic initiatives and policy measures to stimulate growth and innovation and position the country as a global leader in XR. ^{xci} The Chinese government also developed the Action Plan for the Integration and Development of Virtual Reality and Industrial Applications (2022-2026), outlining what policymakers should do to nurture XR.

Regulatory Certainty

According to Deloitte, "a regulatory approach that can proactively identify, manage, and deploy regulations that specifically respond to unique challenges can create a new form of competitive advantage going forward."^{xciii} Businesses rely on predictable, transparent, and streamlined regulatory frameworks to make key investment decisions,^{xciv} and countries that create a regulatory environment that is not overly burdensome provide a strong foundation for this type of future-planning. On the other side, regulatory uncertainty can create the perception of risk and reduce investment, which is detrimental to growing the economy and creating job opportunities.^{xcv}

Various nations are rethinking how to structure regulatory frameworks to nurture and govern immersive technologies.^{xcvi} For example, the UK's Department of Science, Innovation, and Technology (DSIT) has committed to "lead on the regulation of AI and on the future of web technology, sometimes known as Web 3 or the Metaverse [...] to maximise the potential of Web3 and spur UK growth and innovation, alongside empowering individuals to influence how their data is used, and managing downside risks to privacy, security and harms." ^{xcvii} And the European Commission is actively working on a virtual worlds initiative and has developed a vision for the metaverse, based on respect for digital rights and EU laws and values.^{xcviii}

Trust

Trust is essential to data driven technologies. Thus, how XR firms use personal data is a key element of how firms build that trust. Businesses providing XR hardware, platforms, and services must build trust with their consumers in order for the immersive technology industry to grow and flourish. In fact, studies show that customers will take business elsewhere if they feel a company is not delivering on trust. ^{xcix} Accountability, fairness, reliability, privacy, safety, and transparency are key components of establishing trust in digital technologies like XR.[°] However, XR can be opaque, complex, and difficult for users to understand. Many VR systems rely on headsets that utilize specialized sensors to function effectively, as discussed earlier in this paper. These sensors collect various types of personal data and information about users' location, movements, gaze, posture, and sometimes autonomic responses like pupil dilation and heart rate.^{ci}

To convince XR users that XR is safe and predictable, XR creators and deployers, as well as governments, must find ways to engender trust in the governance of data.^{cii} The European Commission has taken steps in that direction, creating a citizens' panel made up of a diverse group of Europeans to advise the EC on how virtual worlds will impact the public and how they might be governed. These panels helped to educate users about immersive technology and demonstrated that the government was working to build the processes and frameworks necessary to engender trust in XR. More generally, all of the governments we studied for this paper, except for the United States, have adopted national laws governing the use of personal data, including biometric data, in order to provide a baseline set of expectations and protections, helping to foster consumer trust and confidence in data-driven technologies.^{ciii}

CHAPTER IV Case Studies
The heart of this report is the suite of case studies that follow. Here, we present the basic facts about what key U.S. allies and competitors are doing to support the development and adoption of immersive technology. Some governments are pursuing a national approach, while others are thinking more globally. Regardless of these distinctions, **what each of the governments we examined share is that they are working with industry, academia, and often their public to nurture, invest in, and encourage XR in a systemic manner. In this regard, the U.S. is the exception.**

The Republic of Korea (South Korea)

Overview

South Korean officials consider XR to be a strategic technology that aligns with their ambitions for global competitiveness and technological sovereignty.^{civ}

They also recognize the potential of immersive technology to stimulate economic growth and improve human welfare.^{cv} Accordingly, South Korean policymakers have implemented multiple initiatives and strategies, and stood up public-private partnerships to nurture the XR sector.^{cvi} What's more, the South Korean government has taken a comprehensive approach to nurturing XR, providing significant funding for both research and XR-related infrastructure (such as 5G), and crafting a regulatory environment designed to promote innovation and trust. South Korean policymakers are currently in the process of drafting metaverse-specific regulations to establish the country as a metaverse leader.^{cvii}



Government Policies and Actions to Build XR Capacity and Innovation

South Korea was among the first nations to adopt a strategy to advance XR. In 2016, the Ministry of Science, ICT, and Future Planning identified XR development as one of nine national strategic projects that would be

"responsible for the future."^{cviii cix} Later that year, the Ministry announced plans to develop technologies, platforms, experiences, and an industrial ecosystem that would allow the immersive economy to flourish.^{cx} The Ministry recognized the potential of XR to drive economic growth and enhance public welfare across a range of sectors including manufacturing, medical care, national defense, and education. Hence, it committed to investing \$210 million and to raising an additional \$96.5 million from the private sector by 2020. ^{cxi} These funds would be used to expand research and development in core XR technologies and to promote strategic flagship projects including the development of service platforms, immersive game experiences, a VR theme park, advanced display screens, and innovative educational applications.

By 2019, the South Korean government had concentrated its support for XR into three principal areas: 1) developing the core technologies; 2) supporting immersive cultural content creation; and 3) encouraging the development of products and services that integrate XR with other technologies.

Then, between 2019 and 2020, Korea introduced formal policy documents related to XR ^{cxiii} which would:

- Establish specialized funds to support XR startups.^{cxiv} The most important of these are the 5G Realistic Content Fund announced by the 2019 5G+ Strategy Action Plan, and the Digital Content Fund.^{cxv} Established in 2015, the Digital Content Fund held \$485 million as of November 2022 and had received hundreds of millions more from subsequent policies.^{cxvi}
- Encourage the adoption of XR in the defense, education, manufacturing, and medical sectors.^{cxvii}
- Establish a Realistic Content Policy Council^{cxviii} later renamed the Immersive Economy Policy Council – which brings together government ministry representatives and private sector experts to discuss and coordinate on the question of how to foster the immersive economy.^{cxix}
- Set a target investment amount of \$1 billion by 2023. cxx

The Digital New Deal

In response to the COVID-19 pandemic, South Korean officials doubled down on efforts to advance digitization, introducing the Digital New Deal in 2020 as part of a larger coronavirus recovery and jobs package. They planned to invest some \$33.8 billion by 2025 to accelerate the digital transformation and establish a "non-face-to-face society." ^{cxxi} Policymakers emphasized integrating data, networks, and AI throughout the economy; accelerating the convergence of AI and 5G; establishing a digital education infrastructure; promoting remote work; and developing digital twins for smart logistics and management.^{cxxii} Through programs related to the Digital New Deal, South Korea intends to become one of the top five countries in the world for XR, with an anticipated domestic economic impact of \$23 billion by 2025.^{cxxiii cxxiv}

Notably, the Digital New Deal included XR-specific initiatives and funding, including the following: ^{cxxv}

- Expanding XR utilization throughout the economy and society, and identifying key sectors including manufacturing, healthcare, construction, education, logistics, and defense for priority integration of XR technology.^{cxxvi}
- Utilizing variants of XR to solve complex problems. For example, the Immersive Economy Development Strategy proposed the development of XR-based solutions for disaster response and safety training.^{cxxvii}
- Developing and funding infrastructure, including not only advanced networks and data accumulation but also a supportive legal system.
- Establishing XR Device Centers and Hologram Centers to enhance competitiveness and promote regional industries.
- Providing support to Korean XR companies by creating XR Funds, fostering specialized XR companies and promoting the convergence of XR with other industries like manufacturing and artificial intelligence.^{cxxviii}

And as noted, the South Korean ICT Strategy Committee issued a Digital Twin Activation Strategy in September 2021. In this strategy, the Committee pledged to invest over \$175 million in 2022 to support the production of 3D objects and make them widely available through an open online platform. In addition, the strategy included plans to introduce digital twin-based simulations and warning systems to help the government prevent disasters like floods and industrial accidents.^{cxxix}

The Emerging Metaverse Industry Promotion Strategy

In 2022, the Ministry of Science, ICT, and Future Planning announced the Emerging Metaverse Industry Promotion Strategy. **This strategy aims to pioneer the creation of a metaverse platform economy, expand opportunities for individuals, and position South Korea as a global leader in the new "digital continent" of the metaverse.**

The Metaverse Strategy includes:

- Supporting metaverse creators and content development.
- Enhancing the competitiveness of Korean metaverse companies by establishing a hub for supporting corporate growth as well as a demonstration lab.
- Creating a safe and reliable metaverse environment by publishing Metaverse Ethical
 Principles; overhauling the regulatory system to ensure principles of self-regulation, minimum regulation, and preemptive regulatory innovation; realizing community value and supporting citizen participation and digital inclusion; and continuing the discussion of necessary policy directions within the country and leading the discussion in international fora.^{cxxxi}
- Establishing a Metaverse Policy Council to examine governmental progress towards the goals in the strategy and to collaborate with other ministries and with the private sector to publish action plans.^{cxxxii}
- Establishing a Metaverse Graduate School, which would provide training in essential subjects such as XR, big data, artificial intelligence, and business administration.^{cxxxiii} The Ministry also included plans to establish a Metaverse Academy, where students would be trained in both engineering and humanities. In December 2022, the Metaverse Academy welcomed 210 students in its inaugural class.^{cxxxiv}

Pioneering Governance Through Digital Platforms

South Korean policymakers are committed to using emerging technologies to serve their constituents and meet their needs both as consumers and citizens. They say they are building a governance system that is "people-centered, scientific, and transparent"^{cxxxv} and that they aim to address social issues while fostering collaboration among individuals, businesses, and the government through a digital platform that integrates data.^{cxxxvi} For example, the Seoul Metropolitan Government has launched Metaverse Seoul, a public metaverse



Source: Seoul Metropolitan Government

platform that enables citizens to access various administrative and civil services through avatars on their smartphones. This model is intended to serve as a blueprint for virtual municipal administration.^{cxxxvii} South Korean officials frequently discuss their commitment to safety, inclusion, and well-being as they advance digital transformation.^{cxxxviii}

National policymakers intend to cultivate additional metaverse platforms, recognizing the metaverse's potential to bring about a transformative shift comparable to the evolution from PCs to smartphones.^{cxxxix} As explained above, the Emerging Metaverse Industry Promotion Strategy emphasizes

support for the creation of a decentralized, creator economy-driven metaverse platform ecosystem, envisaging applications across diverse sectors including education, office work, manufacturing, media, culture and arts, and the provision of public services.^{cxl} To help make this ecosystem a reality, the Ministry of Science, ICT, and Future Planning in collaboration with industry, academia, and research partners, established the Metaverse Alliance in 2021. The core purpose of this alliance is to foster collaboration, explore emerging technologies and services, and facilitate the growth of the metaverse ecosystem. Since its inception, the Metaverse Alliance has grown to include over 950 large and small members.^{cxli} Another important project aligned with the concept of a digital government platform is the "data dam." As part of the Digital New Deal, South Korean officials created a central repository to collect data generated through public and private networks, which is then standardized, processed, and shared.^{cxlii} The data will be used to improve AI-powered products and services in both the public and private sectors, and enhance overall innovation throughout the economy.^{cxliii} Policymakers later expanded the scope of the data dam to enable use for XR projects, specifically.^{cxliv}

Regulatory Certainty and Trust

South Korea aims to create a regulatory system that can evolve as technology changes, while also fostering innovation and trust. Government officials have already put in place key components of that system, taking steps to reduce or

clarify the regulatory burden on companies that are designing and developing XR. Many of the capacity-building plans mentioned earlier, such as the Digital New Deal and the Immersive Economy Development Strategy, include provisions oriented towards reducing or easing regulation. For example, the Digital New Deal aims to streamline the authorization process for XR



Source: CryptoSlate

content creation,^{cxlv} and the Immersive Economy Development Strategy includes provisions encouraging regulation-free zones, regulatory sandboxes, and tax incentives.^{cxlvi}

In 2020, the South Korean government published its Roadmap for Preemptive Regulatory Innovation in the VR/AR Field. This plan provided a comprehensive assessment of the regulatory landscape and the future direction of technological and business model development in the XR industry, and recommended that policymakers use the government's ongoing regulatory sandbox program to support XR commercialization.^{cxIvii} Then, in March 2023 the South Korean government announced the Preemptive Regulatory Innovation Plan for the Metaverse, which emphasizes principles of self-regulation and the relaxation of existing regulations guided by standards, clarification in areas like copyright, and ethical principles.^{cxIviii} The Ministry of Science, ICT, and Future Planning stated, "We will not make the mistake of regulating a new service with existing law."^{cxIIX} Hence, policymakers are drafting a Metaverse Special Act which could provide a legal basis for promoting policies for "extended virtual worlds."^{cl}

South Korea was also the first OECD member to propose principles for the metaverse. In 2022, the Ministry of Science, ICT and Future Planning introduced the Metaverse Ethical Principles.^{cli} The principles call for metaverse system developers and users to follow the principles of authenticity, autonomy, reciprocity, privacy protection, fairness, inclusiveness, and responsibility for the future.^{clii} It should be noted, however, that these principles are not binding and do not hold the force of law.

With respect to data protection, in 2016 South Korea adopted a personal data protection law: the Personal Information Protection Act. The Act covers sensitive data, including information related to an individual's physical, physiological, and behavioral characteristics that are generated through technical means for the purpose of identifying a specific individual.^{cliii} In 2021, the government released Biometric Information Protection Guidelines to focus on rules related to biometric data, specifically.^{cliv} South Korea also has guidelines on anonymization and de-identification of personal data.

Reality Check: Why the U.S. Government Should Nurture XR Development



Key Points

South Korea has:

- Recognized XR as a technology critical to its future since 2016.
- Established the Immersive Economy Policy Council, facilitating collaboration between the government and private sector to foster XR.
- Published strategic roadmaps to proactively address regulatory challenges and opportunities associated with XR and the metaverse.
- Implemented public service platforms utilizing XR and metaverse technology, such as Metaverse Seoul.
- Introduced a Metaverse Strategy, Metaverse Ethical Principles, and is in the process of drafting a Metaverse Law to provide a legal basis for government support of the sector.

XR Initiatives

- Immersive Economy Development Strategy
- XR Device Centers and Hologram Centers
- 5G Realistic Content Fund
- Digital Content Fund
- XR Funds
- Digital Twin Activation Strategy
- XR Data Dam
- Emerging Metaverse Industry Promotion Strategy
 - Metaverse Ethical Principles
 - Metaverse Policy Council
 - Metaverse Graduate School
 - Metaverse Academy
- Metaverse Seoul
- Metaverse Alliance
- Preemptive Regulatory Innovation Plan, both for XR and for the Metaverse
- Metaverse Special Act
- Metaverse Ethical Principles

The United Kingdom

Overview

The United Kingdom has the largest and fastest-growing immersive economy in Europe. ^{clvi} Like South Korea, the British government has identified XR as an



important strategic technology and governmental bodies frequently collaborate with the private sector to drive innovation.^{clvii} In 2018, global consultancy firm PwC estimated that the UK VR entertainment and media sector was set to grow at an average annual rate of 34%, and to be worth \$1.5 billion in 2022.^{clviii} Since 2017, the government has invested in XR through sectoral and economy-wide initiatives, ^{clix} and has provided support to XR companies through tax incentives, innovation grants, and funding competitions. The UK has further fostered XR hubs throughout the country as

part of its Creative Industries Clusters Programme.^{clx} London also plays a pivotal role in the UK's immersive technology landscape because it is one of the world's leading financial centers, and is consequently an attractive base for XR developers and entrepreneurs from around the globe.^{clxi} In addition, London is home to many large businesses with active VR and AR departments.

Government Policies and Actions to Build XR Capacity and Innovation

Innovate UK

The British government allocates funds for XR through Innovate UK, a government agency that collaborates with networks and accelerators to drive industrial development. In 2014, Innovate UK launched the Digital Catapult, an innovation center aimed at accelerating the adoption of digital technologies and facilitating connections among companies, financers, and technical experts.

Reality Check: Why the U.S. Government Should Nurture XR Development

The Digital Catapult houses several programs devoted to the immersive economy, including dedicated facilities to provide businesses with access to the latest immersive technologies, a financing program for early-stage creative technology companies, and an acceleration program for immersive startups.^{clxiii} Meanwhile, Immerse UK, a nonprofit organization that emerged out of



Source: UK Digital Catapult

Innovate UK in 2016, links industry professionals, the public sector, researchers, and other stakeholders and connects innovators to funders.^{clxiv}

The UK Industrial Strategy

UK policymakers first began to encourage XR through industrial strategies in 2017 when the UK described several specific Grand Challenges crucial to the UK's economic success ^{clxv clxvi} and allocated funding through collaborative business and government Challenge Funds.^{clxvii} For example, the Audience of the Future Challenge Fund invested \$48.6 million in the immersive economy to foster the development of creative content. These investments led directly to the establishment of a diverse range of supportive programs which have since proven critical to the success of Britain's domestic XR industry.^{clxviii}

The UK's industrial strategy also included a series of "sector deals" – tailored agreements negotiated between the government and specific industries to promote investment, collaboration, and growth. The 2018 Creative Industries Sector Deal, which included a variety of initiatives aimed at supporting the growth of the UK's creative industries, ^{clxix} focused in part on "capturing new audiences with funding for cutting-edge, immersive content." ^{clxx} The Creative Industries deal further launched the Creative Industries Clusters Programme, which invested \$148 million in the establishment of regional hubs for creative industries. XR and interactive storytelling were among the main areas of focus for this program. ^{clxxi} These regional clusters have become integral components of the immersive economy in Britain, creating new opportunities for businesses.^{clxxii}

In combination with the Creative Industries Clusters Programme, the Audience of the Future Challenge Fund has supported 906 research and development projects and businesses and attracted \$305 million in co-investment from public and private funders.^{clxxiii} Similarly, the Construction Sector Deal invested \$89 million in the Core Innovation Hub, which supports the modernization of construction sector infrastructure through the development and use of advanced technologies, especially XR.^{clxxiv}

The UK Innovation Strategy

In 2021, the British government released several strategic documents that have helped grow the British XR sector. The Build Back Better: Our Plan for Growth strategy aims to create a more innovative, dynamic, and resilient economy by modernizing regulations, reducing bureaucratic obstacles, and fostering competition to drive innovation.^{clxvv} The UK Innovation Strategy aims to increase R&D spending, streamline regulations, and encourage employment of high-skilled immigrants, among other objectives.^{clxvvi} As part of the UK Innovation Strategy, the government announced an investment of nearly \$93 million in Prosperity Partnerships which involve business-led research projects receiving co-investment from industry and universities, including XR projects.^{clxvvii} What's more, policymakers specifically highlighted XR as a member of the AI, Digital & Advanced Computing Group, one of the "seven technology families of UK strength and opportunity."^{clxxviii}

Digital Twins

The third important strategy document from 2021, **Global Britain in a Competitive Age: The Integrated Review of Security, Defence, Development and Foreign Policy, articulates a vision for the UK to become a "science and tech superpower by 2030."** The strategy specifically calls for a "national capability in digital twinning."^{clxxix} The UK has focused on digital twins since 2017 when the National Infrastructure Commission issued a report emphasizing that data troves are an essential component of the UK's infrastructure. The report recommended that the government use digital twins to model the country's infrastructure to integrate and prioritize maintenance needs, optimize investments, clarify interdependencies, identify energy efficiencies, and eventually acquire predictive capabilities.^{clxxx} In response to the Commission's report, the Department for Business, Energy & Industrial Strategy worked with Cambridge University to establish the National Digital Twin Programme at the Centre for Digital Built Britain^{clxxxi} to coordinate and lead efforts to create a digital replica of the UK.^{clxxxii} Researchers began their work by developing a framework to establish a standard approach to information management across the industry, followed by overarching principles to align definitions and values. Finally, they established the Digital Twin Hub, a collaborative learning network for digital twin operators.

UK policymakers have also involved the public in the process of developing digital twins. In its 2021 Innovation Strategy, the

government committed to public consultation on the "potential value of and options for a national capability [in] cyber-physical infrastructure," which is defined as an ecosystem of advanced



interconnected systems, including digital twins and smart robotic systems, that span the digital and physical worlds.^{clxxxv} **British policymakers intend to use this system of cyber-physical infrastructure to solve complex problems, stimulate regional economic growth, and earn recognition as a science and innovation superpower.**

In March 2023, the Department of Science, Innovation & Technology presented its vision for an ecosystem comprised of networked cyber-physical systems that are accessible across the entire economy.^{clxxvii} To make this vision a reality, the Department launched several funding competitions, including a competition awarding \$247,000 for the development of a cyber-physical infrastructure ecosystem capability; a \$25 million initiative to establish a digital twin research hub focusing on decarbonization and enhanced integration of transport systems; and a \$3.7 million fund to foster the growth of a digital twin research community.^{clxxviii} In addition, the Alan Turing Institute, UK's national institute for data science and artificial intelligence, is currently establishing a hub to "democratise access to digital twin technology by providing open and reproducible computational and social tools." ^{clxxxii} The Institute previously invested \$32 million in digital twin research and innovation.^{cxc}

In June 2023, the UK's Transport Technology and Decarbonisation Minister announced plans to implement digital twins for all modes of transportation by 2035. In the Transport Digital Twin Vision and Roadmap 2035, the Transport Research and Innovation Board (TRIB) outlined steps towards a cohesive digital twin for UK transport in four key areas: strategy and innovation; enabling environment; people, skills and culture; and technology and data.^{cxci} TRIB aims to establish a trusted ecosystem of connected digital twins to enable effective decision-making and deliver efficient, safe, and environmentally conscious mobility. TRIB awarded the Connected Places Catapult, a government sponsored innovation accelerator, a grant to develop a shared 2035 Vision and Roadmap.^{cxcii}

Regulatory Certainty and Trust

British policymakers appear to be building a systemic approach to governing data-driven technologies. Britain is in a unique position because it is no longer subject to EU regulations, and thus has an opportunity to rethink its regulatory scheme. The UK adheres to the General Data Protection Regulation (GDPR), which includes provisions regarding the use of consumer and biometric data. But it is currently undertaking a review of its data protection laws, and it is not certain how biometric data will be governed in the future.

The UK is evaluating other aspects of its regulatory frameworks as well.^{cxciv} To foster a pro-innovation approach to the governance of emerging technologies, the government has implemented several measures:

- The Regulators' Pioneer Fund: Since 2019, this fund has provided tens of millions of pounds to regulators and local authorities to support projects that promote a regulatory environment conducive to business innovation and investment.
- The Regulatory Horizons Council: The Council is responsible for identifying the implications of technological advancements and providing impartial expert guidance to the government on regulatory changes necessary to support their swift and safe adoption.^{cxcvi}

- The Digital Regulation Cooperation Forum: This joint effort involving the Competition and Markets Authority, Information Commissioner's Office, Office of Communications, and Financial Conduct Authority, works to improve coordination in regulating the digital economy.^{cxcvii} The Forum has identified immersive technologies as a priority area for accelerating knowledge sharing and it hosted the 2022 Metaverse Symposium to facilitate idea exchange among stakeholders.^{cxcvii}
- The Regulatory Sandbox Program at the Information Commissioner's Office: Since 2019, the Sandbox has supported organizations in developing innovative and safe products and services that utilize personal data. In 2023, the program identified immersive technologies as a key area of focus.^{cxcix}
- The Digital Markets Unit inside the Competition and Markets Authority (in process): This unit will promote competition and innovation in digital markets, while safeguarding consumers and businesses from unfair practices. ^{cc}

In addition, in September 2023 the UK Parliament passed the Online Safety Bill, a new regulatory framework aimed at improving online safety standards and addressing harmful content. ^{cci} This measure will require online platforms to prioritize safety by design and grant the government expanded powers to hold companies accountable for harms caused to their users. It will also cover platforms providing XR and metaverse services.^{ccii}

Finally, in April 2023 the UK government stated that it will develop a regulatory effort on "the future of web technology, sometimes known as Web 3 or the Metaverse." ^{ccili} The newly formed Department of Science, Innovation, and Technology is expected to explore the opportunities and challenges of the metaverse, including how to ensure its trustworthy, democratic, and accountable governance.

Reality Check: Why the U.S. Government Should Nurture XR Development

💥 United Kingdom

Key Points

The United Kingdom has:

- Invested in research and development through a variety of strategies including challenges, missions, and funding partnerships.
- Implemented a National Digital Twin Programme based on a vision for XR and digital twins to become key components of national infrastructure.
- Created organizations like Immerse UK and Digital Catapult to provide support to XR companies and foster connections between innovators, funders, researchers, and policymakers.
- Developed a clear and predictable regulatory environment that reflects technological change and attempts to encourage innovation and build trust.
- Consistently sought public comment on plans and policies.

XR Initiatives

- Innovate UK and the Digital Catapult (XR-specific funding and resources)
- Immerse UK
- UK Industrial Strategy
 - Audience of the Future Challenge Fund (XR-specific funding and resources)
 - Creative Industries Clusters Programme (XR-specific funding and resources)
- UK Innovation Strategy's Prosperity Partnerships (XR-specific funding and resources)
- National Digital Twin Programme
- Cyber-physical Infrastructure
- Transport Digital Twin Vision and Roadmap 2035
- The Digital Regulation Cooperation Forum's 2022 Metaverse Symposium

The European Union

Overview

The European Union is both a major producer of XR and a major market for XR. As of 2023, the EU estimates its 27 nations account for one-third of the global XR market.^{ccv} The EU has allocated significant funding for XR research and development, targeting sectoral applications for health, education, and entertainment, as well as XR components like semiconductors and infrastructure like cloud capacity.^{ccvi} Moreover, the EU has recognized the potential societal benefits of XR technologies, including digital twins.^{ccvii} In 2021, economic research and consulting firm Ecorys, in collaboration with the XR Association, conducted a study of XR's potential in Europe. They found that XR is likely to create 1.2 to 2.4 million new jobs in Europe directly or indirectly by 2025.^{ccviii} Another study produced for the European Commission estimated that as of 2021, the EU XR market was valued at around \$12.7 billion^{ccix} and could grow to \$150 billion by 2030.^{ccx}

The XR industry in the EU is distributed across various countries and regions, with prominent hubs often specializing in specific applications and technologies. Paris, Berlin, and Amsterdam are among the region's top XR destinations.^{ccxi} Meanwhile, Stockholm, Prague, and Warsaw have gained recognition for their expertise in gaming, while Madrid is known for its contributions to industrial applications. And Brussels, Amsterdam and Dublin have emerged as hotspots for XR startups. The EU Digital Innovation Hubs



network, developed to support technology testing, technical expertise, and knowledge exchange,^{ccxii} has played a key role in providing incubator and accelerator services, further fostering growth and innovation in the local XR communities. At the member-state level, in Germany domestic companies have emerged as global leaders in smart manufacturing and the industrial metaverse. More than a decade ago, German policymakers launched the Industrie 4.0 initiative, which provided substantial funding to increase the digitalization of manufacturing and to support research and collaboration.^{ccxiv} The German government has since encouraged the integration of XR into various industrial sectors like construction and healthcare.^{ccxv} France has also emerged as a center of XR activity, with multiple hubs driving growth in both creative content production and industrial applications.^{ccxvi}

The French government has also provided funding for content creation and start-ups, with an emphasis on promoting French culture through immersive technologies.^{ccxvii} In April 2023, French President Emmanuel Macron declared his intent to create "digital sovereignty" for Europe through a European Metaverse and opened a formal consultation for setting up a framework for the future of "virtual immersive worlds." According to the press release announcing the consultation, the French government believes it is necessary to develop a national strategy for how to handle the technological and cultural developments leading up to immersive digital worlds. It also believes that an alternative to the vision offered by international companies (primarily American tech giants) should be found in order to build a French-style metaverse.

Government Policies and Actions to Build XR Capacity and Innovation

The EC is the main funder of basic and applied research in the EU (although member states also fund such research) and policymakers play a key role in deciding the areas of research to be prioritized. Since 1984, the EU has supported scientific and applied R&D through several programs, the most important of which are the multi-annual Framework Programmes. Virtual reality was first mentioned in the fourth iteration of the Framework Programme in 1994, ^{ccxix} and, according to the European Commission in 2020, EU research funds have supported over 450 XR-related projects since the 1990s.

Reality Check: Why the U.S. Government Should Nurture XR Development

Horizon 2020 Framework

Policymakers first provided funding for XR as a separate workstream in Horizon 2020, the research and innovation program that ran from 2014–2020. The Horizon 2020 Work Programme for 2018–2020 included two work streams on "interactive technologies" focused on enhancing pan-European coordination efforts, boosting competitiveness, advancing XR technology, and promoting innovation.^{ccxxi} Upon its completion, Horizon 2020 had allocated more than \$45 million to some 64 XR projects.^{ccxxii} These grants funded a variety of initiatives, including solutions for motor function rehabilitation, AR to facilitate English learning, and VR for neuropsychological syndrome diagnosis.^{ccxxiii} They also funded XR4ALL (now XR4Europe), an industry group designed to bring together members of the EU XR community.^{ccxxiv} In sum, the Horizon 2020 Programme has supported a wide range of XR companies throughout Europe.^{ccxxv}



Source: Horizon Europe

Horizon Europe Framework

The current framework programme, Horizon Europe, has a budget of over \$102 billion for 2021–2027, with \$16 billion allocated to fund Digital, Industry, and Space programs.^{ccxxvi} In the 2021–2022 Work Programme, policymakers allocated a total of \$112 million for seven XR workstreams aimed at improving usability and accessibility, and fostering innovation, competitiveness, and responsible governance of XR.^{ccxxvii} Some of these projects are aimed at building social acceptance of XR systems, improving accessibility for the visually impaired, and developing telepresence technologies.^{ccxxviii} Meanwhile, the 2023–2024 Work Programme includes three major funding streams, including \$28 million for the development of "next generation eXtended reality," \$27 million for "eXtended Reality for Industry 5.0," and \$2 million for "supporting the emergence of an open human centric metaverse."

Additional XR Funding

The EU has funded XR infrastructure and research through other programs as well. For example, under the 2023 budget for the Digital Europe program policymakers are funding common data spaces, cloud-to-edge infrastructure, and AI testing and experimentation facilities, and they are implementing digital twins like Destination Earth and Virtual Human Twins for healthcare.^{ccxxx} Destination Earth is designed to simulate the interaction between natural phenomena and human activities. In doing so, the EU hopes it will contribute to achieving the objectives of the twin transition: green and digital.^{ccxxxi}

European officials have also helped to create the VR/AR Industrial Coalition, which facilitates dialogue, identifies opportunities and challenges, and informs policy decisions to promote the integration of XR technologies across various industries.^{ccxxxii} They have further created and funded the European Media and Immersion Lab, a pan-European network of XR laboratories that accelerates the development of content, services, and applications for the media – including XR – through physical and virtual infrastructures.^{ccxxxii}

An EU Initiative on Web 4.0 and Virtual Worlds

In September 2022, EC President Ursula von der Leyen's State of the Union Letter of Intent outlined a new initiative focused on harnessing new digital opportunities and trends like the metaverse.^{ccxxxiv} This initiative sparked several work projects from the EC to clarify Europe's rules and expectations for the



Source: European Commision

metaverse. In July 2023, this work culminated in the Commission's Communication on Virtual Worlds^{CCXXVV} and Web 4.0, "An EU initiative on Web 4.0 and virtual worlds: a head start in the next technological transition," aimed at establishing the EU as a global leader. The strategy document seeks to capitalize on virtual worlds' potential in various sectors while addressing the associated opportunities and risks. While it

lacks specific investment targets, the strategy nonetheless represents a significant turning point in global recognition of the potential of XR technology.

The strategy focuses on four pillars:

- **People and Skills:** The Commission aims to raise awareness and improve digital proficiency for widespread user acceptance of virtual worlds. It plans to invest in ICT specialists and content creators and create a "Virtual Worlds Toolbox" for the general public, providing guidelines on managing virtual identities, assets, data, and combating disinformation.
- Business Support: The EU will collaborate with stakeholders to develop crucial technological components, facilitate connections between developers and industry users, and provide access to financing through various programs to support innovative business models and creators. It will also foster a supportive business environment by encouraging innovation through regulatory sandboxes, supporting innovative SMEs and startups, facilitating innovative cooperative models in industry, addressing intellectual property challenges, and promoting interoperability and open standards to prevent dominance by large entities.
- **Government Involvement:** The government's role in advancing Web 4.0 involves improving public services and addressing societal challenges like health and climate change. Flagship projects will include the European CitiVerse, a metaverse platform for citizens and cities, and the European Virtual Human Twin for improved healthcare services. Both will be supported by access to common European data spaces.
- Global Governance: Finally, to ensure effective governance, the Commission will form expert groups to exchange best practices among Member States, while also supporting the creation of a technical multistakeholder governance process to ensure open, secure, and interoperable virtual worlds at the EU and global level.^{ccxxxvi}

In response to the EC's strategy, two European parliamentary committees released draft reports on the policy implications of virtual worlds. In August 2023, the Committee on the Internal Market and Consumer Protection (IMCO) published a draft report titled, "Virtual worlds – opportunities, risks and policy implications for the single market" which called on European policymakers to create a universal definition of "virtual worlds" and emphasized the importance of open standards and interoperability for ensuring fair competition.^{Cexxxvii} Then in October 2023, the Committee on Legal Affairs (JURI) issued a draft report "on policy implications of the development of virtual worlds – civil, company,

commercial and intellectual property law issues" which highlighted regulatory challenges and uncertainty around the applicability of certain private international, civil, and intellectual property law to the metaverse.^{ccxxviii} Although these documents are non-legislative, they underscore that immersive technology is a high priority area for European lawmakers.

Regulatory Certainty and Trust

Because the EU is comprised of 27 separate member states, EU Commissioners face unique challenges in balancing innovation and regulation.^{ccxxxix} They must navigate the various priorities, languages, cultures, digital expertise, and infrastructures of members while aiming to ensure digital rights for all citizens. While most governments want to protect user privacy and consumer rights, the EU has made it a top and consistent priority—some say to the detriment of innovation.^{ccxl} Despite ongoing efforts to build domestic capacity and ensure European sovereignty, however, the top ten XR companies in the European market are all based outside of Europe.^{ccxli}

In an interview with Politico in 2022, Executive Vice President of the European Commission for a Europe Fit for the Digital Age (the "EU digital czar"), Margrethe Vestager, spoke about the difficulties of regulating competition in virtual worlds where national boundaries may not apply.^{ccxlii} Despite its unique considerations, however, the EU has emerged as the technology governance leader whose approach is often emulated (if not directly replicated) by other nations around the world.^{ccxlii} The EU regulates data, platforms, and technology through three key laws: the 2018 GDPR; the 2022 Digital Services Act (DSA); and the 2022 Digital Markets Act (DMA). The GDPR outlines the fundamental rights of users and the obligations of those processing data.^{ccxliv} The DSA regulates the behavior of online intermediaries and platforms, ^{ccxlv} and the DMA governs "gatekeeper" online platforms, encouraging them to share certain types of data with competitors and governments.^{ccxlvi} In addition, the EU is considering a comprehensive AI Act, which would prohibit high-risk AI systems (like government social scoring) and regulate other high-risk applications.^{ccxlvii}

Although the GDPR has clarified the rights of users and the responsibilities of firms to protect personal data, the regulation has not provided regulatory certainty to foreign or domestic firms. These firms must comply with different national approaches to implementing the GDPR.^{ccxlviii} Smaller firms struggle with the costs of compliance, and some argue that the regulation has increased market concentration.^{ccxlix}

Public Consultations

EU policymakers recognize the importance of building and sustaining consumer trust in key emerging technologies, including XR. Moreover, they know that engaging the public to understand both the technology itself and the governance challenges it may present is a way to build that trust. Case in point: in 2023 the EC organized a series of Citizens' Panels on Virtual Worlds.^{ccl}

The EU citizens who participated in the panels then provided a series of recommendations for consideration by the Commission. **The EC also launched a public consultation on Virtual Worlds in April 2023, calling for input on the EC's efforts to** "develop a vision for emerging virtual worlds (e.g. metaverses), based on respect for digital rights and EU laws and values. The aim



Source: European Commission

is open, interoperable, and innovative virtual worlds that can be used safely and with confidence by the public and businesses."

Both of these efforts directly informed the EU strategy on Web 4.0 and Virtual Worlds.^{ccliii} Similarly, as discussed above, the French Directorate General for Enterprise launched an online public consultation on virtual immersive universes in April 2023.^{ccliv} French policymakers also released a report, Mission Metaverse, in 2022 that proposed ideas for a French and European strategy.^{cclv}

The European Union

Key Points

The European Union has:

- Engaged the public through Citizens' Panels, gathering input and recommendations for their strategy on Web 4.0 and virtual worlds.
- Made substantial investments in research and development, including common data infrastructures, as well as the advancement of digital twin projects that contribute to public good efforts like sustainable development and healthcare.
- Fostered cross-border collaboration and partnerships through initiatives like the European Media and Immersion Labs and the Virtual and Augmented Reality Industrial Coalition.
- Established a comprehensive regulatory and governance framework for data and digital technologies, prioritizing citizen protection.

XR Initiatives

- Framework Programmes (XR-specific funding and resources)
 - Horizon 2020 (XR-specific funding and resources)
 - Horizon Europe (XR-specific funding and resources)
- Destination Earth
- Virtual and Augmented Reality Industrial Coalition
- European Media and Immersion Lab
- EU initiative on Web 4.0 and Virtual Worlds
- Virtual Worlds Toolbox (forthcoming)
- European CitiVerse (forthcoming)
- European Virtual Human Twins (forthcoming)
- Citizens' Panels on Virtual Worlds

The People's Republic of China (China)

Overview

The People's Republic of China is a leading producer of XR as well as the second largest XR market by revenue after the United States.^{cclvi} The Chinese Communist Party (CCP) has made the nation's digital development a top priority in the belief that these sectors can enhance economic progress and national security. **Chinese officials have identified immersive technology as**



one of the "7 key industries of the Digital Economy," ^{cclvii} and they are actively working to shape the development of the metaverse.^{cclviii} China envisions a future where XR becomes tightly intertwined with various sectors including manufacturing, healthcare, and entertainment.^{cclix}

In support of this vision, the CCP has provided long term funding and support for XR-related initiatives and encouraged national and local

level competition to advance the industry. Chinese officials have also encouraged the creation of VR Towns where companies can collaborate and more easily coordinate their supply chains. These initiatives have helped China nurture cutting-edge XR technologies. While it is difficult to assess the full scope of China's XR efforts due to the opacity of Chinese statistics and recent efforts by the Chinese government to tighten access to data,^{cclx} the German statistics platform, Statista, reports that the Chinese XR market generated a total revenue of approximately \$6.6 billion in 2023.^{cclxi} Similarly bullish, the International Data Corporation predicts China will capture 25% of the global XR market by 2026, with a compound annual growth rate of 42.2% over the next five years.^{cclxii} China is simultaneously a competitor and a huge market opportunity for XR companies and investors.^{cclxiii} **Prominent Chinese companies such as ByteDance, Alibaba, Huawei, Baidu, and Xiaomi have made substantial investments in the development of XR devices and platforms**,^{cclxiv} and often partner with and invest in foreign firms. Tencent, for example, holds 40% and 49% shares, respectively, in U.S. companies Epic Games and Roblox.^{cclxv} Moreover, in 2021 ByteDance bought Pico, the world's second largest VR headset manufacturer.^{cclxvi} Meanwhile, foreign investors have been eager to invest in Chinese XR companies because of Chinese consumers' enthusiastic embrace of XR technologies (as evidenced by their broad adoption of XR-enhanced online shopping experiences and their patronage of VR arcades, where they can rent immersive hardware and play XR games).^{cclxvi}

Government Policies and Actions to Build XR Capacity and Innovation

Chinese Communist Party leaders, especially President Xi Jinping, recognized early on that data could transform the economy from one based on manufacturing, to one built on both manufacturing and high-value services. They subsequently issued a wide range of plans designed to drive economic growth, enhance governance, and transform society.

For example, China has invested heavily in digital infrastructure. China has long been at the forefront of constructing 5G networks, and, as of 2022, more than 60% of global 5G connections occurred in China.^{cclxx} Leading telecommunications infrastructure provider Huawei holds approximately 29% of the global 5G market share and has constructed about 70% of Africa's 4G networks.^{cclxxi} Moreover, both the national and local governments in China have made the development of "new infrastructure" a key focus as they aim to further the country's digital ambitions.^{cclxxii} This concept, first introduced in 2018, encompasses the construction of critical enabling components like 5G networks, as well as IoT (Internet of Things) data



Source: The Economist

centers, high-speed rail systems, and research and development institutes.^{cclxxiii} Dozens of provinces have announced new infrastructure investment plans worth billions of dollars for the next several years.^{cclxxiv}

Whole-of-Government XR Strategies

In 2015, the Chinese government launched the Made in China 2025 strategy, designed to upgrade Chinese industries, increase technological selfsufficiency, and move towards high-tech and high-value production.^{cclxvv} Soon thereafter, various branches of the Chinese government, including the Ministry of Industry and Information Technology, the National Development and Reform Commission, and the Ministry of Science and Technology, began issuing statements, guidance opinions, and detailed strategies to promote the development of XR. By highlighting the importance of XR, these officials signaled that the technology would be a priority.

In 2016, the 13th Five-Year Plan for Informatization, the Outline of the National Innovation-Driven Development Strategy, and the 13th Five-Year Plan for the Development of Strategic Emerging Industries highlighted the importance of XR and emphasized the need for further research into how XR could be used to grow new technologies and platforms.^{cclxxvi} For example, the government encouraged firms to utilize XR in smart wearable devices through policies like the Internet+ Artificial Intelligence Three-Year Action and Implementation Plan, the Special Action Notice for the Innovation and Development of the Intelligent Hardware Industry, and the Guiding Opinions on Expanding Information Consumption.^{cclxxvii} Additionally, the 2017 New Generation Artificial Intelligence Development Plan identified XR as one of the ecosystem elements that the government would "forcefully develop" to accelerate the transformation and application of key AI technologies.^{cclxxviii}

Also in 2016, the Ministry of Industry and Information Technology (MIIT) released its White Paper on the Development of Virtual Reality Industry 5.0, which recommended that policymakers invest in research and move quickly to develop a standardization system for XR. The Ministry also called for the creation of an "industry operation information platform" and a "virtual reality hardware product quality supervision information platform." ^{cclxxix} While the authors of this paper were not able to ascertain whether these recommendations were implemented, they demonstrate that many government agencies were working early on to encourage XR development. In 2018, MIIT published the Guiding Opinions for Accelerating the Development of the Virtual Reality Industry, which outlined strategic initiatives and policy measures to stimulate growth and innovation and position the country as a global leader in XR.^{cclxxx} The Ministry aimed to develop a robust VR industry supply chain, drive breakthroughs in key technologies, and establish successful and replicable VR companies by 2020. It also identified specific technologies and applications that the government wanted to see developed further, including XR headsets.^{cclxxxi}

In 2022, MIIT, along with four other government agencies, published the Action Plan for the Integration and Development of Virtual Reality and Industrial Applications (2022–2026) which outlined the ways in which policymakers would nurture XR.^{cclxxxii} Specifically, the Ministry said that China would establish 100 "backbone enterprises," 10 regional concentration areas, and 10 public service platforms to support technical research and content development, showcase and incubate pioneering applications, and achieve an overall market value of over \$50 billion by the end of 2026.^{cclxxxii} The Ministry also suggested that the Chinese XR sector should ship 25 million VR devices globally by 2026 (by comparison, by the end of 2022 not even 20 million VR headsets had ever been sold anywhere).^{cclxxxiv} Finally, the Ministry recommended that XR firms find ways to integrate VR into specific initiatives such as the VR/AR Mass Fitness project in the fields of sports and health.^{cclxxxv}

Most recently, in September 2023 five Chinese ministries led by the MIIT published the Three-Year Action Plan for Industrial Innovation and Development of the Yuanverse (2023-2025) for cultivating "three to five metaverse companies with global influence" by 2025.



According document, the plan was

made to "seize the opportunity of the global acceleration of the metaverse industry," which has the potential to "lead the next generation of internet development and accelerate the upgrade of the manufacturing industry to be more advanced, intelligent and greener." Specifically, the strategy addresses the application of XR to improve efficiency within various industries including automotive, aerospace, steel, textiles, and home appliances. In the long run, according to the document, China wants to build a mature Chinese metaverse for industrial use that can help drive new growth in manufacturing.^{cclxxxvi} Although the Chinese government has played a pivotal role in nurturing the XR industry through funding initiatives, competitions, and infrastructure development, state-backed industry groups have also been proactive. The China Mobile and Communications Association, the country's leading telecom industry organization, established the Metaverse Industry Committee in 2021, and the China Computer Industry Association formed the Metaverse Industry Professional Committee in 2022 to collaborate with policymakers, draft industry standards and roadmaps, and support metaverse startups.

Local Government Initiatives

As discussed, the Chinese government set ambitious goals and approved many initiatives at the national level to nurture XR. However, policymakers never clearly delineated how these objectives should be achieved or which agencies, firms, or groups would fund them. Observers of Chinese politics assert that such vagueness is not unusual for Chinese officials. China is governed under a system of "fragmented authoritarianism" by which the central government encourages the provinces to compete to attract capital, labor, and other resources. Provincial leaders who develop the best approaches to fostering innovation and regional development could be rewarded with visibility, incentives, and promotions if successful.^{cclxxxix}

Thus, provincial and local officials have played a significant role in XR. At least 26 local governments have issued policy documents outlining their strategies to promote and apply XR in various fields, promising funding for regional business clusters, public service platforms, and research and development centers.^{ccxc} More than 20 towns, provinces, and cities have also established innovation centers, experimental areas, incubation bases, or industrial parks to connect different parts of the XR supply chain.^{ccxci} In addition, some provinces have developed VR Towns, as mentioned above, that serve as industrial parks incorporating industry planning, education, innovation, field trips, experiences, and trading of VR products.^{ccxcii} These towns aim to integrate XR technologies



Source: Guian New Area

These towns aim to integrate XR technologies into daily life, particularly in fields like healthcare, education, manufacturing and design, and entertainment. ^{ccxciii} By consolidating the XR supply chain, provinces hope to gain a competitive advantage, stimulating industry growth and replicating the success of the Chinese drone industry's consolidation strategy.^{ccxciv} We do not have specific figures or reports on outcomes related to XR, and the Chinese system remains opaque.^{ccxcv} But over time, this combination of national, provincial, and local strategies, structures, and initiatives appears to have nurtured a broad range of companies to serve both domestic and foreign markets in XR. Table 1 below provides an overview of select initiatives undertaken by local governments to support XR companies, XR research, and the commercialization of XR products.

Province	Policy Document	Industrial Cluster	Other Initiatives
Guangdong	Measures for Promoting the Innovation and Development of the Metaverse (Guangzhou city, 2022)	Shenzhen Metaverse Innovation Lab	
Hunan	Implementation Opinions on Promoting the Development of Metaverse Industry (2022)	Metaverse Ecological Leading Zone (in progress)	Zhangjiajie metaverse tourism R&D center
Beijing	Beijing City Sub-Centre Metaverse Innovation Development Action Plan (2022- 2024)	Zhongguancun Virtual Reality Industrial Park	
Shanghai	Shanghai Action Plan for Fostering Metaverse (2022- 2025)	Joint Research Institute of Metaverse and Virtual-Reality Interaction	Virtual City Hall platform
Jiangxi	About Accelerating VR/AR Several Policies for Industrial Development (Nanchang city, 2018)	Virtual Reality Industry Base	Nanchang City Al+VR Innovation Center
Guizhou	Gui'an New Area Virtual Reality Industry Development Overview (2016)	Gui'an New District VR Industry Base; Beidou Bay VR town	VR Star Theme Park

Table 1: Select Regional VR Initiatives in China ^{ccxcvi}

Regulatory Certainty and Trust

Over the past several years, China has adopted laws and regulations designed to engender trust in new data-based technologies, including XR. For example, China has established clear data protection requirements for the private sector. In 2021, China approved the Personal Information Protection Law, on which it further elaborated in the 2022 Personal Information Security Specification.^{ccxvii} These regulations require user consent for collecting and processing sensitive personal information, including biometrics. China's enforcement of many of its regulations, however, is uneven and often opaque. Moreover, the government is exempt from many of these rules.^{ccxcviii} As a result, it is difficult to describe the Chinese governance context as predictable or systemic.

China has also used regulation to protect its citizens and firms from perceived harms from specific technologies and from what it labels "disinformation." For example, the Regulations on the Administration of Deep Synthesis of Internet Information Services are designed to prevent the spread of false information and protect citizens' rights by requiring providers of deep synthesis (otherwise known as "deepfakes") to label content and regularly review their algorithms.^{ccxcix} China's cyberspace regulator also drafted the Provisions on the Administration of Internet Information Service Algorithm Recommendations, which requires providers of personalized internet algorithm recommendation technologies to protect user rights, refrain from monopolistic behavior, and establish various mechanisms to review algorithms and strengthen information security.^{ccc} In addition, in 2023 the central government published the Administrative Measures for Generative Artificial Intelligence Services which covers issues such as data protection, non-discrimination, bias, and algorithmic transparency for generative AI services offered to the public.^{ccci} It should be noted that the Chinese government exercises broad powers to compel companies to provide support and assistance for national security and criminal investigation purposes, including providing access to data.^{cccii} Thus, Chinese users may ultimately believe that their data is in fact not adequately protected.

Finally, this past year China took steps to tighten government control over information databases, restricting overseas access to various databases involving economic, financial, and corporate registration information, as well as patents, procurement documents, academic journals, and official statistical yearbooks. As a result of these new rules, foreign companies are concerned about their ability to transfer proprietary data.^{ccciii} No one yet knows how these regulations will be enforced, and so China's regulatory environment for XR, AI, and the data that underpin these technologies, remains uncertain.

The People's Republic of China

Key Points

China has:

- Adopted strategies that take a comprehensive approach to nurturing the data-driven economy, linking data governance to investments in "new" digital infrastructures including 5G networks, data centers, R&D institutes, and regional industrial clusters.
- Produced XR strategies that incentivize provincial governments to make significant investments and innovations in XR, including organizing supply chains and industrial efforts through VR Towns.
- Tried to engender user trust by regulating data, technologies, and business practices and creating rules governing personal data, deepfakes, recommendation algorithms, and generative AI.
- Taken steps designed to preserve social stability by cracking down on foreign firms' access to basic data, limiting audits, and limiting the influence of domestic technology companies.

Reality Check: Why the U.S. Government Should Nurture XR Development

XR Initiatives

- Made in China 2025 (supporting infrastructure)
- 13th Five-Year Plan for Informatization (strategy highlighting/prioritizing XR)
- Outline of the National Innovation-Driven Development Strategy (strategy highlighting/prioritizing XR)
- 13th Five-Year Plan for the Development of Strategic Emerging Industries (strategy highlighting/prioritizing XR)
- Internet+ Artificial Intelligence Three-Year Action and Implementation Plan (strategy highlighting/prioritizing XR)
- Special Action Notice for the Innovation and Development of the Intelligent Hardware Industry (strategy highlighting/prioritizing XR)
- Guiding Opinions on Expanding Information Consumption (strategy highlighting/prioritizing XR)
- New Generation Artificial Intelligence Development Plan (strategy highlighting/prioritizing XR)
- White Paper on the Development of Virtual Reality Industry 5.0 (strategy highlighting/prioritizing XR)
- Guiding Opinions for Accelerating the Development of the Virtual Reality Industry (strategy highlighting/prioritizing XR)
- Action Plan for the Integration and Development of Virtual Reality and Industrial Applications (2022-2026) (strategy highlighting/prioritizing XR)
- VR/AR Mass Fitness
- China Mobile and Communications Association's Metaverse
 Industry Committee
- China Computer Industry Association's Metaverse Industry
 Professional Committee
- VR Towns
- Three-Year Action Plan for Industrial Innovation and Development of the Yuanverse (2023-2025)

The United States of America

Overview

The United States is the world's largest market by revenue for immersive technologies and one of the world's largest producers of XR content and hardware.^{ccciv} California-based Meta leads the world in XR headset sales, capturing 80% of the overall market in 2022.^{cccv} In addition, **the United States is home to some of the largest companies developing XR hardware including Apple, Google, Magic Leap, Meta, Microsoft, and Snap, as well as the biggest engines for developing XR content – Unity Technologies and Unreal Engine.**

According to PwC's estimations, XR has the potential to contribute \$537 billion to the U.S. GDP and generate over two million jobs by 2030. ^{cccvi} Analysis Group, backed by funding from Meta, has estimated that the metaverse could make a yearly contribution of \$560 billion to the U.S. GDP by 2031. More recently, Deloitte, also with funding from Meta, forecasted that the metaverse could have an annual U.S. GDP impact ranging from \$402 billion to \$760 billion by 2035. ^{cccvii}



As discussed, the U.S. government has historically recognized the importance of the XR sector. Policymakers designated variants of XR as a critical technology as early as 1995, and, more recently, Congress included funding for immersive technology in the landmark CHIPS and Science Act of 2022. **However, in contrast to the other countries discussed in this report, the United States has not developed a strategy or institutional structure to nurture the XR sector.**

Government Policies and Actions to Build XR Capacity and Innovation

Government Research

The United States' attention to immersive technologies has waxed and waned over the past decades. The Networking and Information Technology Research and Development (NITRD) program, which coordinates federal research and development of information and communication technology across government agencies, ^{cccix} serves as a good barometer for analyzing the actions and priorities of the U.S. government vis-à-vis technology. ^{cccx} Our review of NITRD funding shows that interest in XR has fluctuated. Beginning in 1995, ^{cccxi} the U.S. government began exploring "Human Centered Systems," the synergistic combination of human skills and information technology. ^{cccxii} In the years that followed, the U.S. government funded projects using data visualization, virtual reality, and human-machine interfaces. ^{cccxiii} Meanwhile, the Department of Defense funded research on how it could use simulations and virtual modeling for military training. ^{cccxiv}

In the period between 2000 and 2016, the U.S. government's overall spending on XR-related projects decreased. However, policymakers did continue to fund immersive technologies for defense training purposes.^{cccxv} Officials also funded new efforts to apply XR to education, environmental modeling, and disaster response.^{cccxvi} In 2017, policymakers reorganized funding to focus on projects that could achieve public good objectives. The government established the Computing-Enabled Human Interaction, Communication, and Augmentation (CHuman) program which funded projects that use digital twins to model how to improve crop yields and research climate resilience and flood prevention.^{cccxvii} Under CHuman, NITRD also funded an augmented reality system to upskill healthcare workers.^{cccxviii}

Individual Agency Support for XR

Specific U.S. government agencies have invested in XR projects and infrastructure and leveraged the technology for their own operations. The DoD has been the most active, funding the Synthetic Training Environment, a platform that combines live, virtual, constructive, and gaming environments to create a comprehensive training environment; the Augmented Reality Sandtable, an R&D testbed that utilizes mobile software applications; and mixed-reality headsets, used for battlespace visualization and improving the common operating picture. The Department of Homeland Security implemented an XR program called the Enhanced Dynamic GeoSocial Environment, which is a VR training platform designed to help first responders and educators plan for coordinated responses to critical incidents such as active shooters.^{cccxx} The Federal

Emergency Management Agency produced the Immersed VR tool, which is designed to educate local officials on flood preparedness and mitigation actions by immersing them in a flood crisis scenario.^{cccxxi} And in 2016, the Department of Education launched the EdSim contest to fund educational XR experiences.^{cccxxii}</sup> Additionally, the Department of Veterans Affairs' VA Immersive program has deployed



Source: U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs

over 1,200 VR headsets to more than 160 VA medical centers and clinics across the country to train staff and treat soldiers with post-traumatic stress disorder. In April 2023, the VA's Office of Healthcare Innovation and Learning (OHIL) established a three-year collaboration with California-based medical device company Penumbra to test, co-develop, and scale additional virtual reality solutions. These solutions will increase veteran access to rehabilitation care in Community Based Outpatient Clinics and at home.^{cccxxiv}

Congressional Actions

Congress recently passed two laws that may enhance U.S. XR competitiveness. First, in the 2021 Infrastructure Investment and Jobs Act (P.L. 117–58), Congress allocated \$65 billion for fast broadband connectivity, which is essential infrastructure for uptake of XR.^{cccxxv} Then, in 2022 Congress passed the CHIPS and Science Act (P.L. 117–167), which greatly increased authorizations for federal science and technology research and development programs, allocating approximately \$174 billion through 2027 to support the nation's science and technology base. These funds are intended to foster innovation and encourage commercial applications of emerging technologies. CHIPS and Science designates "immersive technology" as a "key technology focus area," while also including many of the components that enable XR like semiconductors, artificial intelligence, and batteries.^{cccxxvi} As part of the National Science Foundation's effort to implement its new mandate under CHIPS and Science, the agency solicited public comment on how it should prioritize investments and research in the "key technology focus areas" articulated in the act.^{cccxxvi}

Also authorized under the CHIPS and Science Act are the newly established Regional Technology and Innovation Hubs program at the Department of Commerce, and the Regional Innovation Engines program under the NSF.^{cccxxviii} Together, these initiatives are designed to support "technology development, job creation, and the expansion of U.S. innovation capacity."^{CCCXXIX} By fostering collaboration and partnerships across sectors and fields, these programs could play a crucial role in advancing critical technologies, including XR and those that enable XR.

Regulatory Certainty and Trust

Unlike the other countries studied in this report, the United States has not established a comprehensive, predictable regulatory environment governing key aspects of XR technology like data protection and online safety. Moreover, policymakers have not developed a systemic approach to nurturing the technology. Notably, several prominent executives within the XR industry have called on the U.S. government to provide clearer rules for XR and the metaverse.^{cccxxx}

With respect to personal data protection, Congress has thus far taken a sectoral approach, enacting federal laws designed to provide protection for individuals' personal information in certain industries such as healthcare and financial services, and data subcategories like data pertaining to children under the age of 13.^{cccxxxi} Several states, however, have passed laws governing the use of consumer data and biometric data more generally, thus creating an unwieldy patchwork of compliance obligations for companies in the U.S.^{cccxxxii} Moreover, Congress has not clearly delineated the rights of users to challenge unauthorized access or use of data.
The Federal Trade Commission (FTC) has the authority to protect user privacy and is the primary regulatory body with authority over data protection in the United States. But its enforcement powers are weak, especially in contrast to those overseas organizations formed specifically to enforce user privacy protections.^{cccxxxiv} In May 2023, the FTC issued a policy statement affirming its authority to regulate the use of biometric data, including data collected through XR sensors. ^{cccxxxv} In the statement, the FTC noted that, when weighing enforcement action, it would take into consideration failure to anticipate potential harm to consumers; inadequate response to known or foreseeable risks; surreptitious or unexpected collection or use of data; and failure to assess the practices and capabilities of third parties.^{cccxxxvi} The FTC has also warned about deepfakes, recognizing that computer-generated simulations could increasingly blur the line between reality and fiction in what we see, hear, and read. The agency noted that it monitors such simulations to prevent potential risk of human-computer interactions taking "new and possibly dangerous turns."

However, neither of these policy statements from the FTC hold legal force. Moreover, agency guidance can be rescinded or amended from administration to administration. Consequently, such policy statements do not provide clarity or regulatory certainty for businesses, including the XR industry, in the United States.

The United States

Key Points

The United States has:

- Invested in research and development around immersive technology and human-machine interfaces.
- Developed digital twins to solve complex problems at the local and national levels.
- Widely utilized XR for military training purposes and treatment of veterans.
- Lacks a comprehensive vision or coordinated internal structure to nurture XR.

XR Initiatives:

- NITRD funding through the Program Component Areas
 - Human Centered Systems; Human Computer Interface and Information Management; and Computing-Enabled Human Interaction, Communication, and Augmentation (CHuman)
- Department of Defense Synthetic Training Environment; Augmented Reality Sandtable
- Department of Homeland Security Enhanced Dynamic GeoSocial Environment
- Federal Emergency Management Agency Immersed VR
- Department of Education EdSim contest
- Department of Veterans Affairs VA Immersive program
- CHIPS and Science Act
- Department of Commerce Regional Technology and Innovation Hubs
- National Science Foundation Regional Innovation Engines

CHAPTER V Findings and Recommendations

XR is important to America's future. It can help the United States government anticipate and address complex public problems; it is a critical technology that is essential to both economic and military security; and many observers expect it to be the next major computing platform. In this paper, we compared how the governments of South Korea, the United Kingdom, the European Union, China, and the United States are attempting to encourage competitiveness in XR.

In researching each of our case studies, we focused on four essential questions:

- Has the government put forward a vision for nurturing XR?
- Has the government taken steps to support its immersive economy (funding R&D, and funding the underlying infrastructure for XR such as 5G)?
- Has the government adopted a regulatory approach that is clear and predictable, supportive of innovation, designed to protect users from harm, and likely to build and sustain trust among XR stakeholders?
- Is the government's approach systemic?

We found that the foreign governments we examined have adopted a variety of policies to both nurture XR and create an enabling environment that supports innovation, protects users from harm, and builds trust and predictability among XR stakeholders as the technology changes over time. In general, these countries have a vision for



how to encourage XR. As many of these actions and policies are new, it is too early to assess if they will be effective. Nonetheless, the U.S. can learn from what other governments are doing.

Findings

Through our research, we found the following:

A Strategic Vision for XR

Research indicates that when policymakers devise a technology strategy, such plans often inspire government and private sector investment.^{CCCXXXVIII} South Korea, the EU, and China have developed, or are developing, national strategies for XR and virtual worlds. South Korea's vision aims to position the country as a global leader in the new "digital continent" through its Emerging Metaverse Industry Promotion Strategy. South Korea also views XR as essential to its comprehensive Digital New Deal strategy which is focused on accelerating digital transformation throughout the country.

The European Union has set out a strategic vision for XR through its initiative on Web 4.0 and virtual worlds. The strategy centers around four pillars: people and skills; business; government (e.g. public services); and governance and seeks to help establish the EU as a leader in the next technological transition.

China released a comprehensive vision for XR technology through its Action Plan for the Integration and Development of Virtual Reality and Industrial Applications (2022-2026) which details actions policymakers would take to nurture immersive technology. Key XR components are also a part of Beijing's Made in China 2025 strategy.

The UK has articulated a vision for XR's use in a cyber-physical infrastructure, and it is discussing potential metaverse regulatory frameworks at a national level. However, it has not yet drafted a strategy or vision for how to use XR to fully realize economic and social benefit.

In contrast with these nations, the United States has not put forward a vision for XR, despite its importance to the economy and national security.

Support for Research and Development in XR

All our case study governments have invested in XR R&D. Starting in 2016, South Korea committed to investing \$210 million and raising an additional \$96.5 million from the private sector by 2020 to expand R&D in core XR technologies and promote strategic flagship projects.

The UK has included XR projects under its Innovation Strategy which aims to increase R&D spending, streamline regulations, and grow the emerging technology sector. Meanwhile, the EU has provided extensive support for scientific and applied R&D through its multi-annual Framework Programmes. Horizon 2022 and Horizon Europe, the EU's current Framework Programme running through 2027, have invested in workstreams aimed at using XR for education and medical diagnoses, improving the accessibility of XR, and supporting start-ups.

As early as 2016, China's Five-Year Plan for Informatization, the Outline of the National Innovation-Driven Development Strategy, and the 13th Five-Year Plan for the Development of Strategic Emerging Industries underscored the need for further research on how XR could be used to produce different technologies and platforms. China's Guiding Opinions for Accelerating the Development of the Virtual Reality Industry similarly laid out plans to stimulate innovation and position the country as a global leader in XR.

The U.S. has supported R&D in XR through various research programs on Human Centered Systems and Computing-Enabled Human Interaction, Communication, and Augmentation. Last year, the U.S. Congress passed the CHIPS and Science Act, which listed immersive technology as a "key technology focus area" prioritized for NIST and the NSF.

By comparison, however, the United States has done little to target research and development support to XR specifically.

Investment in Infrastructure that Supports XR

All the case studies we examined invest in underlying infrastructure needed to support XR, such as 5G networks and cloud data centers. South Korea has established a 5G+ Strategy Committee and 5G+ Implementation Plan, and the government's Digital New Deal also seeks to accelerate the convergence of AI and 5G. The UK's Wireless Infrastructure Strategy aims to deliver 5G to all populated areas in the UK by 2030. ^{CCCXXXIX} The EU's 5G Action Plan has been coordinating investment and deployment of 5G since 2016, and the 2023 budget for Digital Europe provided funding for common data spaces, cloud-toedge infrastructure, and AI testing. China has invested heavily in 5G as part of its development of new infrastructure to support the country's digital goals. The United States' National Strategy to Secure 5G^{cccxl} details how the government will lead deployment of 5G, and the Infrastructure Investment and Jobs Act (P.L. 117-58) included \$65 billion for the expansion of high-speed internet. Many of the key components of XR technology, such as semiconductors, are also included in industrial strategies such as the CHIPS and Science Act in the United States and the European Chips Act.

An Enabling Environment that Builds Confidence and Trust

Regulation

Research shows that for new technologies to succeed, policymakers must build trust and confidence in the technology itself and in the policies that govern it. Regulations must be clear and consistently enforced, while also allowing governance to evolve as technology and society change over time.

The UK and South Korea have adopted regulatory approaches to data, AI, and XR that are designed to be flexible. In addition, both governments have established new structures (such as the UK's Regulatory Horizons Council and South Korea's Metaverse Policy Council) to forecast the implications of emerging technologies (although it is worth noting that the UK is currently in the process of updating its regulatory frameworks post-Brexit, which has created some uncertainty overall). China's regulatory environment is also somewhat uncertain because the government has challenged large tech companies, limited foreign access to databases, and enforced laws unevenly. Finally, the EU has struggled to balance its precautionary approach with efforts to nurture innovation.

While the U.S. tends to excel at nurturing innovative technologies, it has been less effective at finding a balance between a precautionary approach and one that strengthens and facilitates innovation.

With respect to personal data protection, the UK, the EU, South Korea, and China have each enacted national personal data protection laws to safeguard consumer data and address concerns over misuse. While the U.S. Congress is considering several proposals for personal data protection on a national scale, it has not yet been successful.

Public Consultation

When it comes to building public trust, consultation is key. Research shows that people who are consulted are more likely to feel heard and to trust what governments are doing.^{cccxli} Both the UK and the EU have engaged in extensive public consultations on issues related to XR. The EU in particular has focused on educating and involving citizens in the development of its metaverse strategy, and thus, it may be well positioned to build trust in this emerging technology.^{cccxlii} Under the auspices of the Initiative on Web 4.0 and Virtual Worlds, the EU hosted citizens' panels, which helped to educate the public about the metaverse and provide a forum for them to make recommendations to support the European Commission's initiative. The Commission also requested public feedback through a formal consultation. China has sought public comment on its regulation of data and AI, but not on issues of XR governance. Similarly, South Korea has not sought public comment on its metaverse.

Although the U.S. has not directly engaged the public on issues of XR governance, various U.S. government agencies have sought public feedback on the opportunities and risks attending immersive technology, or associated component technologies, through public meetings and formal Requests for Information (RFIs).

For example, in 2023, the National Science Foundation issued an RFI on its roadmap for the new Directorate for Technology, Innovation, and Partnerships (TIP).^{cccxliii} TIP was established in the CHIPS and Science Act of 2022 to "advance critical and emerging technologies, address pressing societal and economic challenges, and

accelerate the translation of research results from lab to market and society."^{cccxliv} The RFI specifically references immersive technology.

In 2021, the Office of Science and Technology Policy issued an RFI on Public and Private Sector Uses of Biometric Technologies.^{cccxlv} And in 2022,



Source: National Science Foundation

the Food and Drug Administration Center for Devices and Radiological Health Patient Engagement Advisory Committee convened a series of meetings regarding Augmented Reality and Virtual Reality Medical Devices.^{cccxlvi}

A Systemic Approach

Overall, none of our case study governments have yet adopted a systemic approach to XR that can evolve as the technology changes over time, encourage continued innovation, build regulatory certainty, and sustain user trust. However, with the exception of the United States, all are moving in that direction and developing policies that reflect the complex and evolving XR ecosystem.





	Research and Innovation	Supporting Infrastructure	Vision for XR	Regulatory Approach to Build Trust
EU				
	 Framework Programmes (Horizon 2020 and Horizon Europe) XR4Europe Destination Earth European Media and Immersion Lab European Virtual Human Twin* 	 Digital Europe 5G Action Plan European Chips Act 	 EU initiative on Web 4.0 and virtual worlds VR/AR Industrial Coalition European CitiVerse* 	 Virtual Worlds Toolbox * Virtual Worlds Citizens' Panels and Public Consultation General Data Protection Regime Digital Services Act Digital Markets Act Al Act*
ССР	 Made in China 2025 Guiding Opinions for Accelerating the Development of the Virtual Reality Industry VR/AR Mass Fitness VR Towns Provincial XR Strategies (see Table 1) 	 Internet+ Artificial Intelligence Three- Year Action and Implementation Plan Special Action Notice for the Innovation and Development of the Intelligent Hardware Industry New Generation Artificial Intelligence Development Plan Guiding Opinions on Expanding Information Consumption 	 13th Five-Year Plan for Informatization Outline of the National Innovation- Driven Development Strategy 13th Five-Year Plan for the Development of Strategic Emerging Industries White Paper on the Development of Virtual Reality Industry 5.0 Action Plan for the Integration and Development of Virtual Reality and Industrial Applications (2022- 2026) Industrial Clusters for the Metaverse Metaverse Industry Committee 	 Metaverse Industry Professional Committee Personal Information Security Specification Regulations on the Administration of Deep Synthesis of Internet Information Services Provisions on the Administration of Internet Information Service Algorithm Recommendations Administrative Measures for Generative Artificial Intelligence Services



*Not yet completed.

What Does This Mean for the United States?

Many of the actions and policies outlined in our case studies are new, and it is too early to assess if they will be effective. Nevertheless, the U.S. can learn from what other governments are doing to support innovation, protect users from harm, and build trust and predictability as the technology changes over time.

Over the past two Administrations, we have seen indications that Congress and the White House are collaborating to nurture technological advancement and innovation and to develop policies that build trust and provide predictability.

However, U.S. policymakers have not developed a strategy, a structure, or policies to nurture XR in the way that they have for other critical technologies as Table 3 illustrates.

Table 3: U.S. Critical Technologies - Strategy and Structure

Underlying Tech and Inputs	Does the U.S. have a national strategy?	ls a person or government agency responsible for encouraging development?
Future Generation Wireless 5-6G	In development	NTIA*, DOD
Artificial Intelligence	Yes	OSTP, NSF, DOD
Integrated Network System of Systems (sensors)	No	N/A
Microelectronics (circuits and components)	In development	OSTP
Advanced Computing and Software (supercomputing, cloud computing, data storage, computing architectures, and data processing)	Yes	OSTP
Human-Machine Interfaces (VR/AR)	No	OSTP

Table by Susan Aaronson, Source Critical Technologies List

*NTIA is the National Telecommunications and Information Administration and is responsible for advising the President on telecommunications and information policy issues.

We can look to the United States' approach to AI as a model of a collaborative, whole-of-government approach to enabling the development of an emerging technology. In 2018, Congress created the National Security Commission on AI to study the opportunities and risks associated with AI, keeping in mind the importance of developing the technology in accordance with American democratic values.^{cccxlix} In 2020, Congress passed the National Artificial



Intelligence Initiative Act with its six strategic pillars focused on development, adoption, and regulation.^{cccl cccli} In January 2023, the Congressionallymandated National AI Research Resource (NAIRR) Task Force released an implementation plan for providing data as well as computational, testbed, and software resources to AI researchers affiliated with U.S organizations.^{ccclii} Also in 2023, NIST released the AI Risk Management Framework to help organizations and

individuals characterize and manage the potential risks of AI technologies.^{cccliii} Meanwhile, Congress is presently considering several bills to advance AI and build-in guardrails. In contrast, the U.S. is only in the initial stages of creating a predictable regulatory environment for XR that can both nurture innovation and build trust and support the technology as it evolves.

Recommendations

1. Congress should introduce legislation authorizing an advisory council to develop a strategy to nurture XR in the United States.

Congress should authorize an advisory council to be established by the Department of Commerce in consultation with other government agencies. Diverse stakeholders with interdisciplinary expertise from academic institutions, the private sector, nonprofit and civil society entities should be appointed to the council.

The advisory council should be tasked with developing a comprehensive national strategy on immersive technology aimed at guiding and promoting its development and deployment across the U.S. economy.

This strategy should include:

- An assessment of the specific measures such as standards, regulations, investments, and improved trust and safety practices – that are needed to ensure that immersive technology is designed, developed, and deployed in a manner that protects people's rights and safety;
- An assessment of the national security benefits and risks associated with immersive technology and the ways in which benefits can be maximized and risks mitigated;
- An assessment of the role of immersive technology in the broader emerging technology ecosystem and how the U.S. can support the synergistic effects of such an ecosystem;
- Economic objectives around the development and use of immersive technology;
- A projection of the research and development investment needed to ensure the United States is the global leader in immersive technology development, production, and implementation;
- A plan for developing and retaining the talent and workforce needed to ensure America's position as the global immersive technology leader; and
- Recommendations for how the U.S. government can leverage immersive technology to service the public good.

2. Congress should empower U.S. government agencies to model how digital twins can be leveraged by the government to serve the public interest.

Governments around the world are increasingly using digital twins to solve complex problems, streamline government operations, and find efficiencies. The U.S. also funds digital twins for a wide range of uses including to predict floods, to model earth systems, and for defense purposes, but the U.S. can do more. Congress should authorize agencies including the Department of Transportation, the Department of Health and Human Services, and the Federal Emergency Management Agency to develop test beds for using digital twins to advance urban planning and sustainability goals, enhance healthcare delivery and education, and improve disaster response and mitigation, among other core societal challenges. Moreover, tasking U.S. agencies to model and develop digital twins would help the government establish best practices and common standards for deploying XR technology across the federal government.

3. Congress should pass a comprehensive federal data protection law.

In contrast with other countries examined in this report, the U.S. does not have an overarching law governing the use of data. Hence, Congress should pass legislation that clearly delineates the rights and responsibilities of both the individuals that provide data and the entities that collect, analyze, and control data. The law should be technology neutral. Businesses and individuals will benefit from the certainty of an overriding federal data protection law, as opposed to the current patchwork of municipal and state legislation.

4. The White House should establish structures to coordinate, enhance, and fund federal XR research and development.

Several agencies are involved in XR research and development efforts in the federal government, but they do not consistently coordinate and cooperate. Moreover, almost every key agency, from the Office of Science and Technology Policy (OSTP) in the White House to National Institute for Standards and Technology (NIST) in the Department of Commerce, has limited staff working specifically on XR. The same is true for Presidential and interagency advisory committees, including the National Science and Technology Council and the Networking and Information Technology Research and Development (NITRD) program which is responsible for coordinating and tracking R&D across federal agencies. The White House should designate an interagency working group within NITRD for CHuman, the project component area in which XR research is coordinated, to enable agencies to effectively align their research with the government's priorities, pool resources for foundational research, and facilitate the implementation of XR innovations. The White House should also appoint an individual in OSTP and on the National Science and Technology Council to be responsible for coordination of XR policy.

5. The Department of State should host a global summit to foster debate and cooperation around complementary regulatory and governance frameworks and ensure that XR technology reflects democratic values.

Because XR technology transcends national borders, and because there is currently no set of universal rules governing the technology, it is especially difficult to regulate. The Department of State, in consultation with other U.S. government agencies such as the Department of Commerce and Office of the U.S. Trade Representative, should host a conference with international leaders to foster consensus on principles, standards, and frameworks that could govern XR.

This page is intentionally left blank.





Fnd Notes

¹U.S. Department of Commerce, "Identification and Review of Controls for Certain Foundational Technologies," Federal Register 85 FR 52934, August 27, 2020. https://www.federalregister.gov/documents/2020/08/27/2020-18910/identification-and-review-of-controls-for-certain-foundational-technologies

¹¹ U.S. White House, "National Security Strategy," October 2022. https://www.whitehouse.gov/wp-

content/uploads/2022/10/Biden-Harris-Administrations-National-Security-Strategy-10.2022.pdf

¹¹¹ Joana Stern, "The New Tech That Will Take Us Beyond the Smartphone. Maybe," Wall Street Journal, March 2, 2023. https://www.wsi.com/articles/the-new-tech-that-will-take-us-bevond-the-smartphone-maybe-24a9b77e?page=1; and Ruizhi Chena, et al. "Are We Ready for Metaverse? A Measurement Study of Social Virtual Reality Platforms," in Proceedings of the 22nd ACM Internet Measurement. https://dl.acm.org/doi/pdf/10.1145/3517745.3561417

^{iv} "G7 Hiroshima Leaders' Communiqué," May 20, 2023. <u>https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/statements-</u> releases/2023/05/20/g7-hiroshima-leaders-communique/

 $^{
m v}$ National Science and Technology Council, "Critical and Emerging Technologies List Update," February 2022. https://www.whitehouse.gov/wp-content/uploads/2022/02/02-2022-Critical-and-Emerging-Technologies-List-Update.pdf

^{vi}AnimationXpress Team, "China's VR industry set for massive headway after government issues eight measures for its development," December 31, 2018. https://www.animationxpress.com/latest-news/chinas-vr-industry-set-formassive-headway-after-government-issues-eight-measures-for-its-development/

^{vii} Michael E. Porter, "The Competitive Advantage of Nations," Harvard Business Review, March–April 1990. https://hbr.org/1990/03/the-competitive-advantage-of-nations.

viii Ibid.

^{ix} OECD, "Shaping the Future of Regulators: The Impact of Emerging Technologies on Economic Regulators," November 16, 2020, https://www.oecd.org/gov/regulatory-policy/shaping-the-future-of-regulators-db481aa3-en.htm

Gary E. Marchant and Wendell Wallace, "Coordinating Technology Governance," Issues in Science and Technology, Vol. XXXI, No. 4, Summer 2015, https://issues.org/coordinating-technology-governance/

^{xi}Debra J. H. Mathews, Rachel Fabi, Anaeze C. Offodile II, "Imagining Governance for Emerging Technologies," Issues in Science and Technology, Vol. XXXVIII, No. 3, Spring 2022, https://issues.org/imagining-governance-emergingtechnologies-mathews-fabi-offodile/

xⁱⁱ Leeds University Business School, "Socio-technical systems theory." https://business.leeds.ac.uk/researchstc/doc/socio-technical-systems-theory; and Russ Abbott, Putting Complex Systems to Work," November 2007. https://www.academia.edu/658157/Putting_complex_systems_to_work

xii OECD, "Shaping the Future of Regulators: The Impact of Emerging Technologies on Economic Regulators," November 16, 2020, https://www.oecd.org/gov/regulatory-policy/shaping-the-future-of-regulators-db481aa3-en.htm; and Deloitte, "Making Regulation a Competitive Advantage," November 2019, page 33,

https://www2.deloitte.com/ca/en/pages/finance/articles/regulatory-competitiveness.html xiv World Bank, "Global Competitiveness Index Metadata Glossary."

https://databank.worldbank.org/metadataglossary/africa-development-indicators/series/GCI.INDEX.XQ ^{xv}U.S. Government Accountability Office, "Extended Reality Technologies," January 26, 2022.

https://www.gao.gov/products/gao-22-105541 ^{xvi} Future of Privacy Forum, "Understanding Extended Reality Technology & Data Flows: XR functions," October 31, 2022. https://fpf.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/10/XR-Infographic-Screen-reader-friendly-version.pdf

x^{vii} Immerse UK, Oxford Insights et al, "The Immersive Economy Report 2022," October 25, 2022, page 10, 12.

https://www.immerseuk.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/10/Immersive-Economy-2022-final-13-Oct.pdf

^{xviii} All currency denoted in this report is in United States Dollars unless otherwise noted.

xix Statista, "Extended reality (XR) market size worldwide from 2021 to 2026."

https://www.statista.com/statistics/591181/global-augmented-virtual-reality-market-size/; International Data Corporation, "Seeing is Believing," March 5, 2020. https://www.pwc.com/SeeingIsBelieving; and Yahoo News, "Extended Reality (XR) Market Size Will Cross \$161.5 Billion by 2028," February 21, 2023.

^{xx} PwC, "Seeing is Believing," March 5, 2020, <u>https://www.pwc.com/SeeingIsBelieving</u>

^{xxi} McKinsey & Company, "value Creation in the metaverse," June 2022.

https://www.mckinsey.com/~/media/mckinsey/business%20functions/marketing%20and%20sales/our%20insights/val ue%20creation%20in%20the%20metaverse/Value-creation-in-the-metaverse.pdf

Woodrow Bellamy III, "Boeing VEO Talks 'Digital Twin' Era of Aviation," September 14, 2018.

https://www.aviationtoday.com/2018/09/14/boeing-ceo-talks-digital-twin-era-aviation/

xxiii Booz Allen Hamilton, "Building DOD's Largest-Ever Digital Twin of Its Kind."

https://www.boozallen.com/insights/digital-twin/building-dods-largest-ever-digital-twin-of-its-kind.html

^{iv} NASA, "Using Augmented Reality to Prepare Orion Hardware for Artemiss II Crewed Mission," March 31, 2020.

https://www.nasa.gov/feature/using-augmented-reality-to-prepare-orion-hardware-for-artemis-ii-crewed-mission ^{xxv}IBM, "What is a digital twin?" <u>https://www.ibm.com/topics/what-is-a-digital-twin</u>

https://www.fda.gov/medical-devices/digital-health-center-excellence/augmented-reality-and-virtual-realitymedical-devices

^{xxvii} Timothy Whitham, "Johns Hopkins Performs Its First Augmented Reality Surgeries in Patients," February 16, 2021. <u>https://www.hopkinsmedicine.org/news/articles/johns-hopkins-performs-its-first-augmented-reality-surgeries-in-patients</u>

^{xxviii} Jeannie Howard, "Virtual-world treatments create improvements in patient care," February 20, 2023. <u>https://news.va.gov/115825/virtual-treatments-create-improvements-care/</u>

^{xxix} UC San Francisco, "How Virtual Reality is Expanding Nursing Education," May 18, 2023.

https://nursing.ucsf.edu/scienceofcaring/news/how-virtual-reality-expanding-nursing-education ^{xxx} Orland, Mark D. BS et al., "Does Virtual Reality Improve Procedural Completion and Accuracy in an Intramedullary Tibial Nail Procedure? A Randomized Control Trial," Clinical Orthopaedics and Related Research 478(9):p 2170-2177, September 2020.

https://journals.lww.com/clinorthop/Fulltext/2020/09000/Does_Virtual_Reality_Improve_Procedural_Completion.36.a spx

xxxi World Economic Forum, "The Future of Jobs Report 2023" April 30, 2023. <u>https://www.weforum.org/reports/the-</u> future-of-jobs-report-2023/digest

^{xxii}CXR Agency, "Design and Development of Meta Quest 2 VR Training Program for Fiber Optic Network Solutions." <u>https://cxr.agency/project/millennium/</u>

^{xxxiii} Interplay Learning, "Meta and Interplay Learning: Quest for Purpose," <u>https://www.interplaylearning.com/</u>. ^{xxxiv} Talespin, "Talespin Teams With PwC On VR Study Proving Efficacy of VR Soft Skills Training," June 25, 2020. <u>https://www.talespin.com/blog-post/talespin-teams-with-pwc-on-vr-study-proving-efficacy-of-vr-soft-skills-</u> <u>training</u>

^{xxxv}Chris Francescani and Josh Margolin, "New virtual reality training tech takes cops directly into the minds of the mentally distressed," May 24, 2019. <u>https://abcnews.go.com/GMA/News/virtual-reality-training-tech-takes-cops-directly-minds/story?id=63125741</u>

^{xaxvi} Luke Dormehl, "Innovative edge-finding AR eyepiece lets firefighters see through smoke," February 26, 2020. <u>https://www.digitaltrends.com/cool-tech/qwake-c-thru-ar-hud-firefighters/</u>

^{xxxvii} Rand Corporation, "The Metaverse and Homeland Security," May 2023.

https://www.rand.org/pubs/perspectives/PEA2217-2.html

XXXVIII University of Calgary, "Emergency Operations Center." <u>https://seriousxr.ca/project/emergency-operations-center/</u>
 Leila Merrill, "University develops virtual reality disaster response training program for first responders," February 26, 2023. <u>https://www.emsl.com/ems-training/articles/university-develops-virtual-reality-disaster-response-training-program-for-first-responders-GXI9qbldkCzIMQjn/</u>

^{x1} U.S. Department of Defense, "Virtual, Augmented Reality Are Moving Warfighting Forward," February 10, 2020. <u>https://www.defense.gov/News/Inside-DOD/Blog/Article/2079205/virtual-augmented-reality-are-moving-warfighting-forward/</u>

^{xii} Congressional Research Service, "Military Applications of Extended Reality," May 26, 2022. <u>https://sgp.fas.org/crs/natsec/IF12010.pdf</u>

xⁱⁱⁱ U.S. Army, "IVAS' Campaign of Learning Ensures Development, Production and Fielding Remain on Track," March 14, 2023. <u>https://www.army.mil/article/264773/ivas_campaign_of_learning_ensures_development_production_</u> and_fielding_remain_on_track

x^{IIII} U.S. White House, "FACT SHEET: CHIPS and Science Act Will Lower Costs, Create Jobs, Strengthen Supply Chains, and Counter China," August 9, 2022. https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/statements-releases/2022/08/09/factsheet-chips-and-science-act-will-lower-costs-create-jobs-strengthen-supply-chains-and-counter-china/

^{xiv} U.S. White House, "FACT SHEET: CHIPS and Science Act Will Lower Costs, Create Jobs, Strengthen Supply Chains, and Counter China," August 9, 2022. <u>https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/statements-releases/2022/08/09/fact-sheet-chips-and-science-act-will-lower-costs-create-jobs-strengthen-supply-chains-and-counter-china/</u> ^{xiv}Clinton White House, "Appendix A: National Critical Technologies List."

<u>https://clintonwhitehouse3.archives.gov/WH/EOP/OSTP/CTIformatted/AppA/appa.html#fn0</u>. (XR elements appear several times under Information and Communication as well as in Human Systems under Living Systems. The list also included many inputs into immersive technologies such as AI and high-definition displays.)

^{xtvi}National Science and Technology Council, "Critical and Emerging Technologies List Update," February 2022. <u>https://www.whitehouse.gov/wp-content/uploads/2022/02/02-2022-Critical-and-Emerging-Technologies-List-</u> Update.pdf

x^{ivii} U.S. White House, "Interim National Security Strategy Guidance," March 2021. <u>https://www.whitehouse.gov/wp-</u> <u>content/uploads/2021/03/NSC-1v2.pdf</u>.

^{xiviii} U.S. Office of the Under Secretary of Defense for Research and Engineering, "USD(R&E) Technology Vision for an Era of Competition," US Department of Defense, February 1, 2022. <u>https://www.cto.mil/wp-</u>

content/uploads/2022/02/usdre_strategic_vision_critical_tech_areas.pdf.

x^{tix} D.F. Reding and J. Eaton, "Science & Technology Trends 2020-2040," NATO Science & Technology Organization, March 2020. <u>https://www.nato.int/nato_static_fl2014/assets/pdf/2020/4/pdf/190422-ST_Tech_Trends_Report_2020-</u>2040.pdf; and NATO, "Emerging and disruptive technologies," December 8, 2022.

https://www.nato.int/cps/en/natohq/topics_184303.htm?

1 Ibid.

^{II} Heather Bellini et al, "Virtual and Augmented Reality: The next Big Computing Platform," The Goldman Sachs Group Inc. Equity Research, January 13, 2016, page 16. <u>https://www.goldmansachs.com/insights/pages/virtual-and-augmented-</u> <u>reality-report.html</u>

^{III} For the launch event, see <u>http://www.cmca.org.cn/#/PoliciesDetails/180</u>; for the quote, see Mary Hui, "China is eyeing the metaverse as the next internet battleground," Quartz, November 17, 2021. <u>https://qz.com/2089316/china-sees-the-metaverse-as-the-next-internet-battleground</u>

^{IIII} Bernard Marr, "The Future Of Social Media In The Metaverse," September 5, 2022. <u>https://bernardmarr.com/the-</u><u>future-of-social-media-in-the-metaverse/</u>;

^{IIV} Tom Huddleston Jr., "Apple CEO Tim Cook doesn't like the metaverse—he predicts a different technology will shape the future," CNBC Make It, October 3, 2022. <u>https://www.cnbc.com/2022/10/03/apple-ceo-tim-cook-doesnt-like-metaverse-prefers-augmented-reality.html</u>

^{Iv} Meta, "Founders Letter," October 28, 2021. <u>https://about.fb.com/news/2021/10/founders-letter/</u>

^{Ivi} Eben Shapiro, "The Metaverse Is Coming. Nvidia CEO Jensen Huang on the Fusion of Virtual and Physical Worlds," April 18, 2021. <u>https://time.com/5955412/artificial-intelligence-nvidia-jensen-huang/</u>

^{Ivii} Matthew Ball, The Metaverse: And How It Will Revolutionize Everything, Liveright Publishing Corporation, 2022.

^{Iviii} Chinese Ministry of Industry and Information Technology, translated by Emmie Hine, "Action Plan for the Integration and Development of Virtual Reality and Industrial Applications (2022-2026)," November 11, 2022.

<u>https://docs.google.com/document/d/INeSAh2cayIPUCGhshk0BC0QAoD_mTGdG70aK8t3DtFg/edit#</u>; UK Department for Business and Trade, Department for Digital, Culture, Media & Sport, and Department for Business, Energy & Industrial Strategy, "Industrial Strategy Creative Industries Sector Deal," March 28, 2018.

https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/695097/creativ e-industries-sector-deal-print.pdf; and SK Ministry of Science and ICT, "확장가상세계(메타버스) 신산업 선도전략 발표 [Announcement of new industry leading strategy for expanded virtual world (metaverse)]," January 21, 2022. https://www.msit.go.kr/bbs/view.do?sCode=user&mPid=112&mId=113&bbsSeqNo=94&nttSeqNo=3181303 ^{IIX} Deloitte, "Making Regulation a Competitive Advantage," November 2019, page 33,

https://www2.deloitte.com/ca/en/pages/finance/articles/regulatory-competitiveness.html

^{Ix} "Inventions of the Founding Fathers." <u>https://www.constitutionfacts.com/founders-library/founding-fathers-</u> inventions/

^{Ixi} Ibid.

^{kii}Harvey Brooks, "National Science Policy and Technological Innovation," in Ralph Landau and Nathan Rosenberg, eds., The Positive Sum Strategy: Harnessing Technology for Economic Growth (Washington, D.C.: National Academy Press, 1986); and National Academies of Sciences, Engineering, and Medicine. 1997., "Maximizing U.S. Interests in Science and Technology Relations with Japan,". The National Academies Press, 1997. <u>https://doi.org/10.17226/5850</u>.

^{Ixiii} David C. Mowery and Nathan Rosenberg, "The U.S. National Innovation System," in Richard R. Nelson, ed., National Innovation Systems: A Comparative Analysis (New York: Oxford University Press, 1993.

Ibid.

^{Ixvi}Kristen D. Burton, "The Scientific and Technological Advances of World War II," The National WWI Museum of New Orleans.https://www.nationalww2museum.org/war/articles/scientific-and-technological-advances-world-war-ii; and Michael S. Rosenwald, "How technology helped the Allies win World War II", Sydney Morning Herald, June 7, 2018. <u>https://www.smh.com.au/world/north-america/how-technology-helped-the-allies-win-world-war-ii-20180607-</u> <u>p4zjy0.html</u>

National Science Foundation, "About," https://new.nsf.gov/about

^{kviii} White House, OSTP, Critical and Emerging Technologies List Update: A Report by the Fast Track Action Subcommittee on Critical and Emerging Technologies of the National Science and Technology Council, February 2022, page 5. https://www.whitehouse.gov/wp-content/uploads/2022/02/02-2022-Critical-and-Emerging-Technologies-List-Update.pdf ; and USD(R&E) Technology Vision for an Era of Competition", US Undersecretary of Defense, US Department of Defense, February 1 2022.

https://www.cto.mil/wpcontent/uploads/2022/02/usdre_strategic_vision_critical_tech_areas.pdf. The US Government uses the critical technologies list to "inform future efforts that promote U.S. technological leadership; cooperate with allies and partners to advance and maintain shared technological advantages; develop, design, govern, and use CETs (critical emerging technologies) that yield tangible benefits for society and are aligned with democratic values; and develop U.S. Government measures that respond to threats against U.S. security." Quotation on page 1.

page 1. ^{IXIX} The phrase "critical technologies" as used in the legislation implies that some technologies are so fundamental to national security or so essential to economic growth that U.S. has decreed that it must retain the capability to produce these technologies in the United States. US Code, Title 42, Section 6683.

^{Ixx} Robert D. Atkinson, Understanding the U.S. National Innovation System, 2020, November 2, 2020, <u>https://itif.org/publications/2020/11/02/understanding-us-national-innovation-system-2020/</u>

^{Ixxi} Congressional Research Service, "Regional Innovation: Federal Programs and Issues for Consideration," April 3, 2023, page 6. <u>https://crsreports.congress.gov/product/pdf/R/R47495</u>

^{Ixxii} Congressional Research Service, "Regional Innovation: Federal Programs and Issues for Consideration," April 3, 2023, page 8. <u>https://crsreports.congress.gov/product/pdf/R/R47495</u>

^{bxill} U.S. Department of State, "Establishing the Office of the Special Envoy for Critical and Emerging Technology," January 3, 2023. https://www.state.gov/establishing-the-office-of-the-special-envoy-for-critical-and-emerging-technology/ ^{bxiv}Patrick Beyrer, Beijing's Tech Restructuring Signals Enhanced Competition With the United States, Asia Society Policy Institute, April 7, 2023, <u>https://asiasociety.org/policy-institute/beijings-tech-restructuring-signals-enhanced-</u>

<u>competition-united-states?utm_source=substack&utm_medium=emailand</u>; and NA, Reform of ministry to boost selfreliance, China Daily, March 13, 2023,

https://global.chinadaily.com.cn/a/202303/13/WS640e62e0a31057c47ebb3f02.html

^{hxxv} Josephine Wolff, "How Is Technology Changing the World, and How Should the World Change Technology?," Global Perspectives, 2 (1): 27353, 2021. <u>https://doi.org/10.1525/gp.2021.27353</u>

^{hxvi}Comparative statistics since 1963 can be found at OECD, "Research and Development Statistics (RDS)." <u>https://www.oecd.org/sti/inno/researchanddevelopmentstatisticsrds.htm</u>

^{bavii} James Schoff and Asai Ito, Competing with China on Technology and Innovation, Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, October 10, 2019, https://carnegieendowment.org/2019/10/10/competing-with-china-ontechnology-and-innovation-pub-80010

^{Ixxviii} Timothy R. Heath, "U.S. Strategic Competition with China: A RAND Research Primer," RAND Corporation, June 2021. <u>https://www.rand.org/content/dam/rand/pubs/perspectives/PEA200/PEA290-3/RAND_PEA290-3.pdf</u>

^{Ixxix} SK Ministry of Science and ICT, "Digital New Deal Harness the Winds of Change, Bringing Innovation," 2021. <u>https://www.msit.go.kr/eng/bbs/view.do?</u>

<u>sCode=eng&mld=4&mPid=2&pageIndex=&bbsSeqNo=42&nttSeqNo=527&searchOpt=ALL&searchTxt=#</u>

^{lxxxi} UK Department for Business and Trade, Department for Digital, Culture, Media & Sport, and Department for Business, Energy & Industrial Strategy, "Industrial Strategy Creative Industries Sector Deal," March 28, 2018.

<u>https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/695097/creativ</u> <u>e-industries-sector-deal-print.pdf;</u>and Mission Metaverse, "Submission of the Report of the French Inter-Ministerial Mission on the Development of Metaverse(s)," October 24, 2022. <u>https://mission-metavers.fr/cp_en.html</u>

^{baxii} U.S. White House, "G7 Hiroshima Leaders' Communiqué," May 20, 2023. <u>https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-</u> room/statements-releases/2023/05/20/g7-hiroshima-leaders-

<u>communique/#:~:text=We%2C%20the%20Leaders%20of%20the,course%20for%20a%20better%20future</u>.

^{lxxxiv} Deloitte, "Making Regulation a Competitive Advantage," November 2019, page 33.

https://www2.deloitte.com/ca/en/pages/finance/articles/regulatory-competitiveness.html

^{baxx} OECD, "Shaping the Future of Regulators: The Impact of Emerging Technologies on Economic Regulators," November 16, 2020, <u>https://www.oecd.org/gov/regulatory-policy/shaping-the-future-of-regulators-db481aa3-en.htm</u>; and Deloitte, "Making Regulation a Competitive Advantage," November 2019, page 33,

https://www2.deloitte.com/ca/en/pages/finance/articles/regulatory-competitiveness.html

^{Ixxxvi} Michael E, Porter and Scott Stern, "National Innovative Capacity," Harvard Business School.

https://www.hbs.edu/ris/Publication%20Files/Innov_9211_610334c1-4b37-497d-a51a-ce18bbcfd435.pdf.

^{Ixxxviii} SK Ministry of Trade, Industry, and Energy, "정부, 대한민국 미래 책임질 9대 국가전략 프로젝트 선정 [The government selects 9 national strategic projects to be responsible for the future of Korea]," August 10, 2016.

http://www.motie.go.kr/motie/ne/presse/press2/bbs/bbsView.do?bbs_seq_n=158479&bbs_cd_n=81

September 8, 2021. <u>https://www.smarttoday.co.kr/news/articleView.html?idxno=21509</u>

^{xc} Ministry of Science and ICT, "MSIT to announce pan-government strategy on metaverse," January 20, 2022. <u>https://www.msit.go.kr/eng/bbs/view.do?</u>

sCode=eng&mld=4&mPid=2&pageIndex=&bbsSeqNo=42&nttSeqNo=621&searchOpt=ALL&searchTxt

^{xci} Ministry of Industry and Information Technology, "工业和信息化部关于加快推进虚拟现实产业发展的指导意见 [Guiding Opinions of the Ministry of Industry and Information Technology on Accelerating the Development of the Virtual Reality Industry]," December 21, 2018. <u>http://www.gov.cn/zhengce/zhengceku/2018-12/31/content_5442943.htm</u>

^{xcii} Ministry of Industry and Information Technology, translated by Emmie Hine, "Action Plan for the Integration and Development of Virtual Reality and Industrial Applications (2022-2026)," November 11, 2022. <u>https://docs.google.com/document/d/1NeSAh2cay1PUCGhshk0BC0QAoD_mTGdG70aK8t3DtFg/edit#</u>

x^{ciii} Deloitte, "Making Regulation a Competitive Advantage," November 2019, page 33,

https://www2.deloitte.com/ca/en/pages/finance/articles/regulatory-competitiveness.html

^{xciv} Mark Robyn, "Improved Business Regulation Systems Can Benefit State Economies," Pew Trusts, May 22, 2023. <u>https://www.pewtrusts.org/en/research-and-analysis/articles/2023/05/22/improved-business-regulation-systems-</u> <u>can-benefit-state-economies</u>

^{Ixcv} Kira R. Fabrizio, "The Effect of Regulatory Uncertainty on Investment: Evidence from Renewable Energy Generation," The Journal of Law, Economics, and Organization, Volume 29, Issue 4, August 2013, Pages 765–798. https://doi.org/10.1093/jleo/ews007https://academic.oup.com/jleo/article-abstract/29/4/765/832844?

https://doi.org/10.1093/jleo/ews007https://academic.oup.com/jleo/article-abstract/29/4/765/832844? redirectedFrom=fulltext

^{xcvi} European Central Bank, "How does innovation lead to growth?" June 27, 2017.

https://www.ecb.europa.eu/ecb/educational/explainers/tell-me-more/html/growth.en.html; and D.F. Reding and J. Eaton, "Science & Technology Trends 2020-2040," NATO Science & Technology Organization, March 2020.

https://www.nato.int/nato_static_fl2014/assets/pdf/2020/4/pdf/190422-ST_Tech_Trends_Report_2020-2040.pdf. The Digital Trade and Data Governance Hub maps the changes to governance strategy and structures at

https://datagovhub.elliott.gwu.edu/2021/05/17/the-global-data-governance-mapping-project/ x^{cvii} HM Treasury, "Spring Budget 2023," March 21, 2023, page 66.

https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/114441/Web_a ccessible_Budget_2023.pdf

^{xcviii}European Commission, "Virtual worlds (metaverses) – a vision for openness, safety and respect" April 2023. <u>https://ec.europa.eu/info/law/better-regulation/have-your-say/initiatives/13757-Virtual-worlds-metaverses-a-vision-for-openness-safety-and-respect_en</u>

^{xcixi}QuantunBlack AI by McKinsey, "Why digital trust truly matters", September 12, 2022. <u>https://www.mckinsey.com/capabilities/quantumblack/our-insights/why-digital-trust-truly-matters</u>

° Ibid.

^{ci} Nick Pino, "This new VR headset packs tracks your heart rate and pupil dilation," April 7, 2021.

https://www.techradar.com/news/this-new-vr-headset-packs-tracks-your-heart-rate-and-pupil-dilation ^{cii} Daron Acemoglu, "Harms of AI," National Bureau of Economic Research Working Paper 29247, September 2021. <u>https://www.nber.org/papers/w29247</u>; Brian Stanton and Theodore Jensen, "Trust and Artificial Intelligence," National Institute of Standards and Technology, December 2020. <u>https://tsapps.nist.gov/publication/get_pdf.cfm?</u> <u>pub_id=931087</u>; and Cindy Ziker, Barbara Truman, and Heather Dodds, "Cross Reality (XR): Challenges and Opportunities Across the Spectrum. Innovative Learning Environments in STEM Higher Education," March 2021, 12:55–77. <u>https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC7948004/</u>

^{ciii} Various definitions of the term "biometric data" are currently in use – some broad, others narrow. For the purposes of this paper, the term was used to refer to a variety of unique physical characteristics specific to one individual person, some of which are immutable. This includes, but is not limited to, fingerprints, DNA, facial recognition, iris recognition, retina scan, and voiceprint. "Biometric data" should be distinguished from "personally identifiable information," which refers to information about a person (as opposed to a characteristic) that "can be used to distinguish or trace an individual's identity, such as their name, social security number, biometric records, etc. alone, or when combined with other personal or identifying information which is linked or linkable to a specific individual, such as date and place of birth, mother's maiden name, etc." National Institute of Standards and Technology (NIST)

<u>https://nvlpubs.nist.gov/nistpubs/Legacy/SP/nistspecialpublication800-122.pdf</u> Definitions of biometric data have been identified by some U.S. government agencies, such as the Department of Homeland Security (<u>https://www.dhs.gov/biometrics</u>) and the Department of Justice

(https://bja.ojp.gov/sites/g/files/xyckuh186/files/media/document/biometrics_flyer_v2.pdf).

^{civ} Science and Technology Innovation Foundation Team, "국가 필수전략기술 선정 및 육성 보호전략 발표 [Selection of essential national strategic technologies and presentation of strategies for fostering and protecting]," December 22, 2021, page 11. <u>https://www.msit.go.kr/bbs/view.do?</u>

<u>sCode=user&mld=113&mPid=112&pageIndex=&bbsSeqNo=94&nttSeqNo=3181183&searchOpt=ALL&searchTxt=</u>; and 4th 5G+Strategy Committee, "2021년도 「5G 전략」 추진계획(안) [5G+ 2021 Strategy Implementation Plan]," January 26, 2021, page 3. <u>https://www.korea.kr/common/download.do?fileId=193661068&tblKey=GMN</u>

^{cv}SK Ministry of Trade, Industry, and Energy, "정부, 대한민국 미래 책임질 9대 국가전략 프로젝트 선정 [The government selects 9 national strategic projects to be responsible for the future of Korea]," August 10, 2016.

http://www.motie.go.kr/motie/ne/presse/press2/bbs/bbsView.do?bbs_seq_n=158479&bbs_cd_n=81 ^{cvi} South Korea (hereafter SK) Ministry of Science and ICT, "Overview of XR Economy Development Strategy," 2022. https://doc.msit.go.kr/SynapDocViewServer/viewer/doc.html?

<u>key=425ff3e77162417b986896da1225c29e&convType=img&convLocale=ko_KR&contextPath=/SynapDocViewServer</u> ^{cvii} Seon Seon-soo, "[윤석열미터 1년] 메타버스 특별법 제정 → 진행중 [[Yun Seok-Yeol Meter 1 year] Legislation of the Metaverse Special Act → In progress]," May 2, 2023. <u>https://www.newstof.com/news/articleView.html?idxno=20501</u>

^{cviii} SK Ministry of Trade, Industry, and Energy, "정부, 대한민국 미래 책임질 9대 국가전략 프로젝트 선정 [The government selects 9 national strategic projects to be responsible for the future of Korea]," August 10, 2016.

http://www.motie.go.kr/motie/ne/presse/press2/bbs/bbsView.do?bbs_seg_n=158479&bbs_cd_n=81

^{cix} The Ministry of Science, ICT and Future Planning was the predecessor to the current Ministry of Science and ICT. "ICT" stands for "Information and Communication Technology."

^{cx} SK Ministry of Science, ICT and Future Planning, "국가전략프로젝트 가상증강현실 생태계 구축 [National Strategic Project Virtual Augmented Reality Ecosystem Establishment]," October 10, 2016.

https://www.korea.kr/news/pressReleaseView.do?newsId=156159950

^{CM} SK Ministry of Science, ICT and Future Planning, "국가전략프로젝트 가상증강현실 생태계 구축[National Strategic Project Virtual Augmented Reality Ecosystem Establishment]," October 10, 2016," 2016, page 3. <u>https://www.korea.kr/news/pressReleaseView.do?newsId=156159950</u>

^{cxii} SK Ministry of Science, ICT and Future Planning, "국가전략프로젝트 가상증강현실 생태계 구축 [National Strategic Project Virtual Augmented Reality Ecosystem Establishment]," October 10, 2016," 2016, page 3.

https://www.korea.kr/news/pressReleaseView.do?newsId=156159950

^{cxii} Three Innovation Strategies for the Content Industry; Strategy for revitalizing the realistic content industry to lead the 5G era; Realistic Contents Industry Revitalization Action Plan

^{CXIV} These included the '<u>Content Adventure Investment Fund</u>,' '<u>Small Business Venture Investment</u>' and '<u>Overseas</u> <u>Expansion Support Investment' funds</u>, and '<u>SME Venture Business Growth Support Fund</u>,'

^{cxv} SK Joint ministries, "「5G+ 전략」실행계획(안) [「5G+ Strategy」 Execution Plan (Draft)]," 2019.

https://policy.nl.go.kr/search/searchDetail.do?rec_key=SH2_PLC20190237397

^{cxvi} SK Ministry of Science, ICT and Future Planning, "1,900억원 규모의 디지털콘텐츠 펀드 조성된다 [A digital content fund worth 190 billion won will be created]," April 30, 2015. <u>https://eiec.kdi.re.kr/policy/materialView.do?num=142317</u>;

SK Ministry of Science and ICT, "Korea to Come up with the Roadmap of Digital ROK, Realizing the New York Initiative," 2022. <u>https://www.msit.go.kr/eng/bbs/view.do?sCode=eng&mId=4&mPid=2&bbsSeqNo=42&nttSeqNo=742</u>; and SK Ministry of Culture, Sports, and Tourism, "정부, K콘텐츠 펀드 4100억원 조성 [Government raises 410 billion won in K-content fund]," January 5, 2023. <u>https://m.khan.co.kr/culture/culture-general/article/202301051716001</u>

^{cxvii} SK Government of the Republic of Korea, "콘텐츠산업 3대 혁신전략 [3 Innovation Strategies for the Content Industry]," March 17, 2020. <u>https://www.korea.kr/special/policyCurationView.do?</u>

newsld=148866166#:~:text=%E2%91%A0%EC%A0%95%EC%B1%85%EA%B8%88%EC%9C%B5%20%ED%99%95%EC%B6%A9%20 %E2%91%A1,%EA%B2%BD%EC%9F%81%20%EB%98%90%ED%95%9C%20%EC%8B%AC%ED%99%94%EB%90%98%EA%B3%A0%20 %EC%9E%88%EB%8B%A4.

^{cxvIII}SK Ministry of Science and ICT, "제1차 실감콘텐츠 정책협의회 개최 [Held the 1st Realistic Contents Policy Council]," March 31, 2020. <u>https://www.korea.kr/news/pressReleaseView.do?newsId=156382925</u>; and SK Ministry of Science and ICT, "제11 회 정보통신전략위원회 개최 [Held the 11th Information and Communication Strategy Committee]," October 7, 2019, page 6. <u>https://www.korea.kr/news/pressReleaseView.do?newsId=156354521</u>

^{cxix} Ahn Ho-cheon, "[이슈분석]정부, 콘텐츠부터 경제 전략까지 메타버스 지원책 마련 [[Issue analysis] Government prepares metaverse support measures from content to economic strategy]," ET News, May 10, 2021. https://www.etnews.com/20210507000061

^{cxx} SK Ministry of Science and ICT, "제11회 정보통신전략위원회 개최," 개최 [Held the 11th Information and Communication Strategy Committee]," October 7, 2019, page 4. <u>https://www.korea.kr/news/pressReleaseView.do?newsId=156354521</u> ^{cxxi} SK Ministry of Science and ICT, "The Digital New Deal Is to Lead Digital Transition in the World After COVID-19," 2020. <u>https://www.msit.go.kr/eng/bbs/view.do?</u>

sCode=eng&mId=4&mPid=2&pageIndex=&bbsSeqNo=42&nttSeqNo=443&searchOpt=&searchTxt=

^{cxii}SK Ministry of Science and ICT, "The Digital New Deal Is to Lead Digital Transition in the World After COVID-19," 2020. <u>https://www.msit.go.kr/eng/bbs/view.do?</u>

sCode=eng&mId=4&mPid=2&pageIndex=&bbsSeqNo=42&nttSeqNo=443&searchOpt=&searchTxt=

^{cxxiii} SK Ministry of Science and ICT, "디지털뉴딜 성공의 초석이 될 「가상융합경제 발전전략」발표, [Announcement of the 「Virtual Convergence Economy Development Strategy」, which will be the cornerstone for the success of the Digital New Deal]," December 10, 2020. <u>https://eiec.kdi.re.kr/policy/materialView.do?num=208212&topic=</u>

^{cxiv} Ministry of Science and ICT, "The recently published the Immersive Economy Development Strategy (Beyond Reality, Extend Korea) will lay the ground for the Digital New Deal," 2022. <u>https://www.msit.go.kr/eng/bbs/view.do?</u> <u>sCode=eng&mld=4&mPid=2&pageIndex=&bbsSeqNo=42&nttSeqNo=476&searchOpt=ALL&searchTxt=</u>

^{cxxv}SK Ministry of Science and ICT, "Digital New Deal Harness the Winds of Change, Bringing Innovation," 2021. https://www.msit.go.kr/eng/bbs/view.do?

sCode=eng&mld=4&mPid=2&pageIndex=&bbsSeqNo=42&nttSeqNo=527&searchOpt=ALL&searchTxt=#

^{cxxvi}SK Ministry of Science and ICT, "디지털뉴딜 성공의 초석이 될 「가상융합경제 발전전략」발표, [Announcement of the 「Virtual Convergence Economy Development Strategy」, which will be the cornerstone for the success of the Digital New Deal]," December 10, 2020. <u>https://eiec.kdi.re.kr/policy/materialView.do?num=208212&topic=</u>

^{cxvvii} Ministry of Science and ICT, "The recently published the Immersive Economy Development Strategy (Beyond Reality, Extend Korea) will lay the ground for the Digital New Deal," 2022. <u>https://www.msit.go.kr/eng/bbs/view.do?</u> <u>sCode=eng&mId=4&mPid=2&pageIndex=&bbsSeqNo=42&nttSeqNo=476&searchOpt=ALL&searchTxt=</u>

^{cxviii}Ministry of Science and ICT, "The recently published the Immersive Economy Development Strategy (Beyond Reality, Extend Korea) will lay the ground for the Digital New Deal," 2022. <u>https://www.msit.go.kr/eng/bbs/view.do?</u>

<u>sCode=eng&mId=4&mPid=2&pageIndex=&bbsSeqNo=42&nttSeqNo=476&searchOpt=ALL&searchTxt=</u>

^{cxxix} Hannah Park, "Government to Invest 230.8 billion Won to Foster the World-leading "K-Digital Twin" in 2022," September 8, 2021. <u>https://www.smarttoday.co.kr/news/articleView.html?idxno=21509</u>

^{cxxx}Ministry of Science and ICT, "MSIT to announce pan-government strategy on metaverse," January 20, 2022. https://www.msit.go.kr/eng/bbs/view.do? sCode=eng&mId=4&mPid=2&pageIndex=&bbsSeqNo=42&nttSeqNo=621&searchOpt=ALL&searchTxt=; and SK Ministry of Science and ICT, "확장가상세계(메타버스) 신산업 선도전략 발표 [Announcement of new industry leading strategy for expanded virtual world (metabus)]," January 21, 2022, page 53. https://www.msit.go.kr/bbs/view.do? sCode=user&mPid=112&mId=113&bbsSeqNo=94&nttSeqNo=3181303 SK Ministry of Science and ICT, "디지털 뉴딜 2.0 초연결 신산업 육성메타버스 신산업 선도전략 [Digital New Deal 2.0 Nurturing hyper-connected new industries Metabus New Industry Leading Strategy]," January 20, 2022. https://eiec.kdi.re.kr/policy/callDownload.do?num=222819&filenum=2&dtime=20220121123544 ⁱⁱSK Ministry of Science and ICT, "디지털 뉴딜 2.0 초연결 신산업 육성메타버스 신산업 선도전략 [Digital New Deal 2.0 Nurturing hyper-connected new industries Metabus New Industry Leading Strategy]," January 20, 2022, page 50-54. https://eiec.kdi.re.kr/policy/callDownload.do?num=222819&filenum=2&dtime=20220121123544 SK Ministry of Science and ICT, "디지털 뉴딜 2.0 초연결 신산업 육성메타버스 신산업 선도전략 [Digital New Deal 2.0 Nurturing hyper-connected new industries Metabus New Industry Leading Strategy]," January 20, 2022, page 37. https://eiec.kdi.re.kr/policy/callDownload.do?num=222819&filenum=2&dtime=20220121123544 Yeran Kim, "S. Korea's science ministry opens metaverse academy for youths," Smart Times, July 5, 2022. http://www.smarttimes.co.kr/news/articleView.html?idxno=2764 Koh Jean, "Korea's new innovation strategy: Digital Platform Government," World Economic Forum, January 13, 2023. https://www.weforum.org/agenda/2023/01/davos23-korea-digital-platform-government/ Seoul Metropolitan Government, "Official release of Metaverse Seoul," January 25, 2023. https://english.seoul.go.kr/official-release-of-metaverse-seoul/ Seoul Metropolitan Government, "Official release of Metaverse Seoul," January 25, 2023. https://english.seoul.go.kr/official-release-of-metaverse-seoul/ SK Ministry of Public Administration and Security, "Intelligent Government Master Plan," December 27, 2016. https://k-erc.eu/wp-content/uploads/2017/12/Master-Plan-for-the-intelligent-information-society.pdf ^xSK Ministry of Science and ICT, "디지털 뉴딜 2.0 초연결 신산업 육성메타버스 신산업 선도전략 [Digital New Deal 2.0 Nurturing

SK Ministry of Science and IC1, "니시털 뉴널 2.0 소연결 신산업 육정메타버스 신산업 전도전탁 [Digital New Deal 2.0 Nurturing hyper-connected new industries Metabus New Industry Leading Strategy]," January 20, 2022, page 4. https://eiec.kdi.re.kr/policy/callDownload.do?num=222819&filenum=2&dtime=20220121123544

^{CM} SK Ministry of Science and ICT, "디지털 뉴딜 2.0 초연결 신산업 육성메타버스 신산업 선도전략 [Digital New Deal 2.0 Nurturing hyper-connected new industries Metabus New Industry Leading Strategy]," January 20, 2022, page 28. <u>https://eiec.kdi.re.kr/policy/callDownload.do?num=222819&filenum=2&dtime=20220121123544</u>

^{cxli} Metaverse Alliance, "Greetings." <u>https://metaversealliance.or.kr/greetings</u>

^{cxiii} SK Ministry of Science and ICT, "Data Dam project begins, being key to Digital New Deal," September 2, 2020. <u>https://www.msit.go.kr/eng/bbs/view.do?</u>

sCode=eng&mId=4&mPid=2&pageIndex=&bbsSeqNo=42&nttSeqNo=453&searchOpt=&searchTxt=

^{cxliii} Born2GlobalCenter, "Korea kicks off Data Dam," Cision PR Newswire, July 6, 2021.

https://www.prnewswire.com/news-releases/korea-kicks-off-data-dam-301325717.html

^{cxitv} SK Ministry of Science and ICT et al., "2025년 가상융합경제 선도국가 실현…경제적 파급효과 30조 달성, [Announcement of the 「Realization of a leading country in the virtual convergence economy by 2025... Achieved economic ripple effect of 30 trillion won]," December 10, 2020. <u>https://www.korea.kr/news/policyNewsView.do?newsId=148880843</u>

^{cxtv} KTN Global Expert Mission, "Global Expert Mission South Korea Immersive Technologies," April 2021. <u>https://iuk.ktn-</u> <u>uk.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/08/0427_KTN_GEM_SouthKorea_ImmersiveTechnologies_External_v1.pdf</u> ^{cxtvi} SK Ministry of Science and ICT, "디지털뉴딜 성공의 초석이 될 「가상융합경제 발전전략」발표 [Announcement of the 「Virtual Convergence Economy Development Strategy」, which will be the cornerstone for the success of the Digital New Deal]," December 10, 2020. <u>https://eiec.kdi.re.kr/policy/materialView.do?num=208212&topic=</u>

^{cxtvii} SK Joint ministries, "가상·중강현실 (VR·AR) 분야선제적 규제혁신 로드맵 [Virtual/augmented reality (VR/AR) field Preemptive Regulatory Innovation Roadmap]," August 3, 2020. <u>https://www.opm.go.kr/flexer/view.do?</u> <u>ftype=hwp&attachNo=99956</u>

^{cxivili} Ministry of Science and ICT, "가상융합세계(메타버스) 선제적 규제혁신 방안 발표 [Virtual Convergence World (Metaverse) Preemptive Regulatory Innovation Plan Announcement]," March 2, 2023.

https://www.korea.kr/news/pressReleaseView.do?newsId=156555474

^{cxiix} Shashank Bhardwaj, "South Korea's MSIT reveals plans to enact special Metaverse laws," Forbes India, September 19, 2022. <u>https://www.forbesindia.com/article/cryptocurrency/south-koreas-msit-reveals-plans-to-enact-special-metaverse-laws/79929/1</u>

[©] Park Gyo-sun et al, "메타버스산업 진흥을 위한 법안의 입법 현황 [Legislative status of the bill for the promotion of the metaverse industry]," Law Times, April 22, 2022. <u>https://m.lawtimes.co.kr/Content/Article?serial=178180</u>

^{cli} SK Ministry of Science and ICT, "'자아·안전·지속가능'...정부, '메타버스 윤리원칙' 발표 ['Self, Safety, Sustainability'... Government Announces 'Metaverse Ethical Principles']," November 28, 2022. <u>https://www.korea.kr/news/policyNewsView.do?</u> <u>newsId=148908796#:~:text=%EC%9C%A4%EB%A6%AC%EC%9B%90%EC%B9%99%EC%9D%80%20%EC%9D%B4%EB%A5%BC</u> %20%EC%B2%B4%EA%B3%84%EC%A0%81,%EC%8A%A4%EC%8A%A4%EB%A1%9C%20%EA%B2%B0%EC%A0%95%ED%95%9C% EB%8B%A4%EB%8A%94%20%EA%B0%9C%EB%85%90%EC%9D%B4%EB%8B%A4.

^{clii} Korea Herald, "Guidelines for Metaverse," December 1, 2022. https://www.koreaherald.com/view.php?ud=20221130000773

^{cilli} SK Personal Information Protection Commission, "Personal Information Protection Act," 2016, page 15. <u>https://www.pipc.go.kr/cmt/english/functions/infoCommunication.do</u>; and Privacy Research Team, "Overview of South Korea Personal Information Protection Act (PIPA)," April 3, 2022. <u>https://securiti.ai/south-korea-personal-information-</u> <u>protection-act/</u>

^{cliv} The bill defined 'bio information' as data that refers to physical, biological, and behavioral features which can be used for authentication and identification, and imposed duties and responsibilities on the collection, processing, and handling of biometric data.

^{civ} Kwang Bae Park, "South Korea - Data Protection Overview," DataGuidance, 2022.

https://www.dataguidance.com/notes/south-korea-data-protection-overview

^{civi} London & Partners, "London's Creative Frontier: A Global Immersive Tech Leader," November 2022.

https://www.dropbox.com/s/rfsvlefxbrnwqx3/London%27s-immersive%20tech-report-with-dealroom.pdf?dl=0

^{civii} UK Department for Business, Energy, and Industrial Strategy, "UK Innovation Strategy: Leading the future by creating it," July 22, 2021, page 87.

https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/1009577/ukinnovation-strategy.pdf

^{civiii} UK Department for Business, Energy, and Industrial Strategy, "UK Innovation Strategy: Leading the future by creating it," July 2021, page 87.

https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/1009577/ukinnovation-strategy.pdf

^{clix} Immerse UK and Oxford Insights & Data City, "2022 Immersive Economy Report," October 13, 2022.

https://www.immerseuk.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/10/Immersive-Economy-2022-final-13-Oct.pdf

^{cix} Creative Industries Clusters Programme, "XR Stories." <u>https://creativeindustriesclusters.com/clusters/xr-stories/</u> ^{cixi} London & Partners, "London's Creative Frontier: A Global Immersive Tech Leader," November 2022.

https://www.dropbox.com/s/rfsv1efxbrnwqx3/London%27s-immersive%20tech-report-with-dealroom.pdf?dl=0 ^{cixii} UK Department for Business, Innovation & Skills, and Ed Vaizey, "Digital Catapult: the opening of a new national centre in Kings Cross," November 6, 2014. <u>https://www.gov.uk/government/speeches/digital-catapult-the-opening-of-</u>

centre in Kings Cross," November 6, 2014. <u>https://www.gov.uk/government/speeches/digital-catapult-the-opening-of-</u> <u>a-new-national-centre-in-kings-cross</u>

^{cixiii} Digital Catapult, "Immersive Labs." <u>https://www.digicatapult.org.uk/expertise/virtualisation/</u>; Digital Catapult, "CreativeXR." <u>https://www.digicatapult.org.uk/expertise/case-studies/study/creativexr/</u>; and Digital Catapult, "The next generation of immersive startups." <u>https://augmentor.digicatapult.org.uk/</u>

^{clxiv} ImmerseUK, "About us." <u>https://www.immerseuk.org/about/about-us/</u>

^{clav} HM Government, "Industrial Strategy: building a Britain fit for the future," November 27, 2017.

https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/664563/industri al-strategy-white-paper-web-ready-version.pdf.

^{cixvi} The four Grand Challenges were: Growing the AI & Data-Driven Economy; Clean Growth; The Future of Mobility; and Ageing Society.

^{cuvii} UK Department for Science, Innovation and Technology, et al., "UKRI Challenge Fund: for research and innovation," May 8, 2017. <u>https://www.gov.uk/government/collections/industrial-strategy-challenge-fund-joint-research-and-innovation</u>

^{cixviii} UK Research and Innovation, "Audience of the future challenge." <u>https://www.ukri.org/what-we-offer/our-main-funds/ukri-challenge-fund/artificial-intelligence-and-data-economy/audience-of-the-future-challenge/</u>

^{clxix} HM Government, Industrial Strategy Creative Industries Sector Deal," March 28, 2018.

https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/695097/creativ e-industries-sector-deal-print.pdf

^{cbx} HM Government, Industrial Strategy Creative Industries Sector Deal," March 28, 2018, page 15. <u>https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/695097/creativ</u> <u>e-industries-sector-deal-print.pdf</u> ^{clod} UK Research and Innovation, "Creative industries clusters programme," 2018. <u>https://www.ukri.org/what-we-</u>

^{cludi} UK Research and Innovation, "Creative industries clusters programme," 2018. <u>https://www.ukri.org/what-we-offer/browse-our-areas-of-investment-and-support/creative-industries-clusters-programme/</u>

^{inxii} Immerse UK and Oxford Insights & Data City, "2022 Immersive Economy Report," October 13, 2022, page 9, 64.

https://www.immerseuk.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/10/Immersive-Economy-2022-final-13-Oct.pdf ^{cixxiii} Immerse UK and Oxford Insights & Data City, "2022 Immersive Economy Report," October 13, 2022.

https://www.immerseuk.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/10/Immersive-Economy-2022-final-13-Oct.pdf

^{clxxiv} UK Department for Business, et al., "Virtual reality to revolutionize UK's construction sector," November 30, 2019. <u>https://www.gov.uk/government/news/virtual-reality-to-revolutionise-uks-construction-sector</u>

^{clxxv} HM Treasury, "Build Back Better: Our Plan for Growth," March 3, 2021.

https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/968403/PfG_Final_Web_Accessible_Version.pdf

cixxvi UK Department for Business, Energy, and Industrial Strategy, "UK Innovation Strategy: Leading the future by creating it," July 22, 2021.

https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/1009577/ukinnovation-strategy.pdf

^{cixxvii} UK Research and Innovation, "Partnerships to create technologies of the future," April 6, 2021.

https://www.ukri.org/news/partnerships-to-create-technologies-of-the-future/

^{cuxviii} UK Department for Business, Energy, and Industrial Strategy, "UK Innovation Strategy: Leading the future by creating it," July 22, 2021, page 86.

https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/1009577/ukinnovation-strategy.pdf

^{clxxix} UK Cabinet Office, "Global Britain in a Competitive Age: The Integrated Review of Security, Defence, Development and Foreign Policy," July 2, 2021. https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/global-britain-in-a-competitive-agethe-integrated-review-of-security-defence-development-and-foreign-policy/global-britain-in-a-competitive-agethe-integrated-review-of-security-defence-development-and-foreign-policy#strategic-framework

xxx UK National Infrastructure Commission, "Data for the Public Good," December 14, 2017, page 61.

https://nic.org.uk/app/uploads/Data-for-the-Public-Good-NIC-Report.pdf.

^{clxxi} Digital Twin Hub, "The Digital Twin Hub." <u>https://www.ukri.org/what-we-offer/browse-our-areas-of-investment-</u> and-support/digital-twins-and-cyber-physical-infrastructure/

laxii Centre for Digital Build Britain, "The National Digital Twin Programme."

https://www.londonconstructingexcellence.org.uk/resources/Documents/National%20Digital%20Twin%20for%20LCEC% 2020200609.pdf

charie Centre for Digital Built Britain, "Gemini Principles." https://www.cdbb.cam.ac.uk/DFTG/GeminiPrinciples; and Centre for Digital Built Britain, "The Digital Twin Hub." https://digitaltwinhub.co.uk/about/digital-twin-hub/

clixxiv UK Department for Business, Energy, and Industrial Strategy, "UK Innovation Strategy: Leading the future by creating it," July 22, 2021, page 104.

https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/1009577/ukinnovation-strategy.pdf

^{clxxx} UK Department for Business, Energy, and Industrial Strategy, "Enabling a national Cyber-Physical Infrastructure to catalyze innovation: consultation document," March 2, 2022. https://www.gov.uk/government/consultations/enablinga-national-cyber-physical-infrastructure-to-catalyse-innovation/enabling-a-national-cyber-physicalinfrastructure-to-catalyse-innovation-consultation-document-accessible-webpage

cixxxi UK Department for Business, Energy, and Industrial Strategy, "Enabling a national Cyber-Physical Infrastructure to catalyze innovation: consultation document," March 2, 2022.

https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/1071905/enablin g-national-cyber-physical-infrastructure.pdf

cixxxii UK Department of Science, Innovation & Technology, "Cyber-Physical Infrastructure Consultation Response," March 6, 2023.

https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/1140202/cpiconsultation-government-response.pdf

cixxiii UK Department for Science, Innovation and Technology, "Cyber-Physical Infrastructure Ecosystem Building: funding competition," March 6, 2023. https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/cyber-physical-infrastructure-ecosystembuilding-funding-competition; UK Research and Innovation, "Leader for research in digital twinning for decarbonizing transport," November 30, 2022. https://www.ukri.org/opportunity/leader-for-research-in-digital-twinning-fordecarbonising-transport/; and UK Research and Innovation, "Develop a UK digital twinning research community with a NetworkPlus," January 12, 2023. https://www.ukri.org/opportunity/develop-a-uk-digital-twinning-researchcommunity-with-a-networkplus/?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery

clixxix The Alan Turing Institute, "Turing Research and Innovation Cluster in Digital Twins."

https://www.turing.ac.uk/research/harnessing-power-digital-twins/turing-research-and-innovation-cluster-digitaltwins

^{cxc} The Alan Turing Institute, "Harnessing the power of digital twins." <u>https://www.turing.ac.uk/research/harnessing-</u> <u>power-digital-twins</u> ^{cxci}Transport Research and Innovation Board, "Digital Twin Roadmap 2035," July 2023.

https://trib.org.uk/roadmap/About/

Connected Places Catapult, "Transport Digital Twin Vision and Roadmap Launched by Transport Minister," June 22, 2023. https://cp.catapult.org.uk/news/transport-digital-twin-vision-and-roadmap-launched-by-transport-minister/ ^{cxciii} UK Parliament, "The Data Protection and Digital Information (No. 2) Bill 2022-23," 2023.

https://commonslibrary.parliament.uk/research-briefings/cbp-9746/

UK Department for Culture, Media, and Sport and Department for Digital, Culture, Media & Sport, "Digital Regulation: Driving growth and unlocking innovation," 2021. https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/digital-regulationdriving-growth-and-unlocking-innovation

UK Department for Business and Trade and Department for Business, Energy & Industrial Strategy, "Regulators' Pioneer Fund: round 3," July 21, 2022. https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/apply-for-the-regulators-pioneerfund-round-3

^{cxcvi} UK Government, "Regulatory Horizons Council (RHC)." <u>https://www.gov.uk/government/groups/regulatory-</u> horizons-council-rhc

^{cxcvii} UK Competition and Markets Authority, Information Commissioner's Office, Ofcom, and Financial Conduct Authority, "The Digital Regulation Cooperation Forum," March 10, 2021. https://www.gov.uk/government/collections/the-digitalregulation-cooperation-forum

^{cxcviii} UK Department for Business and Trade and Department for Business, Energy & Industrial Strategy, "Joining up on future technologies," November 29, 2021. https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/joining-up-on-futuretechnologies-digital-regulation-cooperation-forum-technology-horizon-scanning-programme/joining-up-onfuture-technologies; and UK Competition and Markets Authority, "The Metaverse and immersive technologies - A regulatory perspective," June 22, 2022. https://competitionandmarkets.blog.gov.uk/2022/06/22/the-metaverse-andimmersive-technologies-a-regulatory-perspective/

^{cxcix} UK Information Commissioner's Office, "Our key areas of focus for the Regulatory Sandbox." <u>https://ico.org.uk/for-</u> organisations/regulatory-sandbox/our-key-areas-of-focus-for-the-regulatory-sandbox/

² UK Competition and Markets Authority, "Digital Markets Units," April 7, 2021.

https://www.gov.uk/government/collections/digital-markets-unit

UK Parliament, "Online Safety Bill," 2023. https://bills.parliament.uk/bills/3137

ccii Ryan Browne, "Meta and Microsoft can't self-regulate their metaverses, UK regulator warns," CNBC, October 26, 2022. https://www.cnbc.com/2022/10/26/meta-and-microsoft-cant-self-regulate-their-metaverses-ofcom-warns.html HM Treasury, "Spring Budget 2023," March 21, 2023, page 66, 95.

https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/114441/Web_a ccessible_Budget_2023.pdf

^{cciv} Camomile Shumba, "UK's New Technology Department to Tackle Country's Metaverse, Web3 Strategy," CoinDesk, April 14, 2023. https://www.coindesk.com/policy/2023/04/14/uks-new-technology-department-to-tackle-countrysmetaverse-web3-strategy/

^{ccv} Carl Boel et al., "Extended reality: opportunities, success stories and challenges (health, education): final report," European Commission, Directorate-General for Communications Networks, Content and Technology, 2023, https://data.europa.eu/doi/10.2759/121671

^{ccvi} European Commission, "Horizon Europe Work Programme 2021-2022 7. Digital, Industry and Space," May 2022. https://ec.europa.eu/info/funding-tenders/opportunities/docs/2021-2027/horizon/wp-call/2021-2022/wp-7-digitalindustry-and-space_horizon-2021-2022_en.pdf

^{ccvii} European Commission, "Destination Earth." <u>https://digital-strategy.ec.europa.eu/en/policies/destination-earth</u> ^{ccviii} European Commission, "Shaping Europe's Digital Future," February 11, 2022. <u>https://digital-</u>

strategy.ec.europa.eu/en/policies/extended-reality

^{ccix}Carl Boel et al., "Extended reality: opportunities, success stories and challenges (health, education): final report," European Commission, Directorate-General for Communications Networks, Content and Technology, 2023, page 103 https://data.europa.eu/doi/10.2759/121671

^{ccx} Carl Boel et al., "Extended reality: opportunities, success stories and challenges (health, education): final report," European Commission, Directorate-General for Communications Networks, Content and Technology, 2023, page 103 https://data.europa.eu/doi/10.2759/121671

ccxi Alexandros Vigkos et al., "XR and its Potential for Europe," Ecorys, April 2021, page 26.

https://xreuropepotential.com/assets/pdf/ecorys-xr-2021-report.pdf

^{ccxil} European Commission, "Annex to the Commission Implementing Decision on the financing of the Digital Europe Programme and adoption of the multiannual work programme – European Digital Innovation Hubs for 2021 - 2023," November 10, 2021. https://ec.europa.eu/newsroom/repository/document/2021-

45/C 2021 7911 1 EN annexe acte autonome cp part1 v2 d4yaL3fB7OJrEhLGiXBaC5w0X0 80907.pdf cexili Alexandros Vigkos et al., "XR and its Potential for Europe," Ecorys, April 2021, page 26.

https://xreuropepotential.com/assets/pdf/ecorys-xr-2021-report.pdf

cexiv Federal Ministry for Economic Affairs and Climate Action, "Industrie 4.0."

https://www.bmwk.de/Redaktion/EN/Dossier/industrie-40.html; and

ccvv Alexandros Viakos et al., "XR and its Potential for Europe," Ecorys, April 2021, page 29.

https://xreuropepotential.com/assets/pdf/ecorys-xr-2021-report.pdf

ccxvi Alexandros Vigkos et al., "XR and its Potential for Europe," Ecorys, April 2021, page 33.

https://xreuropepotential.com/assets/pdf/ecorys-xr-2021-report.pdf

Alexandros Vigkos et al., "XR and its Potential for Europe," Ecorys, April 2021, page 33.

https://xreuropepotential.com/assets/pdf/ecorys-xr-2021-report.pdf

https://tokenist.com/france-launches-consultation-to-make-a-metaverse-framework-a-la-francais/

ccxix European Parliament and Council of the European Union, "Decision No 1110/94/EC of the European Parliament and of the Council of 26 April 1994 concerning the fourth framework programme of the European Community activities in the field of research and technological development and demonstration," OJ L 126, 18.5.1994, p. 1–33. https://eur-

lex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/ALL/?uri=CELEX%3A31994D1110

^{coxx} European Commission, "Europe's Media in the Digital Decade: An Action Plan to Support Recovery and Transformation," December 3, 2020. <u>https://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/TXT/HTML/?</u> uri=CELEX:52020DC0784&from=EN

^{ccxxi}European Commission, "Funding & tender opportunities." <u>https://ec.europa.eu/info/funding-</u> tenders/opportunities/portal/screen/opportunities/topic-details/ict-25-2018-2020 and

https://ec.europa.eu/info/funding-tenders/opportunities/portal/screen/opportunities/topic-details/ict-55-2020 ^{coxdi} Carl Boel et al., "Extended reality: opportunities, success stories and challenges (health, education): final report," European Commission, Directorate-General for Communications Networks, Content and Technology, 2023, page 81. <u>https://data.europa.eu/doi/10.2759/121671</u>; and Alexandros Vigkos et al, "The Virtual and Augmented Reality Industrial Coalition Strategic Paper," April 2022, page 54.

https://www.oficinamediaespana.eu/images/media_europa/StrategicpaperVRARCoalition.pdf

^{cextili} Carl Boel et al., "Extended reality: opportunities, success stories and challenges (health, education): final report," European Commission, Directorate-General for Communications Networks, Content and Technology, 2023, page 17, 22, 39. <u>https://data.europa.eu/doi/10.2759/121671</u>

^{ccxviv} European Commission, "eXtended Reality for All." <u>https://cordis.europa.eu/project/id/825545</u>; and XR4Europe, "About us." XRhttps://xr4europe.eu/about-us/

^{ccxx} XR4ALL, "The Ultimate Guide to the European XR Healthcare Investing Scene," February 18, 2020. <u>https://xr4all.medium.com/the-ultimate-guide-to-the-european-xr-healthcare-investing-scene-9c53e6f4f6c3</u>; and Augmedit, "Augmedit secures a €1.7 million grant from the European Innovation Council (EIC) Accelerator Program," October 14, 2022. <u>https://www.augmedit.com/news/augmedit-secures-a-eu1-7-million-grant-from-the-european-innovation-council-eic-accelerator-program</u>

^{ccxxvi} European Commission, Directorate-General for Research, and Innovation, "Horizon Europe, budget: Horizon Europe - the most ambitious EU research & innovation programme ever," 2021. <u>https://data.europa.eu/doi/10.2777/202859</u> ^{ccxxvii}European Commission, "Horizon Europe Work Programme 2021-2022 7. Digital, Industry and Space," May 10, 2022. <u>https://ec.europa.eu/info/funding-tenders/opportunities/docs/2021-2027/horizon/wp-call/2021-2022/wp-7-digital-industry-and-space_horizon-2021-2022_en.pdf</u>

^{ccxxviii} See, for example, European Commission, "Project details: Socially acceptable Extended Reality Models and Systems (SERMAS)." <u>https://ec.europa.eu/info/funding-tenders/opportunities/portal/screen/how-to-participate/org-</u> <u>details/999999999/project/101070351/program/43108390/details</u>

^{ccxxix} European Commission, "Digital Europe Programme's multiannual work programme for 2023 - 2024," March 24, 2023, page 332.

https://digital-strategy.ec.europa.eu/en/library/digital-europe-programmes-multiannual-work-programme-2023-2024

^{ccxxx} European Commission, "The DIGITAL Europe Programme – Work Programmes," <u>https://digital-</u> <u>strategy.ec.europa.eu/en/activities/work-programmes-digital</u>

^{ccxxxi} European Commission, "Destination Earth." <u>https://digital-strategy.ec.europa.eu/en/policies/destination-earth</u> ^{ccxxxi} Alexandros Vigkos et al, "The Virtual and Augmented Reality Industrial Coalition Strategic Paper," 2022.

https://www.oficinamediaespana.eu/images/media_europa/StrategicpaperVRARCoalition.pdf; and European Commission, "Europe's Media in the Digital Decade: An Action Plan to Support Recovery and Transformation," December 3, 2020. <u>https://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/TXT/PDF/?uri=CELEX:52020DC0784&from=EN</u> coxxxiii European Media and Immersion Lab. <u>https://emil-xr.eu/</u>

ccxxiv European Commission, "State of the Union Letter of Intent," September 14, 2022.

SOTEU_2022_Letter_of_Intent_EN_0.pdf (europa.eu)

^{ccxxxv} We interpret "Web 4.0 and virtual worlds" to mean the metaverse.

^{ccxxxvi} European Commission, "An EU initiative on virtual worlds: a head start in the next technological transition," July 11, 2023. <u>https://digital-strategy.ec.europa.eu/en/library/eu-initiative-virtual-worlds-head-start-next-technological-transition</u>

^{ccxxvii}Pablo Arias Echeverría, European Parliament Committee on the Internal Market and Consumer Protection, "Virtual worlds – opportunities, risks and policy implications for the single market," August 4th, 2023.

^{ccxxviii} Axel Voss and Ibán García Del Blanco, European Parliament Committee on Legal Affairs, "Draft Report on policy implications of the development of virtual worlds – civil, company, commercial and intellectual property law issues," October 10th, 2023.

^{ccxxxix} Susan Aaronson and Patrick LeBlond, "Another Digital Divide: The Rise of Data Realms and its Implications," WTO Journal of International Economic Law, Volume 21, Issue 2, June 2018, Pages 245–272. <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/jiel/jgy019</u>; and Damien Geradin and Dimitrios Katsifis, "Selecting the Right Regulatory Design for Pro-competitive Digital Regulation: An Analysis of the EU, UK, and US Approaches," November 24, 2021.

https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_id=4025419

^{ccxl} European Commission, "European Digital Rights and Principles."

https://digital-strategy.ec.europa.eu/en/policies/digital-principles#videogame; Carmelo Cennamo and D. Daniel Sokol, "Can the EU Regulate Platforms Without Stifling Innovation?" Harvard Business Review, March 1, 2021.

https://hbr.org/2021/03/can-the-eu-regulate-platforms-without-stifling-innovation; and Jenn Soo, "Alibaba's Jack Ma says he is 'worried' Europe will stifle innovation with too much tech regulation,"

South China Morning Post, May 17, 2019. https://www.scmp.com/tech/big-tech/article/3010606/alibabas-jack-masays-he-worried-europe-will-stifle-innovation-too

coxil Carl Boel et al., "Extended reality: opportunities, success stories and challenges (health, education): final report," European Commission, Directorate-General for Communications Networks, Content and Technology, 2023, page 122. https://data.europa.eu/doi/10.2759/121671

Samuel Stolton, "Vestager: Metaverse poses new competition challenges," January 18, 2022.

https://www.politico.eu/article/metaverse-new-competition-challenges-margrethe-vestager/

^{ccxliii} Tom Wheeler, "U.S. regulatory inaction opened the doors for the EU to step up on internet," March 29, 2022. https://www.brookings.edu/blog/techtank/2022/03/29/u-s-regulatory-inaction-opened-the-doors-for-the-eu-tostep-up-on-internet/; Anu Bradford, "The Brussels Effect: How the European Union Rules the World," Oxford University Press, December 19, 2019. https://academic.oup.com/book/36491; and Carla Hobbs, "The EU as a digital regulatory

superpower: Implications for the United States," April 8, 2020.

https://ecfr.eu/article/commentary_the_eu_as_a_digital_regulatory_superpower_implications_for_the_u/ ^{xiliv}European Council, "The general data protection regulation." <u>https://www.consilium.europa.eu/en/policies/data-</u> protection/data-protection-regulation/#gdpr

^{cxiv} European Commission, "The Digital Services Act package," February 9, 2023. <u>https://digital-</u>

strategy.ec.europa.eu/en/policies/digital-services-act-package

^{ccxlvi} Ibid.

^{ccxtvii} EU, "The Artificial Intelligence Act." <u>https://artificialintelligenceact.eu/</u>

^{ccxiviii} Sebastian Hufnagle, "Towards a global framework for cross-border data flows and privacy protection," Cloudflare Blog, January 27, 2023. https://blog.cloudflare.com/towards-a-global-framework-for-cross-border-data-flows-andprivacy-protection/

^{ccxlix} Anyamala Prasad, "Unintended Consequences of GDPR: A Two-Year Lookback," GWU Regulatory Studies Center, September 3, 2020. https://regulatorystudies.columbian.gwu.edu/unintended-consequences-gdpr; and Ilse Heine, "3 Years Later: An Analysis of GDPR Enforcement," CSIS, January 2021. https://www.csis.org/blogs/strategic-technologiesblog/3-years-later-analysis-gdpr-enforcement

^{ccl} European Commission, "Virtual worlds (metaverses) – a vision for openness, safety and respect," April 5, 2023. https://ec.europa.eu/info/law/better-regulation/have-your-say/initiatives/13757-Virtual-worlds-metaverses-avision-for-openness-safety-and-respect_en

^{ccli} Ibid.

^{cclii}https://ec.europa.eu/info/law/better-regulation/have-your-say/initiatives/13757-Virtual-worlds-metaverses-avision-for-openness-safety-and-respect_en

^{cciiii} European Commission, "An EU initiative on virtual worlds: a head start in the next technological transition," July 11, 2023. https://digital-strategy.ec.europa.eu/en/library/eu-initiative-virtual-worlds-head-start-next-technologicaltransition

^{ccliv} Digiwatch, "French economy ministry opens consultation on virtual worlds," April 12, 2023.

https://dig.watch/updates/french-economy-ministry-opens-consultation-on-virtual-worlds

^{cclv} Mission Metavers, "Submission of the Report of the French Inter-Ministerial Mission on the Development of the Metaverse(s)," October 24, 2022. https://mission-metavers.fr/cp_en.html

^{ccivi} Statista, "AR and VR-China." <u>https://www.statista.com/outlook/amo/ar-vr/china</u>

^{cclvii}Xinhua News Agency, "中华人民共和国国民经济和社会发展第十四个五年规划和 2035 年远景目标纲要 [Outline of the People's Republic of China 14th Five-Year Plan for National Economic and Social Development and Long-Range Objectives for 2035]," March 12, 2021, page 40. https://cset.georgetown.edu/wp-

content/uploads/t0284_14th_Five_Year_Plan_EN.pdf ^{cclviii}China Institute of Contemporary International Relations, "The Metaverse and National Security," October 30, 2021. https://mp.weixin.qg.com/s/hlN7k-_4ZSftpyE2gNAGeA; and Zuo Pengfei, "最近大火的元宇宙到底是什么? [What the hell is the metaverse that's been on fire lately?]," September 13, 2021. <u>http://finance.people.com.cn/n1/2021/0913/c1004-</u> 32224985.html

Ministry of Industry and Information Technology, "工业和信息化部关于加快推进虚拟现实产业发展的指导意见 [Guiding Opinions of the Ministry of Industry and Information Technology on Accelerating the Development of the Virtual Reality Industry]," December 21, 2018. http://www.gov.cn/zhengce/zhengceku/2018-12/31/content_5442943.htm

^{ccix}Lingling Wei, "U.S. Think Tank Reports Prompted Beijing to Put a Lid on Chinese Data," The Wall Street Journal, May 7, 2023. https://www.wsj.com/articles/u-s-think-tank-reports-prompted-beijing-to-put-a-lid-on-chinese-data-5f249d5e?utm_source=substack&utm_medium=email

Statitsa, "AR & VR - China." https://www.statista.com/outlook/amo/ar-vr/china#global-comparison ^{ccixii}International Data Corporation, "IDC Spending Guide Forecasts Strong Growth for Augmented and Virtual Reality," November 30, 2022. https://www.idc.com/getdoc.jsp?containerId=prUS49916122

^{ccbill} Yinmei Shen, "Virtual reality investment doubled in China in 2021 as Beijing boosts support, government says," November 13, 2022. <u>https://www.scmp.com/tech/policy/article/3199452/virtual-reality-investment-doubled-china-2021-beijing-boosts-support-government-says?module=perpetual_scroll_0&pgtype=article&campaign=3199452; and Tim Merel, "Chinese investment into computer vision technology and AR surges as U.S. funding dries up," TechCrunch, October 5, 2018. <u>https://techcrunch.com/2018/10/05/chinese-investment-into-computer-vision-technology-and-ar-surges-as-u-s-funding-dries-up/</u></u>

^{ccixiv} See, for example, Daxue Consulting, "China's Metaverse and its retail applications," October 2022. <u>https://daxueconsulting.com/wp-content/uploads/2022/10/China-metaverse-report-by-daxue-consulting-and-ayo-consulting.pdf</u>

^{cckv} Greg Roumeliotis and Echo Wang, "China's Tencent in talks with U.S. to keep gaming investments," May 5, 2021. <u>https://www.reuters.com/technology/exclusive-chinas-tencent-talks-with-us-keep-gaming-investments-sources-</u> <u>2021-05-05/</u> and Rita Liao, "Roblox pauses service in China as it takes 'important transitory actions," January 7, 2022. <u>https://techcrunch.com/2022/01/06/roblox-transition-china-luobulesi-tencent/</u>

^{ccixvi} Arjun Kharpal, "TikTok owner ByteDance takes first step into virtual reality with latest acquisition," August 30, 2021. <u>https://www.cnbc.com/2021/08/30/tiktok-owner-bytedance-acquires-pico-and-takes-first-step-into-virtual-reality.html</u>

^{cclwii} McKinsey & Company, Understanding Chinese Consumers: Growth Engine of the World, November 2020, page 18. <u>https://www.mckinsey.com/~/media/mckinsey/featured%20insights/china/china%20still%20the%20worlds%20growth%</u> <u>20engine%20after%20covid%2019/mckinsey%20china%20consumer%20report%202021.pdf</u>; and Charlie Fink, "VR/AR in China: An Emerging Giant?" December 19, 2017. <u>https://www.forbes.com/sites/charliefink/2017/12/19/vrar-in-china-an-emerging-giant/?sh=3b77bbfa7573</u> <u>https://www.forbes.com/sites/charliefink/2017/12/19/vrar-in-china-an-emerging-giant/?sh=3b77bbfa7573</u>

^{cclxviii} David Dorman and John Hemmings, "Digital China the Strategy and Its Geopolitical Implications," Pacific Forum International Issues and Insights Volume 23, WP 2, February 2023, page 4. <u>https://pacforum.org/wp-</u> <u>content/uploads/2023/02/IssuesandInsights_VOL23_WP2.pdf</u>

^{cckix} David Dorman and John Hemmings, "Digital China the Strategy and Its Geopolitical Implications," Pacific Forum International Issues and Insights Volume 23, WP 2, February 2023. <u>https://pacforum.org/wp-</u> <u>content/uploads/2023/02/IssuesandInsights_VOL23_WP2.pdf</u>

^{ccbx} Juan Pedro Tomás, "China to reach 1 billion 5G subscribers by 2025: GSMA," RCR Wireless News, March 23, 2023. <u>https://www.rcrwireless.com/20230327/5g/china-reach-1-billion-5g-subscribers-2025-gsma</u>

^{cclxxi} Bevin Fletcher, "Huawei still dominates telecom equipment market," Foreign Policy, December 16, 2021. <u>https://www.fiercewireless.com/wireless/huawei-still-dominates-telecom-equipment-market</u>; and Amy Mackinnon, "For Africa, Chinese-Built Internet Is Better Than No Internet at All," March 19, 2019.

https://foreignpolicy.com/2019/03/19/for-africa-chinese-built-internet-is-better-than-no-internet-at-all/ ^{cclxdii} Chu Daye, "Special report: 'New infrastructure' – a pandemic priority and game changer for China's long-term economic future," Global Times, December 21, 2022. <u>https://www.globaltimes.cn/page/202212/1282312.shtml</u>

^{cclxxiii} Dorcas Wong, "How Can Foreign Technology Investors Benefit from China's New Infrastructure Plan?," China Briefing, August 7, 2020. <u>https://www.china-briefing.com/news/how-foreign-technology-investors-benefit-from-</u> <u>chinas-new-infrastructure-plan/</u>

^{cclxxiv}Xinhua, "China speeds up 'new infrastructure' investment to combat economic pressure," March 5, 2020. <u>http://www.china.org.cn/business/2020-03/05/content_75777877.htm</u>

^{ccliviv} Central People's Government of the People's Republic of China, "国务院关于印发《中国制造2025》的通知 [Notice of the State Council on the Publication of "Made in China 2025"]," May 8, 2015.

<u>https://cset.georgetown.edu/publication/notice-of-the-state-council-on-the-publication-of-made-in-china-2025/</u> ^{cclxvi} State Council, ""十三五"国家信息化规划的通知 [Notice of the State Council on Printing and Distributing the "13th Five-Year" National Information Plan]," December 27, 2016. <u>http://www.gov.cn/zhengce/content/2016-</u>

<u>12/27/content_5153411.htm</u>; Xinhua News Agency, "国家创新驱动发展战略纲要 [Original CSET Translation of "Outline of the National Innovation-Driven Development Strategy]," May 19, 2016.

 ^{cc/tavii} National Development and Reform Commission et al., ""互联网+"人工智能三年行动实施方案 ["Internet+" Artificial Intelligence Three-Year Action and Implementation Plan]," Center for Security and Emerging Technology, May 18, 2016. https://cset.georgetown.edu/publication/internet-artificial-intelligence-three-year-action-and-implementationplan/; and Ministry of Industry and Information Technology, "两部委关于印发《智能硬件产业创新发展专项行动(2016-2018 年)》的通知 [Special Action Notice for the Innovation and Development of the Intelligent Hardware Industry (2016-2018)]," 2016. https://cingai.nankai.edu.cn/_upload/article/files/3f/30/8c0432ff45dc8e5f07f420f25c50/le54ec6c-70e2-4983-a3da-65683d48c0b8.pdf; and State Council, "国务院关于进一步扩大和升级信息消费 持续释放内需潜力的指导意见 [Guiding Opinions of the State Council on Further Expanding and Upgrading Information Consumption and Continuously Unleashing the Potential of Domestic Demand]," August 24, 2017. http://www.gov.cn/zhengce/content/2017-08/24/content_5220091.htm

^{cc/xxviii} State Council, "Full Translation: China's 'New Generation Artificial Intelligence Development Plan' (2017)," July 20, 2017. <u>https://digichina.stanford.edu/work/full-translation-chinas-new-generation-artificial-intelligence-development-plan-2017/</u>

^{ccixix} Ministry of Industry and Information Technology, "虚拟现实产业发展白皮书5.0 [White Paper 5.0 on the Development of Virtual Reality Industry]," April 28, 2016. <u>http://www.cisipgroup.com/news/232.html</u>

^{ccloxx} Ministry of Industry and Information Technology, "工业和信息化部关于加快推进虚拟现实产业发展的指导意见 [Guiding Opinions of the Ministry of Industry and Information Technology on Accelerating the Development of the Virtual Reality Industry]," December 21, 2018. <u>http://www.gov.cn/zhengce/zhengceku/2018-12/31/content_5442943.htm</u>

^{cclixxi} Ministry of Industry and Information Technology, "工业和信息化部关于加快推进虚拟现实产业发展的指导意见 [Guiding Opinions of the Ministry of Industry and Information Technology on Accelerating the Development of the Virtual Reality Industry]," December 21, 2018. <u>http://www.gov.cn/zhengce/zhengceku/2018-12/31/content_5442943.htm</u>

^{ccixxii} Ministry of Industry and Information Technology, translated by Emmie Hine, "Action Plan for the Integration and Development of Virtual Reality and Industrial Applications (2022-2026)," November 11, 2022.

https://docs.google.com/document/d/INeSAh2cayIPUCGhshk0BC0QAoD_mTGdG70aK8t3DtFg/edit# ^{cclxxxiii}Ministry of Industry and Information Technology, translated by Emmie Hine, "Action Plan for the Integration and Development of Virtual Reality and Industrial Applications (2022-2026)," November 11, 2022, page 2. <u>https://docs.google.com/document/d/INeSAh2cayIPUCGhshk0BC0QAoD_mTGdG70aK8t3DtFg/edit#</u>

<u>acclossive</u> Statista, "Virtual reality (VR) headset unit sales worldwide from 2019 to 2024."
<u>https://www.statista.com/statistics/677096/vr-headsets-worldwide/</u>

^{ccixxx} Ministry of Industry and Information Technology, translated by Emmie Hine, "Action Plan for the Integration and Development of Virtual Reality and Industrial Applications (2022-2026)," November 11, 2022, page 8. <u>https://docs.google.com/document/d/1NeSAh2cay1PUCGhshk0BC0QAoD_mTGdG70aK8t3DtFg/edit#</u>

^{cclxxvi} Iris Deng, "China wants metaverse firms with 'global influence' and plans for up to 5 industrial clusters by 2025," South China Morning Post, September 10, 2023. <u>https://www.scmp.com/tech/policy/article/3233933/china-wants-</u> <u>metaverse-firms-global-influence-and-plans-five-industrial-clusters-2025?</u> <u>utm_source=substack&utm_medium=email</u>

^{cclxxvii} Global Times, "China's first metaverse industry group inaugurated, looking into the new industry potentials," November 12, 2021. <u>https://www.globaltimes.cn/page/202111/1238811.shtml</u>

^{cclxxviii} Coco Feng, "China's state-backed metaverse committee aims to help industry join the 'racetrack of the digital economy'," South China Morning Post, May 11, 2022. <u>https://www.scmp.com/tech/tech-trends/article/3177349/chinas-state-backed-metaverse-committee-aims-help-industry-join</u>

^{cc/xxxix}Kenneth G. Lieberthal and David M. Lampton, "Bureaucracy, Politics, and Decision Making in Post-Mao China," Berkeley: University of California Press, 1992, page 20. <u>https://publishing.cdlib.org/ucpressebooks/view?</u> <u>docId=ft0k40035t&brand=ucpress</u>; and Jeffrey Ding, "China's Virtual Reality Push Gets Real," ChinAI Newsletter #206, December 12, 2022. <u>https://chinai.substack.com/p/chinai-206-chinas-virtual-reality</u>; and Jinqian Deng et al., "Local

Government Competition, Environmental Regulation Intensity and Regional Innovation Performance: An Empirical Investigation of Chinese Provinces," June 16, 2019. <u>https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC6617091/</u> ^{cccc} Sina VR, "国内元宇宙政策汇总(至2022年9月) [Summary of Domestic Metaverse Policies (until September 2022)],"

May 9, 2022. <u>http://vr.sina.cn/news/2022-09-05/detail-imqmmtha5982273.d.html</u> ^{ccxci} China Electronics Information Industry Development Research Institute, "虚拟现实产业地图 [Virtual Reality Industry

Map]," October 2018. <u>http://119.161.169.25/uploads/soft/181019/6-1Q019155350.pdf</u> ^{ccxcii} Guian New Area, "Guian New Area to Establish Beidouwan VR Town to Jumpstart Virtual Reality Opportunities," February 27, 2017. <u>https://www.prnewswire.com/news-releases/guian-new-area-to-establish-beidouwan-vr-town-to-jumpstart-virtual-reality-opportunities-300413829.html</u> and Xinhua, "VR town to be built in east China," October 21, 2019. <u>http://www.xinhuanet.com/english/2019-10/21/c_138490202.htm</u>

^{ccxciii} William Shumate and Tim Marler, "Reality Check: China Is Paving a Path Toward the Virtual Future," August 22, 2021, The National Interest. <u>https://nationalinterest.org/feature/reality-check-china-paving-path-toward-virtual-future-</u> 192127

^{ccxciv} Masha Borak and Yujie Xue, "How Shenzhen, the hi-tech hub of China, became the drone capital of the world," South China Morning Post, April 4, 2021. <u>https://www.scmp.com/tech/big-tech/article/3128004/how-shenzhen-hi-</u> <u>tech-hub-china-became-drone-capital-world</u>

^{ccxcv} China Pathfinder, "Where Does China's Economy Stand?" <u>https://chinapathfinder.org/</u>

^{ccxcvi} Sina.com, "国家VR/AR扶持政策文件一览(可下载)[List of National VR/AR Support Policy Documents]," November 26, 2019. http://vr.sina.com.cn/news/yx/2019-11-26/doc-iihnzhfz1756666.shtml; Sina.com, "国内元宇宙政策汇总(至2022年9月) [Summary of Domestic Metaverse Policies (until September 2022)]," September 5, 2022. http://vr.sina.cn/news/2022-09-05/detail-imqmmtha5982273.d.html; and Liu Qian, "地方政府跑步入局元宇宙谁能建立先发优势? [Who can establish a first-mover advantage when the local government enters the Metaverse?]," January 12, 2022. https://m.21jingji.com/article/20220112/herald/ce5353dab94ebb24bb709891ddb03626.html

^{ccxcvii} China Briefing, "The PRC Personal Information Protection Law (Final): A Full Translation," August 24, 2021. <u>https://www.china-briefing.com/news/the-prc-personal-information-protection-law-final-a-full-translation/</u>; and Samuel Yang, "China: Personal Information Security Specification," DataGuidance.com, September 2022. <u>https://www.dataguidance.com/opinion/china-personal-information-security-specification</u>

^{ccxcviii} Jan Czarnocki et al., "Government access to data in third countries," Centre for IT and IP Law of KU Leuven, February 13, 2019, page 17. <u>https://edpb.europa.eu/system/files/2022-01/legalstudy_on_government_access_0.pdf</u>

ccxcix Chris Fung, "Regulating deep synthesis technologies," Lexology, April 1, 2022.

https://www.lexology.com/commentary/tech-data-telecoms-media/china/anjie-law-firm/regulating-deepsynthesis-technologies

^{ccc} Roger Creemers, Graham Webster, and Helen Toner, "Translation: Internet Information Service Algorithmic Recommendation Management Provisions – Effective March 1, 2022," DigiChina Stanford University, January 10, 2022. <u>https://digichina.stanford.edu/work/translation-internet-information-service-algorithmic-recommendation-management-provisions-effective-march-1-2022/</u>

^{ccci} Arjun Kharpal, "China finalizes first-of-its-kind rules governing generative A.I. services like ChatGPT," July 13, 2023, CNBC. <u>https://www.cnbc.com/2023/07/13/china-introduces-rules-governing-generative-ai-services-like-</u> <u>chatgpt.html</u>

^{cccii} Jan Czarnocki et al., "Government access to data in third countries," Centre for IT and IP Law of KU Leuven, February 13, 2019, page 17. <u>https://edpb.europa.eu/system/files/2022-01/legalstudy_on_government_access_0.pdf</u>; and Ryan D. Junck et al., "China's New Data Security and Personal Information Protection Laws: What They Mean for Multinational Companies," November 3, 2021. <u>https://www.skadden.com/insights/publications/2021/11/chinas-new-data-securityand-personal-information-protection-laws</u>

^{ccciii} Lingling Wei, "China Puts Spymaster in Charge of U.S. Corporate Crackdown," The Wall Street Journal, May 18, 2023. <u>https://www.wsj.com/articles/china-crackdown-foreign-companies-chen-yixin-9b403893</u>; and Lingling Wei et al., "China Locks Information on the Country Inside a Black Box," The Wall Street Journal, April 30, 2023.

https://www.wsj.com/articles/china-locks-information-on-the-country-inside-a-black-box-9c039928? mod=article_inline

^{ccciv} Statista, "AR & VR - United States." <u>https://www.statista.com/outlook/amo/ar-vr/united-states</u> ^{cccv} Katie Paul, "Meta unveils Quest 3 mixed reality headset ahead of Apple's VR debut," June 2, 2023.

https://www.reuters.com/technology/metas-zuckerberg-unveils-quest-3-mixed-reality-headset-2023-06-01/

https://www.pwc.com/gx/en/technology/publications/assets/how-virtual-reality-and-augmented-reality.pdf ^{cccvii} Rob Sherman, "Understanding the Economic Potential of the Metaverse," Meta, May 9, 2023. https://about.fb.com/news/2023/05/economic-potential-of-the-metaverse/

^{cccviii} The White House, "US National Security Strategy," October 12, 2022, p 32. <u>https://www.whitehouse.gov/wp-</u> <u>content/uploads/2022/10/Biden-Harris-Administrations-National-Security-Strategy-10.2022.pdf</u>

^{cccix} High-Performing Computing Act of 1991, 15 U.S.C. 5501, 1991. <u>https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/STATUTE-105/pdf/STATUTE-105-Pg1594.pdf</u>

^{cccx} U.S. National Science and Technology Council, "The Networking & Information Technology R&D Program and the National Artificial Intelligence Initiative Office: Supplement to the President's FY 2023 Budget," November 2022. https://www.nitrd.gov/pubs/FY2023-NITRD-NAIIO-Supplement.pdf

^{cccxi} U.S. National Science and Technology Council, "Foundations for America's Information Future: Supplement to the President's FY 1996 Budget," 1995. <u>https://www.nitrd.gov/pubs/1996supplement/NITRD_Supplement-1996.pdf</u> ^{cccxii} Human Centered Systems Working Group, "Human Centered Systems," February 27, 1997.

https://www.nitrd.gov/PUBS/talks/pdf-27Feb97/hucs.pdf

^{cccxiii} U.S. National Science and Technology Council, "Information Frontiers for a New Millennium: Supplement to the President's FY 2000 Budget," 1999. <u>https://www.nitrd.gov/pubs/bluebooks/2000/BlueBook2000.pdf</u> ^{cccxiv} MOVES Institute, Naval Postgraduate School. <u>https://movesinstitute.nps.edu/</u>

^{cccxv} U.S. National Science and Technology Council, "Networking and Information Technology Research and Development: Supplement to the President's FY 2002 Budget," July 2001.

https://www.nitrd.gov/pubs/bluebooks/2002/bb2002-final.pdf

^{cccxvi} U.S. National Science and Technology Council, "Networking and Information Technology Research and Development: Supplement to the President's FY 2002 Budget," July 2001.

https://www.nitrd.gov/pubs/bluebooks/2002/bb2002-final.pdf

^{cccxvii} U.S. National Science and Technology Council, "The Networking & Information Technology R&D Program and the National Artificial Intelligence Initiative Office: Supplement to the President's FY 2022 Budget," December 2021. <u>https://www.nitrd.gov/pubs/FY2022-NITRD-NAIIO-Supplement.pdf</u>

and the National Artificial Intelligence Initiative Office: Supplement to the President's FY 2022 Budget," December 2021. https://www.nitrd.gov/pubs/FY2022-NITRD-NAIIO-Supplement.pdf

^{دددxix} United States Army Acquisition Support Center, "Synthetic Training Environment (STE)."

https://asc.army.mil/web/portfolio-item/synthetic-training-environment-

<u>ste/#:~:text=The%20Synthetic%20Training%20Environment%20(STE,and%20self%2Ddevelopment%20training%20domain</u> <u>s</u>, and Charles R Amburn et al., "The Augmented REality Sandtable (ARES)," US Army Research Laboratory, October 2015. <u>https://apps.dtic.mil/sti/pdfs/ADA622471.pdf</u>

^{cccxx}U.S. Department of Homeland Security, "Enhanced Dynamic Geo-Social Environment." <u>https://www.dhs.gov/science-and-technology/EDGE</u>

^{cccxxi} Mandy George and Estela Oliva, "Immersed: a VR experience about flood and resilience," Global Disaster Preparedness Center, 2019. <u>https://www.preventionweb.net/publication/immersed-vr-experience-about-flood-and-resilience</u>

^{CCCXXII}U.S. Department of Education, "EdSim Challenges." <u>https://www.edsimchallenge.com/</u>

^{cccxxiii} U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs Office of Healthcare Innovation and Learning, "VA Immersive Defining a New Reality in Health Care." <u>https://www.innovation.va.gov/hil/views/immersive/immersive.html</u> and Jeannie Howard, "Virtual-world treatments create improvements in patient care," February 20, 2023. <u>https://news.va.gov/115825/virtual-treatments-create-improvements-care/</u>

^{cccxxiv} Dr. Anne Lord Bailey, "VA expands virtual reality for Veteran rehabilitation," April 3, 2023. <u>https://news.va.gov/117227/va-expands-virtual-reality-rehabilitation/</u>

^{cccxxv} Matt Furlow, "The Infrastructure Bill Has \$65 Billion for Broadband Deployment. Now What?" US Chamber of Commerce, April 14, 2022. <u>https://www.uschamber.com/infrastructure/the-infrastructure-bill-has-65-billion-for-</u> <u>broadband-deployment-now-what</u>

^{cccxxvi} White House, "Fact Sheet, CHIPS and Science Act Will Lower Costs, Create Jobs, Strengthen Supply Chains, and Counter China," August 9, 2022. <u>https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/statements-releases/2022/08/09/fact-sheet-chips-and-science-act-will-lower-costs-create-jobs-strengthen-supply-chains-and-counter-china/</u>

^{cccxvvii} National Science Foundation, "Request for Information (RFI) on Developing a Roadmap for the Directorate for Technology, Innovation, and Partnerships," April 28, 2023.

https://www.federalregister.gov/documents/2023/04/28/2023-08995/request-for-information-rfi-on-developing-aroadmap-for-the-directorate-for-technology-innovation

^{cccxxviii}Congressional Research Service, "Regional Innovation: Federal Programs and Issues for Consideration," April 3, 2023, page 6. <u>https://crsreports.congress.gov/product/pdf/R/R47495</u>

^{cccxxix} Congressional Research Service, "Regional Innovation: Federal Programs and Issues for Consideration," April 3, 2023, page 8. <u>https://crsreports.congress.gov/product/pdf/R/R47495</u>

^{cccrxx} Nick Clegg, "Op-ed: Facebook's Nick Clegg calls for bipartisan approach to break the deadlock on internet regulation," CNBC, May 24, 2021. <u>https://www.cnbc.com/2021/05/24/facebooks-nick-clegg-a-bipartisan-approachto-break-the-deadlock-on-internet-regulation.html</u>; Nick Clegg, "Making the metaverse: What it is, how it will be built, and why it matters," May 18, 2022. <u>https://nickclegg.medium.com/making-the-metaverse-what-it-is-how-it-will-bebuilt-and-why-it-matters-3710f7570b04</u>; and Thom Witt, "XR pioneer calls for metaverse regulation," Venture Beat, March 19, 2022. <u>https://venturebeat.com/datadecisionmakers/xr-pioneer-calls-for-metaverse-regulation/</u>

^{cccxxx} Congressional Research Service, "Data Protection and Privacy Law: An Introduction," Updated October 12, 2022, page 1, <u>https://crsreports.congress.gov/product/pdf/IF/IF11207</u>

^{ccoxxxx} International Association of Privacy Professionals, "US State Privacy Legislation Tracker," Updated July 7, 2023. <u>https://iapp.org/resources/article/us-state-privacy-legislation-tracker/</u>

^{cccxxxiii} Congressional Research Service, "Data Protection and Privacy Law: An Introduction," Updated October 12, 2022, page 1, 2.

cccxxxiv Ibid, and US Federal Trade Commission, "Privacy and Security Enforcement."

https://www.ftc.gov/news-events/topics/protecting-consumer-privacy-security/privacy-security-enforcement ^{cccxxxv} Lesley Fair, "Body language? FTC issues policy statement about misuse of biometric data," Federal Trade Commission, May 18, 2023. <u>https://www.ftc.gov/business-guidance/blog/2023/05/body-language-ftc-issues-policy-</u> statement-about-misuse-biometric-data

^{cccxxvi}Lina M. Khan et al., "Policy Statement of the Federal Trade Commission on Biometric Information and Section 5 of the Federal Trade Commission Act," Federal Trade Commission, May 18, 2023. <u>https://www.ftc.gov/legal-</u> <u>library/browse/policy-statement-federal-trade-commission-biometric-information-section-5-federal-trade-</u> <u>commission</u>

^{cccxxxvii} Michael Adelson, "Chatbots, deepfakes, and voice clones: Al deception for sale," Federal Trade Commission, March 20, 2023.

https://www.ftc.gov/business-guidance/blog/2023/03/chatbots-deepfakes-voice-clones-ai-deception-sale ^{cccxxviii} Susan Ariel Aaronson, "A Future Built on Data: Data Strategies, Competitive Advantage and Trust," CIGI Papers No. 266, June 2022. https://www.cigionline.org/publications/a-future-built-on-data-data-strategies-competitiveadvantage-and-trust/

^{cccxxix} UK Department for Science, Innovation and Technology, "Wireless Infrastructure Strategy" April 11, 2023. <u>https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/uk-wireless-infrastructure-strategy</u>

^{cccxt} National Telecommunications and Information Administration, "National Strategy to Secure 5G Implementation Plan," January 6, 2021. <u>https://www.ntia.gov/sites/default/files/publications/2021-1-</u>

<u>12 115445 national strategy to secure 5g implementation plan and annexes a f final 0.pdf</u> ^{cccxii} Saki Mamgai and Federica Iora, "Building Trust in Government Through Citizen Engagement," World Bank, February

1, 2020. <u>https://openknowledge.worldbank.org/bitstream/handle/10986/33346/Building-Trust-in-Government-</u> <u>through-Citizen-Engagement.pdf;</u> Keith Culver and Paul Howe, "Calling All Citizens: The Challenges of Public Consultation," June 1, 2003. <u>https://www.cpsa-acsp.ca/paper-2003/howe.pdf</u>; and OECD, "Building Trust to Reinforce Democracy: Key Findings from the 2021 OECD Survey on Drivers of Trust in Public Institutions," OECD, 2021. <u>https://www.oecd.org/governance/trust-in-government/</u>

^{cccxiii} European Commission, "Questions and Answers: EU initiative on Web 4.0 and virtual worlds: A head start in the next technological transition," July 11, 2023. https://ec.europa.eu/commission/presscorner/detail/en/QANDA_23_3719

^{cccxliii} National Science Foundation, "Request for Information (RFI) on Developing a Roadmap for the Directorate for Technology, Innovation, and Partnerships at the National Science Foundation," April 28, 2023.

https://www.federalregister.gov/documents/2023/04/28/2023-08995/request-for-information-rfi-on-developing-aroadmap-for-the-directorate-for-technology-innovation

^{cccxliv}National Science Foundation, "About TIP." https://new.nsf.gov/tip/about-tip

^{cccxiv} U.S. Office of Science and Technology Policy, "Notice of Request for Information (RFI) on Public and Private Sector Uses of Biometric Technologies," October 8, 2021. <u>https://www.federalregister.gov/documents/2021/10/08/2021-</u> 21975/notice-of-request-for-information-rfi-on-public-and-private-sector-uses-of-biometric-technologies

cccxivi U.S. Food and Drug Administration, "CDRH Patient Engagement Advisory Committee," May 30, 2023.

https://www.fda.gov/about-fda/cdrh-patient-science-and-engagement-program/cdrh-patient-engagement-advisory-committee

^{cccxtvii} U.S. National Artificial Intelligence Initiative Office, "Strategy Documents." <u>https://www.ai.gov/strategy-documents/</u> ^{cccxtvii} Table by Susan Aaronson based on U.S. Department of Defense, "USD(R&#) Technology Vision for an era of Competition," February 1, 2022. <u>https://www.cto.mil/wp-</u>

content/uploads/2022/02/usdre_strategic_vision_critical_tech_areas.pdf

^{cccxlix} The National Security Commission on Artificial Intelligence. https://nscai.gov/

^{cccl} U.S. National Artificial Intelligence Initiative Office, "Strategic Pillars." <u>https://www.ai.gov/strategic-pillars/</u>

^{cccli} The initiative aims to ensure continued US leadership in AI R&D; lead the world in the development and use of trustworthy AI systems in public and private sectors; prepare the present and future US workforce for the integration of artificial intelligence systems across all sectors of the economy and society; and coordinate ongoing AI activities across all Federal agencies, to ensure that each informs the work of the others.

^{ccclii} U.S. White House, "PCAST Working Group on Generative AI Invites Public Input," May 13, 2023.

https://www.whitehouse.gov/pcast/briefing-room/2023/05/13/pcast-working-group-on-generative-ai-invitespublic-input/

^{cccliii} NIST, "AI Risk Management Framework AI Risk Management Framework." <u>https://www.nist.gov/itl/ai-risk-</u> <u>management-framework</u>





